Beginning iOS AR Game Development

Developing Augmented Reality Apps with Unity and C#

Allan Fowler



Beginning iOS AR Game Development

Developing Augmented Reality Apps with Unity and C#

Allan Fowler

Apress[®]

Beginning iOS AR Game Development: Developing Augmented Reality Apps with Unity and C#

Allan Fowler Marietta, GA, USA

ISBN-13 (pbk): 978-1-4842-3617-8 https://doi.org/10.1007/978-1-4842-3618-5

ISBN-13 (electronic): 978-1-4842-3618-5

Library of Congress Control Number: 2018964038

Copyright © 2019 by Allan Fowler

This work is subject to copyright. All rights are reserved by the Publisher, whether the whole or part of the material is concerned, specifically the rights of translation, reprinting, reuse of illustrations, recitation, broadcasting, reproduction on microfilms or in any other physical way, and transmission or information storage and retrieval, electronic adaptation, computer software, or by similar or dissimilar methodology now known or hereafter developed.

Trademarked names, logos, and images may appear in this book. Rather than use a trademark symbol with every occurrence of a trademarked name, logo, or image we use the names, logos, and images only in an editorial fashion and to the benefit of the trademark owner, with no intention of infringement of the trademark.

The use in this publication of trade names, trademarks, service marks, and similar terms, even if they are not identified as such, is not to be taken as an expression of opinion as to whether or not they are subject to proprietary rights.

While the advice and information in this book are believed to be true and accurate at the date of publication, neither the authors nor the editors nor the publisher can accept any legal responsibility for any errors or omissions that may be made. The publisher makes no warranty, express or implied, with respect to the material contained herein.

Managing Director, Apress Media LLC: Welmoed Spahr Acquisitions Editor: Aaron Black Development Editor: James Markham Coordinating Editor: Jessica Vakili

Cover image designed by Freepik (www.freepik.com)

Distributed to the book trade worldwide by Springer Science+Business Media New York, 233 Spring Street, 6th Floor, New York, NY 10013. Phone 1-800-SPRINGER, fax (201) 348-4505, e-mail orders-ny@springer-sbm.com, or visit www.springeronline.com. Apress Media, LLC is a California LLC and the sole member (owner) is Springer Science + Business Media Finance Inc (SSBM Finance Inc). SSBM Finance Inc is a **Delaware** corporation.

For information on translations, please e-mail rights@apress.com, or visit http://www.apress. com/rights-permissions.

Apress titles may be purchased in bulk for academic, corporate, or promotional use. eBook versions and licenses are also available for most titles. For more information, reference our Print and eBook Bulk Sales web page at http://www.apress.com/bulk-sales.

Any source code or other supplementary material referenced by the author in this book is available to readers on GitHub via the book's product page, located at www.apress.com/978-1-4842-3617-8. For more detailed information, please visit http://www.apress.com/source-code.

Printed on acid-free paper

For Hao, Ciaran, & Annah - kia kaha, kia aroha, kia mana

Table of Contents

About the Author	xi
About the Technical Reviewer	xiii
Chapter 1: Introduction	1
Unity3D	2
Unity Requirements	3
Preparing Your Mac	3
Getting Registered	4
Download Xcode	4
Download Unity	4
Install Unity	5
Welcome	7
Setting Up Unity	9
iOS Development Requirements	13
The Unity Website	13
The Unity Community	13
Chapter 2: Getting Started	15
Installing Unity ARKit	19
The Editor Layout	21
Preset Layouts	23
Custom Layouts	26
The Inspector View	

TABLE OF CONTENTS

The Project View	34
Switch Between One Column and Two Columns	35
Scale Icons	35
Inspect Assets	36
Search for Assets	36
Operate on Assets	
The Hierarchy View	
Inspect Game Objects	40
Parent and Child GameObjects	41
The Scene View	41
Navigate the Scene	41
Scene View Options	46
Scene View Gizmos	48
The Game View	49
Maximize on Play	50
Stats	51
Game View Gizmos	52
The Console View	53
Explore Further	54
Unity Manual	55
Tutorials	55
Version Control	55
Chapter 3: The Unity ARKit	57
Creating a Scene	
Cameras	
Transformation	
Testing	
rooting	

TABLE OF CONTENTS

ARKit Remote71
Setting Up the Main Camera72
Adding a Component72
Tracking the Phone Movement76
Build and Run78
Saving the Scene84
Understanding Scenes85
Introducing Visual Inertial Odometry86
Feature Points86
Point Clouds87
Testing
Unity ARKitRemote90
Using ARKit Remote Connection99
Plane Visualization
Testing101
Summary102
Chapter 4: Hit Testing and Lighting103
Hit Testing
Scale
Transformation
The Editor Hit Test Script109
Lighting121
Positioning the Camera128
Summary130

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Chapter 5: Making AR Games	131
Fugu BowlAR Game	131
Creating a New Scene	132
Creating AR Assets	134
Transform the BowlingBall	137
Adding a Rigidbody	137
Opening the Asset Store	141
PhysicsMaterials	145
Creating a (Temporary) Plane	147
Importing an OBJ file to Unity	150
Creating a new Project Folder	151
Adding the Bowling_Pin to the Scene	153
Transform Settings for the Bowling_Pin and BowlingBall	154
Adding a RigidBody to the Bowling_Pin	154
Adding a Collider to the Bowling_Pin	155
Adding a PhysicsMaterial to the Bowling_Pin	158
Making the Bowling_Ball Roll	160
Editing the PlayerController Script	163
Creating Our Own Collider	164
Remembering the Parents	169
Making a Parent	169
Making the Bowling_Pin fall Over	170
Summary	171
Chapter 6: Introducing Touch	173
Testing the Game in AR	173
Some Challenges	178
Disabling the Plane(t)	178

Testing	178
Implementing Touch Controls	
Importing the Unity CrossPlatformInput Package	
Adding Touch Controls	
Download the Joystick Asset Pack	
Creating a Canvas	
Adding the Joystick UI to the Canvas	
Adding a Script	186
Testing	
On Device Testing	190
Success	192
Chapter 7: Adding Plane Detection and Point Clouds	193
Creating the Generated Planes GameObject	193
Creating the Point Cloud GameObject	
Setting Up the Main Camera	200
Setting the Unity AR Video Script Clear Materials	203
Lighting	216
Chapter 8: Final Steps	223
Creating Prefabs	223
Adding More Bowling Pins	
Instantiating GameObjects at Runtime	
Creating an Instantiate_GameObjects Script	229
Disabling a GameObject from the Scene	232
Creating a Game Manager	233
FindWithTag	234
Testing	235
Index	239

About the Author

Dr. Allan Fowler is a Professor in Game Design at Kennesaw State University. Fowler lives in Atlanta, GA. Fowler is a published author, game designer, and dedicated educator. Apart from looking after his two children, in his spare time he makes games and practices martial arts and is a keen amateur photographer. Dr. Fowler holds a fifth degree black belt in Shorin-Ryu karate and has competed in State and International karate tournaments.

About the Technical Reviewer

Felipe Laso is a Senior Systems Engineer working at Lextech Global Services. He's also an aspiring game designer/programmer. You can follow him on Twitter as @iFeliLM or on his blog.

CHAPTER 1

Introduction

In this book, we are going to learn how to create an Augmented Reality (or AR) Game using the game development software from Unity (Unity3D 2018 or, more commonly, Unity). In this chapter, we will go through the process of downloading and installing Unity and learn about some of the tools that Unity provides. We will also install an existing AR project from the Unity Asset Store and explore some of the features of this game. In Chapter 2, we will install the ARKit and provide an overview of the Unity user interface. In Chapter 3, we will start using the Unity ARKit and use some of the key functions. I will also provide a basic overview of visual inertial odometry and what this means for creating AR projects. We will make a basic scene to use and test Unity ARKit. In Chapter 4, we will use some of the more advanced functions in Unity ARKit such as hit testing and lighting an AR scene. Finally, in Chapter 5, we will put this all together and make an AR game using the Unity ARKit.

This book has been written for a beginner that has no prior experience using Unity or making games. The chapters have been prepared in a sequence to help learn each step. However, if you are reading this book and already know about Unity or making games, then feel free to skip whatever chapters you feel you already know.

Unity3D

The Unity game engine is a cross-platform game development tool for creating both 2D and 3D games. The term cross-platform can mean different things to different people. As Unity can be used on macOS, Windows, or Linux, this could be considered a cross-platform development tool. However, as Unity can be used to develop games for a games console, personal computer, web browser, mobile devices, VR systems, etc., this could also be why Unity is considered a cross-platform development tool.

Unity can be used to create 3D games, that is, the game looks like it operates in a 3D space (it has an X, Y, **and** a Z). Unity can also be used to create 2D games. More recently, Unity has been used to create VR and AR games or simulations.

In this book, we will use the latest version of Unity, which is currently 2018.1. However, like most software (and a lot of hardware), Unity is constantly introducing new features, functionality, and by the time this book has been printed, there may be a more current version of Unity available. When Unity makes a minor change to their software, they will typically add a number (like 2018.1.1). When the update is a bit more substantial, then the version number will change (like 2018.2). When Unity typically make a major change, then the version number will change completely (Unity 1, 2, 3, 4, 5). In July 2017, Unity changed the version numbering system to the year of release (2017 and now 2018).

Unity Requirements

Before you start learning to make games, you will need to download Unity and install it on your Mac. Although it is possible to make games for iOS devices with Unity installed on a Windows Personal Computer, you will need to use a piece of software called Xcode to port the Unity code so it can run on a Mac or iOS device. Currently, Xcode is only available on a Mac. So, if you have a Windows PC, then at some stage you will need to use a Mac to port the game. Throughout this book, I will use a Mac; if you are using a Windows PC, then many of the instructions or directions may not apply to you.

Preparing Your Mac

For iOS development using Unity, you will need a Mac running the Lion or Mountain Lion of Mac OS X 10.9 or higher and Xcode 7.0 or higher. Unity 2018 may still run on some older systems, but you will need the latest version of Xcode, which, as noted, is required for iOS development. The latest version of Xcode typically supports the more recent versions of iOS. At the time of writing, the current version of Xcode is version 9, which is what I'll be using throughout this book.

Getting Registered

I highly recommend checking out the Apple Developer website (https:// developer.apple.com/) and registering as an iOS developer. Although it is not an absolute requirement of this book, if you want to publish games on the App Store, then you will need to be a registered Apple Developer. The process of registering as an Apple Developer can take a while, especially if you are registering a company. The first step is registering as an Apple Developer (which is currently free), then once you are registered, the next step is registering as an iOS developer (which is currently \$99 per year).

Download Xcode

You won't need Xcode until much later in the book, but it would be worth downloading and installing Xcode. You can find the latest version of Xcode on the Apple Developer website (https://developer.apple.com/).

Download Unity

Now would be a great time to install Unity. Go to the Unity website at https://unity3d.com and then select Get Unity or type in https://store.unity.com/. On this page, you will find the latest release of Unity (at the time of writing, 2018.1). You can also find previous releases of Unity on the Unity website.

While there is only a single Unity application, you can subscribe to different licensing options, depending on your needs and the size of your company (if you have one). The three licensing options are currently Personal, Plus, and Pro. To start the download process, click on the button of the subscription option that suits your needs (at the time of writing, this will be either Try Personal, Get Plus, or Go Pro). The file is about 1GB, so it may take a while to download. While you're waiting, and you are on the Unity website, take some time to check out some of the games and demos that have been published, the community site, and the user forum. These will be very useful throughout the development of games using Unity.

Install Unity

The file you downloaded from Unity is a Download Installer, which at the time of writing is named UnityDownloadAssistant.

Running the Download Assistant

When the UnityDownloadAssistant file has been downloaded, doubleclick the file to run the Unity Download Assistant. Double-click the Unity Download Assistant icon to start installing Unity (Figure 1-1).



Figure 1-1. The Unity Download Assistant

The installer will process through the installation cycle, and when this is complete, a Unity folder will be placed in the Applications folder (unless you selected a different location). If you have previous versions of Unity installed, an installation of a new version may replace the previous version. I recommend renaming the folder of the previous version before installing the new version (for example, Unity2017). This way you can still use both versions of Unity.

The Unity installation folder contains the Unity application and several support folders and applications (Figure 1-2).



Figure 1-2. The Unity installation folder

One of the most important files in the Unity folder is the Unity application, which will provide the tools used to create and test your games. This application is sometimes referred to as the Unity Editor,

which is different from another application, the Unity Runtime Engine (also known as the Unity Player). The Unity Runtime Engine is integrated into the final builds, which will enable the game to be played on the target hardware. When I refer to Unity, I am usually referring to the Unity Editor. I sometimes will refer to the company Unity technologies as Unity. But hopefully, the context will be clear.

The Documentation folder contains the User Manual, Component Reference, and the Script Reference documents. These are also available on the Unity website (select the Learn link). All of these files are HTML documents and can be opened in a web browser from the Unity Help menu system, or they can be opened directly by double-clicking the file.

The Standard Assets folder contains several files with the .unityPackage file extension. These are Unity package files that contain collections of Unity assets, which can be imported into Unity. It is also possible to create your own Standard Assets and export these assets to a package file.

There is also the Unity Bug Reporter Application. This application is typically run directly from within the Unity Editor using the Report a Bug function. However, this application run directly from the Unity installation folder.

If you downloaded the Example Project with the Unity installation, be sure to open this in Unity. If you did not download this at installation, it still could be downloaded at any time.

Welcome

After Unity has finished installing (and be prepared for it to take a while), the Unity editor welcome screen will appear with the Unity Hello! Window (Figure 1-3). The Unity Hello! Window is where you sign into your Unity account (if you have one). If you don't have a Unity account, select the create one link. If you are not currently connected to the Internet, you can work offline by selecting the Work offline button.

🚭 unity	Hello!	
	Sign into your Unity Acco If you don't have a Unity Account, please create o	
	Email *	Password *
	username@domain.com	Forgot your password?
		Can't find your confirmation email?
		Remember my choice 🗹 Work offline Sign In

Figure 1-3. The Unity Hello! screen

The Unity Hello! window will appear when you start up Unity (Figure 1-3). I highly recommend creating a Unity account, if you haven't already created one.

After signing in for the first time, you will see the License management screen. If you have paid for the licensed version of Unity, enter your license serial number in the dialog box. If you want to use the free version of Unity, select the Unity Personal radio button (Figure 1-4).



Figure 1-4. The Unity license management screen

Setting Up Unity

Before we get into making a game with Unity, this is a good time to review some of the options and administrative features of Unity.

Changing Skins (Pro Version)

If you have purchased a Pro license of Unity, you will be able to choose between a light or dark skin. If you are using the free version of Unity, you will only see the Light Skin.

As most beginner game developers use the free version of Unity, I will use the light skin for screenshots. The light skin also produces better screenshots for the paperback version of this book. If you have the Pro version and want to change the skin, select Preferences in the Unity menu (Figure 1-5).



Figure 1-5. The Unity Preferences menu

With the Preferences menu open, you can change the skin from Dark to Light or Light to Dark (Figure 1-6). If you are using Unity Personal edition, you're stuck with the Light skin.

	Unity Preferences	
	General	
General	Auto Refresh	
External Tools	Load Previous Project on Startup Compress Assets on Import	
Colors	OS X Color Picker Disable Editor Analytics (Pro Only)	
Keys	Show Asset Store search hits	
GI Cache	Verify Saving Assets Editor Skin	Personal \$
2D	Enable Alpha Numeric Sorting	
Cache Server		

Figure 1-6. The General Preferences menu in the Unity Editor

While you have the General Preferences menu open, I would recommend making sure the Load Previous Project on Startup option is deselected. This will ensure that Unity loads the project selection dialog at startup. This will make sure you avoid updating the wrong version of the project or update the version of Unity you are using before you are ready.

Reporting Problems

If you continue to use Unity for several years, you will encounter some bugs (both real and imagined). I have been using Unity since version 1.6 and have encountered several bugs with Unity. Software bugs are not unique to Unity. A game development engine is a complex piece of software and Unity certainly appreciates and values bug reports. If the bugs aren't reported, then it's difficult for Unity to fix them. The Unity Bug Reporter application provides this feature. As noted earlier, the Report a Bug Reporter is available in the Unity installation folder and is available from the Help menu in the Unity Editor (Figure 1-7).

Help	
	Search
	Unity Manual Scripting Reference
	Unity Services
	Unity Forum
	Unity Answers
	Unity Feedback
	Check for Updates
	Download Beta
	Release Notes
	Software Licenses
	Report a Bug
	Reset Packages to defaults
	Troubleshoot Issue

Figure 1-7. The Report a Bug option in the Help menu

Selecting the Report, a Bug option on the help menu or doubleclicking the Report a Bug application in the Unity installation folder opens the Unity Report a Bug application (Figure 1-8). The application provides menu options and dialog boxes for the user to specify what the problem is related to, how often the problem happens, the title of the bug, the details of the bug, and an option to attach any relevant files that will help fix the bug. The Unity Bug Reporter requires the user to specify an email address so that the team at Unity can respond to the bug report.

	Unity Bug Reporter	
What is the problem related to*	Please Specify	
How often does it happen*	Please Specify	
Your email address*		
Title*		
Describe the problem		
How to report bugs Public issue tracker Unity answers Unity forums Unity community Details*	unity3d.com issuetracker answers.uni forum.unity3d.com	r.unity3d.com ty3d.com 3d.com
2. How we can reproduce it using	g the example you attached	
Attached files		
Attached files Path	•	Туре
	•	Type folder
Path		
Path /Users/itshw/New Unity Project		folder
Path /Users/itshw/New Unity Project /Users/itshw/New Unity Project/ Add File Add Folder		folder .json Remove
/Users/itshw/New Unity Project /Users/itshw/New Unity Project// Add File Add Folder	Packages/manifest.json	folder .json Remove

Figure 1-8. The Unity Bug Reporter window

iOS Development Requirements

Earlier in this chapter, I suggested that it would be a good idea to download Xcode and register for the Apple Developer Program. If you have not down this already, now would be a good time to stop and do this.

The hardware and software requirements for iOS development and details about the Apple Developer Program are listed on Apple's Developer support page (https://developer.apple.com/). You can also find the requirements and download page for Xcode at https://developer.apple.com/Xcode/.

The Unity Website

As Unity Technologies has increased the features and functionally of Unity, so has the also increased in breadth and depth of content. There is a lot of information on this website, but I would recommend looking at the FAQ section (https://unity3d.com/unity/faq). There are also some great tutorials, documentation, and videos that will help you learn to create games in Unity (https://unity3d.com/unity/faq).

The Unity Community

In the Help menu, there are links to the official Unity community sites. This includes the official Unity Forum (https://forum.unity.com), which is moderated by Unity staff. This is a great resource for any game developer. Also on this menu is a link to Unity Answers, which uses a Stack Exchange format and includes some control (or moderation) of the questions and answers.

The Unity feedback site (https://feedback.unity3d.com) enables developers to request and vote on possible future features.

Welcome to Unity.

CHAPTER 2

Getting Started

Hopefully, you might already have a good idea of what Augmented Reality (or AR) is. As there is some confusion about the difference between the terms Virtual Reality (or VR), Augmented Reality, and Mixed Reality, I thought it might be worth trying to clarify what I mean by AR in this book.

Virtual Reality (VR) is a computer-generated environment that simulates experience through senses and perception. Unlike a traditional computer system, VR systems place the user inside an experience. Instead of viewing a screen in front of them, users are immersed and able to interact with 3D worlds.

Now, let's look at Augmented Reality (AR). The general consensus is that AR is defined as a direct live view of a real-world environment whose elements are "augmented" by computer-generated information. The key difference between VR and AR is that AR includes a **live view** of the real environment. VR systems typically do not include a live view of the real environment. The VR headsets are fully enclosed, and the display is fully computer generated.

Mixed Reality (MR, although the acronym is rarely used), is a term that has mostly been used by Microsoft to differentiate their HoloLens. I feel that Mixed Reality is another form of AR. However, there is still some debate about this. When I asked my good friends at Microsoft, they felt that Mixed Reality is somewhere between AR and VR and fully integrates digital objects into your world, making it look as if they are really there.

It might surprise you that the terms VR and AR have been around for many years. While there is considerable debate about the first use of the term VR (mostly due to an agreed definition on the term), there is some general consensus that the term was first used around the 1950s where authors referred to fully immersive systems or environments. Throughout the U.S. Military and NASA, aircraft manufacturers used AR systems for training, research, and development. However, it was not until 2016 that we saw the first commercially available consumer AR system, the Oculus Rift. The Occulus Rift was manufactured by Oculus VR (which was eventually bought out by Facebook for \$2,000,000,000).

References to AR have also been made for many years. The difficulty with agreeing as to then the first reference to AR was made is also due to an agreed definition of what is AR. In 1989, George Douglas wrote about a computer-driven astronomical telescope guidance and control system with a superimposed star field and celestial coordinate graphics display that appears to be the first AR system.

More recently, there have been several interesting developments in AR. Although there were some proprietary systems, the first most notable development was the introduction of Pokémon Go for Android and iOS phones. Using the geolocation capabilities and the integrated camera of the phone, users were able to see a virtual object appear on the screen to be in the real world.

In this book, I am going to focus on developing an AR game for iOS. I have chosen iOS for a number of reasons. First, there are a lot of devices that use iOS. More importantly, Apple is investing in AR development in both hardware and software. With iOS 11, Apple included the ARKit. ARKit makes it easy for us to create AR games and simulations that put virtual objects into the user's environment. Through combining information from the devices' motion sensors with data from its cameras, ARKit can help an iPhone or iPad analyze the surroundings. Apple also beefed up the capability of the cameras in both the iPhone 8 and iPhone X. The cameras in the iPhone 8 and iPhone X have been designed for shooting in low light and at 60-fps video. The dual optical image stabilization on iPhone X and improved optical image stabilization on the iPhone 8 also provide improved visual clarity. These hardware and software features help make the game appear more naturally in the user's environment. Apple is also investing heavily in improving the AR capabilities of their future iPhones and iPads.

Unity recently introduced the Unity ARKit in the Unity Store. This makes it a lot easier for us to make AR games for iOS. Therefore, throughout this book, I will be using the Unity ARKit. So now would be a good time to install the latest version of the Unity ARKit. The minimum requirements for the Unity ARKit are the following:

iOS device that supports ARKit and has the latest version of iOS 11.3 or higher.

Mac with macOS 10.13 (High Sierra) or higher.

Unity version 2017.1 or higher.

The latest version of XCode 9.3 (or higher) from the Apple Developer website (requires macOS 10.13).

Now that you have Unity installed, it's time to get acquainted with the various elements of the Unity ARKit that we will use to make and test our game. While we explore the different components of the Unity ARKit, I will discuss some of the technical principles of developing AR games. As this is an introductory book, I won't go too deep into the technical details and try to keep this relatively high level. My editor is asking me for recommendations on additional AR books, so I might keep the more advanced or technical content for the second book on AR.

Now let's start Unity and create a new project.

When you start Unity, you will see the Projects screen (Figure 2-1).

Projects	Learn	+ New	C) Open	My Account
On Disk	Standard Assets Example Project Path: /Users/Shared/Unity Unity version: 2018.1.0 rdcontentteam			
in the oldu	New Unity Project Path: /Users/itahw Unity version: 2018.2.0b4 allan fowler			
	The Climber Game Path: /Users/itshwi Unity version: 5.6.2			
	Fugu Bowl Path: /Users/itahw Unity version: 5.6.2 allan-fowler			

Figure 2-1. The Unity Projects Screen

Select the New icon on the top right of the screen. This will open the Unity New Project screen (Figure 2-2). In the dialog boxes, type the Project name in, set the location of the Unity file, type in the name of your organization, and set the Template to 3D.

Projects	Learn		1 + Ne	rw 👔 Open	Sign in
		Project name			
		AR Project			
		Location			
		/Users/itshw	•••		
		Template			
		3D	×		
		Add Asset Package			
			Create project		

Figure 2-2. The Unity New Project Screen

In the dialog boxes of the Unity New Project screen, enter in the name of the project, select where you want to save this file, and select the Create project icon (Figure 2-2). I have chosen AR project as the file name and selected the Users folder on the hard drive.



Now Unity will open with a blank Unity project (Figure 2-3).

Figure 2-3. A blank Unity projects screen

Installing Unity ARKit

Now would be a great time to install the Unity ARKit. To install the Unity ARKit from the Unity Store, you will need to access the Unity Asset Store. The Unity Asset Store can be accessed a number of ways. In the main window of the Unity screen, there is an Asset Store tab, and this will bring up the Asset Store Window. This window can also be accessed by using the Command button and 9 (\Re +9). To download resources from the Asset Store, you will need to register with Unity to create a Unity ID. When you have created a Unity ID, in the Unity Asset Store window, there is a search bar. Type in the search bar ARKit, and this will bring up a list of files that

meet this search criterion (Figure 2-4). The default window settings in Unity will show the Unity Store window minimized; to view the Asset Store in Full-Screen mode, there is a drop-down menu on the top-right side of the screen. Select this and click with the left mouse button. This will show the screen options, Reload, Maximize, Close Tab, and Add Tab. Select the maximize option (click the left mouse button). At the top of the screen, there are several filter options. Below the filter options, there will be the assets that meet your search criteria. Double-click the ARKit, and this will load the screen for this asset. Select the import button, and this Asset will be imported into Unity (Figure 2-5).



Figure 2-4. The Unity Asset Store



Figure 2-5. Unity Project Folder with the ARKit in the scene folder

The Editor Layout

Now would be a good time to take a closer look at the layout of the Unity Editor. The main window is divided into panels. The default displayed view (factory Settings) for an area is selected by clicking the view's tab. Views can be added, moved, removed, and resized, and the Editor supports switching among layouts, so a layout essentially is a specific arrangement of views. For example, the default layout of the main window (Figure 2-6) has an area containing a Scene View (Figure 2-7) and a Game View (Figure 2-8).



Figure 2-6. The default layout of the Unity Editor



Figure 2-7. The Scene View selected in a multitabbed area 22



Figure 2-8. The Game View selected in a multitabbed area

Preset Layouts

The default layout is just one of several preset layouts. Alternate layouts can be selected from the menu in the top-right corner of the main window (Figure 2-9). Unity also enables us to create our own layout. In Figure 2-9, you will see that my menu has a Mobile Game Config. This is my custom Layout that I created for when I create Mobile Games. Check out the various Layouts on your menu. Figures 2-6 through 2-7 show the resulting layouts.

neObject Component	Window Help			
Unity 2018." • Scene CO	Zoom	ЖM	Inity - AR Project - PC, Mac & Linu	
Shaded *	Layouts	►	2 by 3	
*=	Vuforia Configuration	Ω₩Ω	4 Split Default	
	Package Manager		Mobile Game Config Tall	
	Services	жо	Wide	
	Scene Game Inspector	策1 策2 策3	Save Layout Delete Layout	
	Hierarchy	₩4	Revert Factory Settings	

Figure 2-9. The Layout menu

I'll describe the individual types of views in more detail shortly, but for now, note that the 2-by-3 layout (Figure 2-10) is an example of a layout where the Scene View and Game View are in separate areas instead of sharing the same one. The 4-split layout (Figure 2-11) has four instances of the Scene View, demonstrating that a layout is not restricted to one of each type of view. The Tall Layout (Figure 2-12) provides a Portrait Scene View. The Wide Layout (Figure 2-13) provides a landscape Scene View.



Figure 2-10. The 2-by-3 layout



Figure 2-11. The 4-split layout



Figure 2-12. The Tall layout



Figure 2-13. The Wide layout

Custom Layouts

The preset layouts provide a variety of workspaces, but fortunately, you're not restricted to using them exactly as they are. Unity provides the flexibility to completely rearrange the Editor window as you like.

Resize Areas

For starters, you may notice while trying out the various preset layouts that some of the areas are too narrow, for example, in the left panel of the Wide layout (Figure 2-13). Fortunately, you can click the border of an area and drag it to resize the area.

Move Views

Even cooler, you can move views around. Dragging the tab of a view into another tab region will move the view there. And dragging the tab into a "docking" area will create a new area. For example, start with the Default
layout, and drag the Inspector tab to the right of the Hierarchy tab. Now the Inspector View shares the same area as the Hierarchy View. The result should look like Figure 2-14.



Figure 2-14. Workspace customized with views moved

Detach Views

You can even drag a view outside the Editor window so that it resides in its own "floating" window, which can be treated just like any other area. Drag the Scene tab outside the Editor, so it resides in a floating window, and then drag the Game tab into its tab region. The result should look like Figure 2-15. Likewise, dragging a tab into a docking region of the floating window will add another area to the window.

Tip I like to detach the Game View into a floating window, since I normally don't need to see it while I'm working in the Editor until I click Play, and this allows me to maximize the Game View to fill up to the entire screen. I also like working with more than one monitor. This way, I can maximize my screen space.



Figure 2-15. The list of new views

Floating windows are often covered up by other windows, so the Windows menu on the menu bar has menu items for making each view visible. Notice there is a keyboard shortcut for each, and there is also a Layouts submenu that is identical to the layout menu inside the Editor.

Add and Remove Views

You can also add and remove views in each area using the menu at the top-right corner of the area (Figure 2-15). The Close Tab item removes the currently displayed view. The Add Tab item provides a list of new views for you to choose from.

You may want to have different layouts for different target platforms, or different layouts for development vs. playtesting, or even different layouts for different games. For example, I have a custom layout specifically for my mobile games that pre-saves the Game View in a suitable portrait aspect ratio. It would be a hassle to manually reconfigure the Editor every time you start up Unity. Fortunately, you can name and save layouts by selecting the Save Layout option in the layout menu, which will prompt you for the new layout name (Figure 2-16).



Figure 2-16. Prompt for new layout

After saving, the new layout will be listed in the layout menu and also in the list of layouts available for deletion if you select Delete Layout (Figure 2-17).



Figure 2-17. Deletion menu for layouts

If you've messed up or deleted the original layouts, you can select the Restore Factory Settings option in the area menu (Figure 2-18). This will also delete any custom layouts.



Figure 2-18. Restore original layout settings

If you change a layout and haven't saved the changes, you can always discard them by just reselecting that layout in the layout menu.

The Inspector View

The best view to describe in detail first is the Inspector View since its function is to display information about objects selected in other views. It's really more than an inspector since it can typically be used to modify the selected item.

The Inspector View is also used to display and adjust the various settings that can be brought up in the Edit menu (Figure 2-19).



Figure 2-19. Bringing up the Editor Settings

The Inspector View displays the Editor Settings. If the project currently has metafiles, then the Version Control Mode is set to Meta Files (and if you're using the Asset Server, this option is set to Asset Server). To hide the metafiles, set the Version Control Mode to Hidden (Figure 2-20).

None JPEG Downsize Remote Hidden Meta Files	*
JPEG Downsize Remote	•
JPEG Downsize Remote	•
Downsize Remote	•
Remote	•
Hidden Meta Files	٠
Hidden Meta Files	\$
Force Text	•
le	
3D	\$
	<u> </u>
Always Enabled(Legacy Sprite P	•
1	\$
n	
txt;xml;fnt;cd	
ssor	
Legacy	\$
ETCPACK Fast	\$
	\$
ETCPACK Best	¢
Scripts	
Unix	\$
	3D Always Enabled(Legacy Sprite P 1 1 txt;xml;fnt;cd ssor Legacy ETCPACK Fast ETCPACK Fast ETCPACK Best / Scripts

Figure 2-20. Editor Settings in the Inspector View

With the Version Control Mode set to Disabled, Unity will remove the metafiles. The asset tracking is now handled within binary files inside the Library folder of the project.

Note Unity users who are using metafiles for version control support also have the option of setting Asset Serialization Mode to Force Text. In that mode, Unity scene files are saved in a text-only YAML (YAML Ain't Markup Language) format.

Normally, the Inspector View displays the properties of the most recently selected object (when you bring up the Editor Settings, you really selected it). But sometimes you don't want the Inspector View to change while you're selecting other objects. In that case, you can pin the Inspector View to an object by selecting the Lock option in the menu at the top right of the view (Figure 2-21).



Figure 2-21. Locking the Inspector View

The Project View

While the Inspector View can be thought of as the lowest-level View in the Editor, since it displays the properties of just a single object, the Project View can be considered the highest-level view (Figure 2-22). The Project View displays all of the assets available for your game, ranging from individual models, textures, and scripts to the scene files that incorporate those assets. All of the project assets are files residing in the Assets folder of your project (so you might want to think of the Project View as the Assets View).



Figure 2-22. Top level of the Project view

Switch Between One Column and Two Columns

In several older versions of Unity, the Project View had only a one-column display. That option is still available in the menu for the Project View (click the little three-line icon at the top right of the view), so you can now switch between one and two columns.

Scale Icons

The slider on the bottom scales the view in the right panel—a larger scale is nice for textures, and smaller is better for items like scripts that don't have interesting icons. This is a good reason to partition assets by asset type (i.e., put all textures in a Textures folder, scripts in a Script folder, and so on). Chances are, a single-scale slider setting won't be good for a mixture of asset types.

Inspect Assets

Selecting an asset on the right will display the properties of that asset in the Inspector View. For example, if you select an animation sample, the Inspector View displays information about the animation, some of which you can change, like the duration, and it even lets you play the animation in the Editor (Figure 2-23). We will look at changing asset properties in a later chapter, but for now feel free to select various types of assets in the Project View and see what shows up in the Inspector View.



Figure 2-23. Inspecting a selected asset in the Project View

Search for Assets

In a large and complex project, it's difficult to manually search for a particular asset. Fortunately, just as in the Finder, there is a search box that can be used to filter the results showing in the right panel of the Project view. In Figure 2-24, the Project View displays the result of searching for assets with "add" in their names.



Figure 2-24. Searching for assets with "add" in the name

The right panel displays the search results for everything under Assets (i.e., all of our assets). The search can be narrowed further by selecting one of the subfolders in the left panel. For example, if you know you're looking for a scene, and you've arranged your assets into subfolders by the type of asset, you can select the folder to search. In Figure 2-25, I have searched the examples folder for any asset with add in the file name.



Figure 2-25. Searching assets in a specific folder

Notice just below the search; there is a tab with the name of the folder that was selected. You can still click the Assets tab to the left to see the search results for all your assets, both locally and on the Unity Asset Store, which we'll make numerous uses of in this book.

You can also filter your search by asset type, using the menu immediately to the right of the search box. Instead of just searching in the Examples folder, you could have selected scenes as the asset type of interest (Figure 2-26). Notice how that resulted in being added to the search box. The t: prefix indicates the search should be filtered by the following asset type. You could have just typed that in without using the menu.



Figure 2-26. Search filtered by asset type

The button to the right of the asset type menu is for filtering by label (you can assign a label to each asset in the Inspector View), which is also pretty handy for searching the Asset Store. And the rightmost button, the star, will save the current search in the Favorites section of the left panel.

Operate on Assets

Assets in the Project View can be manipulated very much like their corresponding files in the Finder.

Double-clicking an asset will attempt to open a suitable program to view or edit the asset. This is equivalent to right-clicking the asset and selecting Open. Double-clicking a scene file will open the scene in this Unity Editor window, just as if you had selected Open Scene in the File menu.

You can also rename, duplicate and delete, and drag files in and out of a folder just as you can in the Finder. Some of the operations are available in the Unity Edit menu and in a pop-up menu when you right-click on an asset. You'll get some practice with that in the next few chapters.

Likewise, in the next chapter, you will work on adding assets to a project. That involves importing a file or importing a Unity package, using the Assets menu on the menu bar or just dragging files into the Assets folder of the project using the Finder.

The Hierarchy View

Every game engine has a top-level object called a *game object* or *entity* to represent anything that has a position, potential behavior, and a name to identify it. Unity game objects are instances of the class GameObject.

Note In general, when we refer to a type of Unity object, we'll use its class name to be precise and make clear how that object would be referenced in a script.

The Hierarchy View is another representation of the current scene. While the Scene View is a 3D representation of the scene that you can work in as you would with a content creation tool, and the Game View shows the scene as it looks when playing the game, the Hierarchy View lists all the GameObjects in the scene in an easily navigable tree structure.

Inspect Game Objects

When you click a GameObject in the Hierarchy View, it becomes the current Editor selection, and its components are displayed in the Editor. Every GameObject has a Transform Component, which specifies its position, rotation, and scale, relative to its parent in the hierarchy (if you're familiar with the math of 3D graphics, the Transform is essentially the transformation matrix of the object). Some components provide a function for the game object (e.g., a light is a GameObject with a Light Component attached). Other components reference assets such as meshes, textures, and scripts. Figure 2-27 shows the components of the Main Camera GameObject (in the Hierarchy view, the entire Player tree of GameObjects is displayed in blue because it's linked to a prefab, a special type of asset that is used to clone a GameObject or group of GameObjects).

'≔ Hierarchy	∂ -≡	0 Inspector		a
Create * Q*All SampleScene) •=	Tag Main Camera		
Main Camera Directional Light		Tag MainCamera Position X 0 Rotation X 0 Rotation X 0 Scale X 1 Image: Clear Flags Background Culling Mask Projection Field of View Clipping Planes Viewport Rect X 0 W 1 1 Depth Rendering Path Target Texture	Y 1 Z -10 Y 0 Z 0 Y 1 Z 1 Skybox	
		Occlusion Culling		-

Figure 2-27. Hierarchy View and Inspector View

Parent and Child GameObjects

You will find that many of the GameObjects are arranged in a hierarchy, hence the name of this view. Parenting makes sense for game objects that are conceptually grouped together. For example, when you want to move a car, you want the wheels to automatically move along with the car. So, the wheels should be specified as children of the car, offset from the center of the car. When the wheels turn, they turn relative to the movement of the car. Parenting also allows us to activate or deactivate whole groups of game objects at one time.

The Scene View

Whereas the Hierarchy View allows us to create, inspect, and modify the GameObjects in the current scene, it doesn't give us a way to visualize the scene. That's where the Scene View comes in. The Scene View is similar to the interfaces of 3D modeling applications. It lets you examine and modify the scene from any 3D vantage point and gives you an idea how the final product will look.

Navigate the Scene

If you're not familiar with working in 3D space, it's a straightforward extension from working in 2D. Instead of just working in a space with x and y-axes and (x,y) coordinates, in 3D space, you have an additional z-axis and (x,y,z) coordinates. The x- and z-axes define the ground plane, and y- is pointing up (you can think of y as height).

Note Some 3D applications and game engines use the z-axis for height and the x and y-axes for the ground plane, so when importing assets, you might have to adjust (rotate) them.

The viewpoint in 3D space is usually called the *camera*. Clicking the x, y, and z arrows of the multicolored Scene Gizmo in the upper-right corner is a quick way of flipping the camera so that it faces along the respective axis. For example, clicking the y arrow gives you a top-down view of the scene (Figure 2-28), and the text under the Scene Gizmo says "Top."



Figure 2-28. A top view in the Scene View

The camera here is not the same as the Camera GameObject in the scene that is used during the game, so you don't have to worry about messing up the game while you're looking around in the Scene View.

To demonstrate how to use the Navigation tools, I have selected the Player GameObject from the Project Folder and dragged this to the Hierarchy View. Clicking the box in the center of the Scene Gizmo toggles the camera projection between perspective, which renders objects smaller as they recede in the distance; and orthographic, which renders everything at their original size whether they are close or far. Perspective is more realistic, and what you normally use in games, but orthographic is often more convenient when designing (hence its ubiquity in computer-aided design applications). The little graphic preceding the text under the Scene Gizmo indicates the current projection.

You can zoom in and out using the mouse scroll wheel or by selecting the Hand tool in the upper-right toolbar of the Editor window and clickdragging the mouse while holding the Control key down. When the Hand tool is selected, you can also move the camera by click-dragging the view, and you can rotate (orbit) the camera by dragging the mouse while holding the Option (or Alt) key down, so you're not restricted to just the axis camera angles, like in Figure 2-29.



Figure 2-29. A tilted perspective in the Scene View

Notice that when you're looking from an arbitrary angle, the text under the Scene Gizmo says Persp or Iso, depending on whether you're using perspective or orthographic projection (Iso is short for isometric, which is the tilted orthographic view common in games like StarCraft).

The other buttons on the toolbar activate modes for moving, rotating, and scaling GameObjects. There's no reason to change them at the moment, so those modes will be explained in more detail when you start creating new projects.

Tip If you accidentally make a change to the scene, you can select Undo from the Edit menu. If you made a lot of changes you don't want to keep, you could just decline to save this scene when you switch to another scene or exit Unity. In the meantime, note that you can still move the camera while in those modes, using alternate keyboard and mouse combinations. Table 2-1 lists all the possible options.

Action	Hand tool	1-button mouse or trackpad	2-button mouse	3-button mouse
Move	Click-drag	Hold Alt-Command and click-drag	Hold Alt-Control and click-drag	Hold Alt and middle click-drag
Orbit	Hold Alt and click-drag	Hold Alt and click-drag	Hold Alt and click-drag	Hold Alt and click-drag
Zoom	Hold Control and click-drag	Hold Control and click-drag or two-finger swipe	Hold Alt and right-click drag	Hold Alt and right-click drag or scroll wheel

<i>Table 2-1.</i>	Available Scene	View Camera	Controls
-------------------	-----------------	-------------	----------

There are a couple of other handy keyboard-based scene navigation features. Pressing the Arrow keys will move the camera forward, back, left, and right along the x-z plane (the ground plane). And holding the right mouse button down allows navigation of the scene as in a first-person game. The AWSD keys move left, forward, right, and back, respectively, and moving the mouse controls where the camera (viewpoint) looks.

When you want to look at a particular GameObject in the Scene View, sometimes the quickest way to do that is to select the GameObject in the Hierarchy view, then use the Frame Selected menu item in the Edit menu (note the handy shortcut key F). In Figure 2-28, I clicked on the x-axis of the Scene Gizmo to get a horizontal view, then selected the Player GameObject in the Hierarchy View, and pressed the F key (shortcut for Frame Selected in the Edit menu) to zoom in on and center the player in the Scene View.

You can also select a GameObject directly in the Scene View, but you have to exit the Hand tool first. Just as selecting a GameObject in the Hierarchy View will result in that selection displaying in the Scene View and Inspector View, selecting a GameObject in the Scene View will likewise display that selection in the Inspector View and display it as the selected GameObject back in the Hierarchy view. In Figure 2-30, after I invoke Frame Selected on the Player, I clicked the Move tool (the button directly right of the Hand tool button in the top right corner of the Editor window) and then clicked a GameObject near the Player in the Scene View. The Hierarchy View automatically updates to show that GameObject is selected, and the GameObject is also displayed in the Inspector View.



Figure 2-30. Selecting a GameObject in the Scene View

Scene View Options

The buttons lining the top of the Scene View provide display options to assist in your game development. Each button configures a view mode.

The leftmost button sets the Draw mode. Normally, this mode is set to Textured, but if you want to see all the polygons, you can set it to Wireframe (Figure 2-31).



Figure 2-31. Wireframe display in the Scene view

The next button sets the Render Paths, which controls whether the scene is colored normally or for diagnostics.

The three buttons to the right of the Render Paths mode button are simple toggle buttons. They each pop up some mouse-over documentation (otherwise known as *tooltips*) when you let the mouse hover over them.

The first of those controls the Scene Lighting mode. This toggles between using a default lighting scheme in the Scene View or the actual lights you've placed in the game.

The middle button toggles the Game Overlay mode, whether the sky, lens flare, and fog effects are visible.

And finally, there is the Audition Mode, which toggles sound on and off.

Scene View Gizmos

The Gizmos button on the right activates displays of diagnostic graphics associated with the Components. The Scene View in Figure 2-32 shows some gizmos. By clicking the Gizmos button and checking the list of available gizmos, you can see those icons representing a Camera and a Light.



Figure 2-32. Gizmos in the Scene View

You can select and deselect the various check boxes in the Gizmos window to focus on the objects you're interested in. The check box at the top left toggles between a 3D display of the gizmos or just 2D icons. The adjacent slider controls the scale of the gizmos (so a quick way to hide all gizmos is to drag the scale slider all the way to the left).

The Game View

Now let's look at the Game View. Like the Hierarchy View and Scene View, the Game View depicts the current scene, but not for editing purposes. Instead, the Game View is intended for playing and debugging the game.

The Game View appears automatically when you click the Play button at the top of the Unity Editor window. If there isn't an existing Game View when you click Play, a new one is created. If the Game view is visible while the Editor is not in Play mode, it shows the game in its initial state (i.e., from the vantage of the initial Camera position).

The Game View shows how the game will look and function when you actually deploy it, but there may be discrepancies from how it will look and behave on the final build target. One possible difference is the size and aspect ratio of the Game View. This can be changed using the menu at the top left of the view. Figure 2-33 shows what happens when you switch from the Free Aspect ratio, which adjusts to the dimensions of the view, to a 5:4 aspect ratio, which results in the scaling down the game display so that it fits within the area and maintains the chosen aspect ratio.



Figure 2-33. The Game view

Maximize on Play

Clicking the Maximize on Play button will result in the Game view expanding to fill the entire Editor window when it is in the Play mode (Figure 2-34). If the view is detached from the Editor window, the button has no effect.



Figure 2-34. Game view with Maximize on Play

Stats

The Stats button displays statistics about the scene (Figure 2-35) that update as the game runs.



Figure 2-35. Game view with Stats

Game View Gizmos

The Gizmos button activates displays of diagnostic graphics associated with the Components. The Game View in Figure 2-36 shows two icons that are gizmos for an Audio Source. The list to the right of the Gizmos button allows you to select which gizmos you want displayed.



Figure 2-36. Game View with Gizmos

Both the Game View and Scene View are both depictions of the current scene. A Unity project consists of one or more scenes, and the Unity Editor has one scene open at a time. Think of the project as a game and the scenes as levels (in fact, some Unity script functions that operate on scenes use "level" in their names). Unity GameObjects are made interesting by attaching Components, each of which provides some specific information or behavior. That's where the Inspector View comes in. If you select a game object in the Hierarchy View or Scene View, the Inspector View will display its attached components.

The Console View

The remaining view in all the preset layouts, the Console View, is easy to ignore but it's pretty useful (Figure 2-37).

Cear Collapse Clear on Play Error Pause Editor *	

Figure 2-37. The Console view

Informational, warning, and error messages appear in the Console View. Errors are in red, warnings in yellow, and informational messages in white. Selecting a message from the list displays it with more detail in the lower area. Also, the single-line area at the bottom of the Unity Editor displays the most recent Console message, so you can always see that a message has been logged even if the Console view is not visible.

Tip Warning messages are easy to ignore, but you can ignore them at your risk. They are there for a reason and usually indicate something has to be resolved. And if you let warnings accumulate, it's difficult to notice when a really important warning shows up.

The Console can get cluttered pretty quickly. You can manage that clutter with the leftmost three buttons on top of the Console View. The Clear toggle button removes all the messages. The Collapse toggle button combines similar messages. The Clear on Play toggle will remove all messages each time the Editor enters Play mode.

The Error Pause button will cause the Editor to halt on an error message, specifically when a script calls a Log.LogError.

While operating in the Editor, log messages end up in the Editor log, while messages generated from a Unity-built executable are directed to the Player log. Selecting Open Player Log or Open Editor Log from the view menu (click the little icon at the top right of the Console View) will bring up those logs, either in a text file or in the Console app (Figure 2-38).



Figure 2-38. The Unity logs in the Mac Console app

Explore Further

We've come to the end of this Unity tour. In Chapter 3, you'll start learning some of the ARKit features. This is the first chapter that really starts using Unity. You haven't yet started building your own scene (that will begin in Chapter 3), but you've been able to get familiar with the Unity Editor. There are plenty of official Unity resources that expand on the topics I will be covering.

Unity Manual

As you can see, there's a lot of Unity user interface, and we've hardly covered it all. This is a good time to get serious about reading the Unity Manual, either from within the Unity Editor (the Welcome screen or the Help menu) or on the Unity website (http://unity3d.com/) under the Learn tab in the "Documentation" section. The web version is pretty handy when you want to look something up or just read about Unity without having a Unity Editor running nearby.

Most of what was covered in this chapter match topics in the Unity Basics section of the Unity Manual, particular the sections on "Learning the Interface," "Customizing Your Workspace," "Publishing Builds," and "Unity Hotkeys." We did jump ahead into the Advanced section of the Unity Manual and touch on Unity's support for version control. That's covered more in-depth with the Unity Manual's page on "Using External Version Control with Unity."

Tutorials

Besides the "Documentation" section, the Learn tab on the Unity website also includes a "Tutorials" section that features an extensive set of Beginning Editor videos. As the name implies, these videos introduce the Unity Editor, and in fact the set of videos covers much of what was discussed in this chapter, including descriptions of the most important views (the Game View, Scene View, Hierarchy View, Inspector View, and Project View) and even the process of publishing a build.

Version Control

Although I only discussed version control briefly, in the context of explaining how to remove metafiles, that topic is worth a little more discussion, since a version control system (or VCS) is so important to

software development (which you'll realize the first time you lose your project or can't remember what change you made that broke your game!). If you already have a favorite VCS, you may want to use it with Unity, and if you haven't been using one, then you may want to consider it if only to keep old versions of your project around in case you need to roll back, with the ability to check differences between versions,

Among version control systems, Perforce is a popular commercial tool used in game studios, and Subversion (svn) has a long history as an open source option. These days, distributed version control systems like Git and Mercurial are trending. I use Mercurial on Bitbucket (http://bitbucket. com/) for my internal projects and post public projects on GitHub, including the projects for this book.

To say Unity VCS support is product agnostic is really another way of saying Unity doesn't have any particular version control system integrated into the Unity Editor. The metafiles, and YAML scene files for Unity Pro users, simply provide better compatibility with text-oriented version control systems that are commonly used for source code. You still have to run the VCS operations yourself outside of Unity. You can find out more about YAML, by the way, on http://yaml.org/.

I find it convenient to use the Mac GitHub app provided on the GitHub website and similarly SourceTree for BitBucket, also available on that website.

CHAPTER 3

The Unity ARKit

Now that you have installed Unity and the Unity ARKit Plug-in, it's time to get to learn a bit more about this tool and make our first AR experience. Note, I called this an experience and not a game, although it could possibly be used as a game in some way; from my point of view a game needs some key elements, which I will go into detail in Chapter 4.

If you have not already opened the AR Project we created in the last chapter, now would be a good time to do this. If you look in the Project folder (Figure 3-1) and look in each folder, you will see that the Unity ARKit Plug-in comes with a number of resources that we will explore and use throughout this book.

Creating a Scene

The first task we are going to do is create GameObject and put it in our scene and look at it in AR. From the Menu, select GameObject ➤ 3D Object ➤ Cube (Figure 3-1). We could choose any of the 3D objects, but I want you to see the Cube in AR and move around it in 3D space. Although I prefer Spheres, the 3D Cube has six vertices (the angular point of a polygon), and these are going to be easier to see. We will, however, add different shaped game objects very soon.

Gunity File Edit Assets	GameObject Compo	nent W	indow Help
● Create * Q*All ▼ SampleScene*	Create Empty Create Empty Child 3D Object	ひ 光 ひ N	Personal (64bit) -
Main Camera Directional Light	2D Object Effects Light Audio Video	* * * * *	Sphere Capsule Cylinder Plane Quad
	UI Vuforia Camera	Ragdoll	
	Center On Children	Terrain Tree Wind Zone	
	Make Parent Clear Parent Apply Changes To Pr Break Prefab Instanc		3D Text
	Set as first sibling Set as last sibling Move To View Align With View Align View to Selecte Toggle Active State	第= 第一 て第F 企業F d て公A	

Figure 3-1. Creating a 3D GameObject

Once you have completed this task, you will see our amazing Cube in the Scene panel (Figure 3-2).



Figure 3-2. The Cube GameObject in the Scene

Now let's have a look in the Inspector (Figure 3-3). If your Transform positions are not the same as mine, don't worry about this for now (we are going to move the GameObject anyway). Note the scale is 1,1,1. Unity uses the metric standard for measurement, and therefore 1 unit in Unity space is the equivalent of 1 meter in real-world terms. Now for most traditional games (that are not AR), this is not really something that beginner developers need to worry about (much). However, because we will be projecting the game assets into a real-world space, getting measurements and scale correctly become very important. So, if we leave the scale of our Cube at 1 meter wide, by 1 meter tall, by 1 meter deep, this is going to be a pretty big cube. The convention for describing coordinates in 3D graphics is X,Y,Z. I will use this standard throughout this book. I am going to scale our amazing Cube, so it is going to fit into my very small apartment. It might surprise a few readers that most authors of instructional books don't live in multi-million-dollar mansions (well at least this author doesn't).

Inspector			_			<u> </u>	*=
👔 🗹 Cube						Static	•
Tag Untagged		t Lay	er	Default			•
▼↓ Transform							\$
Position		0.04173854		Contraction of the local data	1000	0.003963	332
Rotation		0	1.0	0		0	_
Scale	X	1	Y	1	Z	1	
Cube (Mesh Filter) Mesh	-	Cube				1: 🚺	0
		Cube	_		_		_
▼ 🛃 🗹 Mesh Renderer ▼ Lighting						[] 7	\$
Light Probes	B	lend Probes					٠
Reflection Probes	B	lend Probes					٠
Anchor Override	N	one (Transfo	rm)			0
Cast Shadows	0	n					٢
Receive Shadows		1					
Motion Vectors	P	er Object Motion	n				+
Lightmap Static]					
To enable generatio 'Lightmap Static' pro			is N	Mesh Renderer, (olea	se enable the	e
▶ Materials							
Dynamic Occluded		1					
🔻 🤪 🗹 Box Collider	0	合 Edit Col	lid	er		i	0
ls Trigger)					
Material	N	one (Physic N	lat	erial)			0
Center	X	0	Y	0	Z	0	
Size	х	1	Y	1	Z	1	

Figure 3-3. The Cube GameObject in the Inspector

In the Inspector, set the scale to 0.25,0.25,0.25 (Figure 3-4).



Figure 3-4. The Cube GameObject reduced Scale

Now if you look at the Cube in the Scene, it will (or should) look smaller (Figure 3-5). If you want to want a closer look at the GameObject, you can move the camera in the Scene view closer to the Cube. There are two main ways of moving the Scene view camera. The easiest way is by selecting the GameObject in the Hierarchy panel and pressing the f key (I remember this as f for focus). The other way is to use the middle mouse wheel (if you have a 3-button mouse) to move the camera in or out or double tab the mouse (if you have a Magic Mouse). I'm (very) old school and prefer to use my 5-button mouse.



Figure 3-5. The Scene view of the Cube GameObject at reduced Scale

Cameras

Now would be a good time to talk about cameras. We just moved the camera in the Scene view. This camera enables you, the developer, to see what is in the Scene. However, if you look in the Hierarchy panel, you will see a GameObject Main Camera. This is the camera that the player will be looking through. You will note in Figure 3-5, there is a camera icon in my Scene view. This is where the Player's camera is positioned in the scene.
I want you to select the Main Camera in the Hierarchy panel. You will see a small window in the lower right of the Scene view a small window (Figure 3-6). This window displays a view from the Player's camera (Camera Preview).



Figure 3-6. Camera Preview

Although the Camera Preview window provides us with a good idea of what the scene will look like to the player, to get a better view, we can select the Game view tab (Figure 3-7).



Figure 3-7. The Game view

As we saw in the previous chapter, there are a number of settings that we can use (aspect ratio, scale, and so on). We can see here that our amazing Cube is a bit far away. We are going to first move the Game Object, and then we are going to move the Main Camera.

Transformation

There are several ways to move (transform) a GameObject in Unity. The first way we will use (and is the main method I use) is to set the transform settings in the Inspector. First, select the GameObject we want to transform. Then, in the inspector set the transform positions to 0,0,0 (Figure 3-8).

○ + C 図目図	MI Center @ Local			00	ollab • 🙆 Accou	nt + Layers +	Default +
II Herardy Dise * (0=0 # 4 SampleScene* Main Camera	a -a Scene Shated	Came (2) Asset Store		Comes * (Cr.0)	© Inspector	+) Layer (Defini	Static •
Directional Light	-			•	V - Transform Position Rotation Scale	x 0 y 0 x 0 y 0 x 1 y 1	Z 0 Z 0 Z 1
					T Cube (Mesh Fi	iter) III Cube	G 7 0.
	L.	•	• •		V C Mesh Rendere V Lighting Light Probes Reflection Probes Anchor Oremide Cast Shadows Receive Shadows Motion Vectors Lightmap Static	Bred Publics Bred Publics Bred Publics Noze (Transform) On Fer Object Nation	• • • •
					Land Contraction of the local division of th	nation of Byltsmagn for this Mer Ismag Static' property.	h Renderer, please
					Materials Dynamic Occluded	2	
					is Trigger Material	Edit Collider	Q ≠ 0.
In Project Console			6		Center Size	X 0 Y 0 X 1 Y 1	Z 0 Z 1

Figure 3-8. The GameObject with the updated Transform positions

Now let's have a look in the Main Camera to check what this looks will like to the player (Figure 3-9).



Figure 3-9. Camera Preview of the GameObject with reset Transform positions

You will note that the GameObject is still a bit too far away from the Main Camera. At the top left of the screen (just above the Hierarchy panel), there are six icons (Figure 3-10).



Figure 3-10. Six transform icons

The first icon is the Hand tool (Q shortcut), and it is used for transforming (or panning) the camera in the scene view. With this tool selected, select any GameObject in Hierarchy move mouse and note that the transform settings of the GameObject don't change, but the view of the GameObject changes. While holding down the alt (option) key, the Hand tool enables you to orbit the camera around its pivot point. By holding down the control button, you can move (or dolly) the camera closer or farther away from the GameObject.

The next icon is the Move tool (W shortcut). The move tool, as you can probably guess, is for moving a GameObject's position in the scene. With the Main Camera selected, select the Move tool (by selecting the Move icon or pressing the W key), and you will note that in the Scene view the Main Camera icon now has the move Gizmo (the Red, Green Blue lines with arrow points – Figure 3-11). First, select the Green line (Y-axis) and move the Main Camera down. Note that when you select this line, the other arrow lines are grayed out and the line you selected changes to yellow. Now try to move the camera to 0 on the Y-axis. You will note that this might take some time. You might want to enter zero in the Y in the Inspector if you can't get the placement correct (which is why I prefer to type the values in the Inspector).



Figure 3-11. The move Gizmo

The next tool is the Rotate tool (E shortcut). As you probably guessed, this tool is used for rotating the GameObject. Try selecting the Cube and then press the R key. You will see the Rotate Gizmo (Figure 3-12). With the Rotate Gizmo, you can change the rotation of the GameObject by clicking and dragging the axes of the wireframe Rotate Gizmo that appears around it. With the Rotate Gizmo, the red, green, and blue circles perform a rotation around the red, green, and blue axes (red is the x-axis, green is the y-axis, and blue is the z-axis). The outer circle is used to rotate the GameObject around the Scene view z-axis.



Figure 3-12. The rotate Gizmo

The next tool is the Scale toll (R shortcut). The scale tool is used to scale or rescale GameObjects on all axes by selecting the center of the Scale Gizmo and then dragging the mouse (Figure 3-13). You can also use this tool to scale on an individual axis by selecting any one of the individual axes.



Figure 3-13. The scale Gizmo

Scaling the Cube with the Cube GameObject selected sets the position of the cube, or it has been moved while we were using the transform tools; now would be a good time to set or reset the position to 0,0,0 (Figure 3-14).

Inspector						a.	•=
👕 🗹 Cube	(Sta	tic	+
Tag Untag	ged	•	Layer	Defa	ult	_	•
▼↓ Transfe	orm					킕	\$,
Position X	0	Y	0	Z	0		
Rotation X	0	Y	0	Z	0		
Scale X	0.25	Y	0.25	Z	0.2	5	
Tube (I	Mesh Fi	lter)				킕	\$,
Mesh			Cube				0
🔻 🌅 🗹 Mesh R	endere	r				킕	\$,
Lighting Light Probe	s	Blei	nd Probe	25	_	_	•
Reflection I	Probes	Bler	nd Probe	25		_	•
Anchor Ove	erride	Nor	ne (Tra	nsfor	m)		0
Cast Shado	ws	On					•
Receive Sha	adows						
Motion Vec	tors	Per	Object	Motion	i,	_	\$
Lightmap S	tatic						
(!) Mesh	able gene Renderer ' property	, plea					
 Materials Dynamic Occl 	uded						
▼ 🧼 🗹 Box Co Is Trigger	llider	A	6 Ed	it Coll	ider	규	¢,
Material		Nor	ne (Phy	sic M	ateri	aľ	o
Center						,	
X 0	Y)		Z 0	-	_	٦
Size							
X 1	Y []	L		Z 1		_	
Defau Shade	It-Mate						¢,
	Add Co	mpo	onent				

Figure 3-14. The Cube GameObject Position settings

Now we need to position the Main Camera at the origin (0,0,0). If you look at the position of my cube, this would mean our camera will be right in the middle of our Cube. So, let's first move the cube out of the way. Set the Cube transformation position settings to 0,0,1 and then move the Main Camera to 0,0,0 (Figure 3-15). Now the cube will look like it is positioned 1 meter away from our camera.



Figure 3-15. The new Main Camera settings

Testing

Now it's time to see how our amazing cube is going to look in the real world. When developing for iOS, we need to use Xcode before we can test or deploy the game. To publish an AR game on iTunes, we need to submit the game to Apple for approval, and then when it gets approved, we can download it from the iTunes store and see what it looks like on our device. With Xcode, we can preview what our game will look like on our device, but this still requires us to build and run the game and use Xcode to preview the game. As you might imagine, this was a very time-consuming (and a little bit frustrating) experience. Unity came to the rescue and provided us with Unity Remote. Unity Remote is an application (or app) available for iOS devices in the iTunes app store. This tool helps us test a game on an iOS device without the need for submitting the game to the iTunes store. However, at the time of writing, Unity Remote (version 5) does not support AR. The fine people at Unity have thought about this challenge and have included in the Unity ARKit a small program called UnityARKitRemote. Unity ARKitRemote provides us with the tools needed to test our AR project on an iOS device.

ARKit Remote

In the Project folder, type in a search text to find the ARKit Remote Prefab (Figure 3-16). Now drag this file to the Hierarchy tab (Figure 3-17).



Figure 3-16. Searching for the ARKit Remote

Herandhy	-m @ Scene	Came gi Asset Store			10	O Inspector			2.0
mane * ((e-All	Shacked	• 20 (0 (4) 🖬 •		Cirmos + (ir-Al	0	ARKitkemotel	Connection		Static *
C SampleScene* Main Camera	-30					Tag Umapped	i) La	ayer Default	1
Directional Light						Prefab Select	Ago	nert line	Apply
Cube						Transform			
ARABAMONECONNECCO						Position	XO	Y 0	Z 1
						Rotation		YO	Z 0
						Scale			2 1
			-					icript) oreConnection	67
						Start Alignment Mane Detection	Unity AR Alighe Horizontal	ment Gravity	
			100	-		Get Point Cloud	2		
	-		and the second se			Enable Light Estimatio	2		
						Run Options			
						Reset Tracking	2		
						Remove Existing Anch	¢ 🛃		
							Add Compone	upon t	
							rise compose		1

Figure 3-17. The ARKitRemote Prefab in the Hierarchy

Setting Up the Main Camera

Now in the Main Camera settings, set the clear flags to Depth only (Figure 3-18).



Figure 3-18. Set the Camera's Clear Flags to Depth only

Adding a Component

Now we are going to add a Component to our camera. In this example, we are going to add the Unity AR Video script. To add this script, with the Main Camera selected, in the Inspector select Add Component. In the Inspector, you will see a list of possible components that you can add (Figure 3-18). It might take you a while to find it, so I recommend using the search bar in the Add Component menu for the Script we are looking for. In Figure 3-19, in the search bar, I searched for video.

Main Camer	ra		-			10	Stat	ic 🖛
Tag MainCamera		• L	aye	r Defa	ult	1		
Transform				-			: 10	1 0
Position	X O		Y	0		z ō		
Rotation	X O		Y	0		z o	1	_
Scale	X 1		Y	1	1	Z 1		
🕫 🍲 🗹 Camera			-			1	:	1 0
Clear Flags	Depti	n only						1
Culling Mask	Every	thing	_			_	_	•
Projection	Persp	ective	_		_	_		
Field of View		-0-	_			_	60	
Clipping Planes	Near	0.3	_					
	Far	1000						
Viewport Rect	X 0		12.00	0				
	W 1		H	1				
Depth	-1		_					
Rendering Path	Use Graphics Settings							
Target Texture	None	(Rende	er T	exture)	12			0
Occlusion Culling								
Allow HDR								
Allow MSAA								
Allow Dynamic Resol	luti							
MSAA is requeste This camera will enable it in the q	render with	hout MSA						gs.
📀 🗹 Audio Listene	r					X	: 🖸	10
	Add C	ompor	en	t]		
Q video)		-		0	1		
A MINEO		earch	-					
C. Marco	5							
G Video B			ivio	ur				
	lackgrou		ivio	ur				
0 Video B	lackgrou Nayer		ivio	ur				
⊘ Video B ▶ Video P	lackgrou Nayer R Video	nd Beha	ivio	ur				

Figure 3-19. Searching for the Unity AR Video Script component

Once you have found the Unity AR Video script, select it (single mouse-click) and now you should see this component is now added to the Main Camera (Figure 3-20).

📔 🖌 Main Came	ra				Sta	atic 🤻
Tag MainCamera		+ Laye	er Defa	ult		
Transform						14
Position	X 0	Y	0	z	0	
Rotation	X 0	Y	0	z	0	
Scale	X 1	Y	1	z	1	
🛸 🗹 Camera						코《
Clear Flags	Depth	only				
Culling Mask	Every	thing				•
Projection	Persp	ective		_		,
Field of View					- 60	6
Clipping Planes	Near	0.3				
10.5	Far	1000				
Viewport Rect	X 0	Y	0			
	W 1	H	1			
Depth	-1					
Rendering Path	Use G	raphics Sett	ings			•
Target Texture	None	(Render 1	(exture)	(0
Occlusion Culling						
Allow HDR						
Allow MSAA						
Allow Dynamic Reso	luti					
MSAA is request This camera will enable it in the c	render with	out MSAA b	ot enable uffers. If	d in qual you wan	ity setti t MSAA	ngs.
🧿 🗹 Audio Listen	er					74
🖌 🖬 Unity AR Vide	eo (Scrip	t)				14
Script	Ja Un	ityARVide	0			0
Clear Material	None	(Material)	1			0

Figure 3-20. The Unity AR Video Script component added to the main camera

In the Unity AR Video script, there is a property called Clear Material. We are going to add a material. In the Unity AR Video script Clear Materials properties, on the right of the properties box, there is a small gear (Figure 3-19); if you select this gear, you will see a list of all the possible materials available in this project folder (Figure 3-21). Again, you can search for this manually, or use the search bar. Search for the YUV material. I will go into a bit more detail on what this material is doing and why we use it in a later chapter.



Figure 3-21. Selecting the YUV material for the Clear Material

Tracking the Phone Movement

To make the AR project look real, we need to track the movement of the phone in the real world and project an accurate representation of the virtual object on the phone's screen. The fine folk at Unity have (again) made our lives easier and in the Unity ARKit has a Script called the Unity AR Camera Manager. Following the steps that we did to add the Unity AR Video script, we are going to add the Unity AR Camera Manager. First select the Main Camera and in the Inspector, select Add Component (Figure 3-22); now search for AR Camera Manager (Figure 3-23), and add it to the Main Camera.

🍟 🗹 Main Came	ra			🔲 Static 🔻
Tag MainCamera	•	Layer Defau	lt	:
▼↓ Transform				고 *
Position	X 0	Y 0	z	0
Rotation	X 0	Y 0	z	0
Scale	X 1	Y 1	Z	1
🖉 🦦 🗹 Camera				🔟 🕂 🗭
Clear Flags	Depth only			•
Culling Mask	Everything			•
Projection	Perspective		_	•
Field of View)		- 60
Clipping Planes	Near 0.3	-		
	Far 100	0		
Viewport Rect	X 0	Y 0		
	W 1	H 1		
Depth	-1			
Rendering Path	Use Graphics	Settings		•
Target Texture	None (Ren	der Texture)	6	0
Occlusion Culling				
Allow HDR				
Allow MSAA				
Allow Dynamic Reso	luti			
	ed by the camera l render without MS juality settings.			
O Section 2 Audio Listene	er			[] ; ¢,
🗸 💀 🗹 Unity AR Vide	eo (Script)			🚺 🕂 🌣
Script	UnityAR	Video		0
Clear Material	YUVMate	erial		0

Figure 3-22. Add Component



Figure 3-23. Searching for the Unity AR Camera Manager

It is good practice to add the Main Camera to the Tracked Camera Properties of the Unity AR Camera Manager; this will ensure that the AR Camera Manager uses the correct camera. However, if you don't select this, the Unity AR Camera Manager will choose it for you. To add the Main Camera to the Camera Properties of the Unity AR Camera Manager, select the Main Camera from the Hierarchy and drag this to the Tracked Camera properties of the Unity AR Camera Manager (Figure 3-24).

Main Camera						-	Sta	tic	-	
Tag MainCamera		1 1 2		Default		_	_ sta	ure	•	
		• Lay	er	Derault		_	-			
Transform								칶	٥.	
Position	X 0			0		(_	_	
Rotation	X 0			0		(_	_	
Scale	X 1		Y	1	Z	1	1			
🖦 🗹 Camera								칶	٥.	
Clear Flags	Depth	n only	_			_	_	_	•	
Culling Mask	Every	thing					_		•	
Projection	Persp	ective			_		_			
Field of View			_			_	- 60		=	
Clipping Planes	Near	0.3							-	
	Far	1000								
Viewport Rect	X 0		Y	0						
	W 1		н	1						
Depth	-1		-			-		-		
Rendering Path	Use C	Use Graphics Settings								
Target Texture	None	None (Render Texture)						0		
Occlusion Culling										
Allow HDR										
Allow MSAA	2									
Allow Dynamic Resolution	n 🗍									
MSAA is requested by camera will render with quality settings.	he came iout MSA	ra but not er A buffers. If	yo	led in qua u want MS	lity settir AA enab	ngs le i	i. This it in the			
Target Display	Displ	ay 1	_			_		_	1	
🖲 🗹 Audio Listener								칶	٥,	
								칶	٥,	
	cript)						UnityARVideo			
	and the second s	ityARVide	0							
💀 🗹 Unity AR Video (Se	Un	ityARVide VMaterial	0			_			0	
Ge Unity AR Video (Se Script Clear Material	Un	VMaterial						1+	-	
Ge Unity AR Video (Se Script Clear Material	Un OYU Manage	VMaterial	i. V	1Manage	r				-	
Clear Material	Manage	VMaterial er (Script)	era		r			14	-	
C Vinity AR Video (S Script Clear Material C Vinity AR Camera Script Camera	Manage	VMaterial er (Script) ityARCam	era		r			1	-	
Clear Material Clear Material	Manage Manage	VMaterial er (Script) ityARCam in Camera	era a (C	Camera)	r			H V	-	
Clear Material	Manage Manage	VMaterial er (Script) ityARCam in Camera AR Alignme	era a (C	Camera)	r			1	0	
Carrier Control Contro	Unity	VMaterial er (Script) ityARCam in Camera AR Alignme	era a (C	Camera)	r.			- H	•	

Figure 3-24. Setting the Main Camera as the Tracked Camera

Build and Run

Now we are ready to build and run our app. Make sure you have connected your iOS device to your Mac and then select Build & Run from the Unity File menu (Figure 3-25). If you have not already downloaded the latest version of Xcode, you need to do this now (it's going to take a while).



Figure 3-25. Selecting Build & Run

	Scene Ghaded	Game	* •	4) D	set Store	
			the second s	Settings	N.1.	
icenes In Build UnityARKIRPiugin/Ex UnityARKIRPiugin/Ex UnityARKIRPiugin/Ex UnityARKIRPiugin/A UnityARKIRPiugin/Ex UnityARKIRPiugin/Ex UnityARKIRPiugin/Ex UnityARKIRPiugin/Ex Scenes/SampleScen	camples/UnityARSh camples/UnityAROc RKitRemote/UnityA camples/FocusSqui camples/FaceTrack camples/FaceTrack camples/FaceTrack	adows/U clusion/ RKitRemo are/Focus ing/Face ing/Face ing/Face	InityAF UnityA ote sSquar Ancho MeshS Blends	RShadow ROcclus reScene rScene cene shapeSce	ne	(Add Open Scen
Matform	ux Standalone	-		iOS		
iOS	÷	2		n Xcode n Xcode	as	Latest version Release
tvos		- 11	Develo	opment		
Android		- 18	Script	Debugg s Only B	jing	8
Xbox One			actipe	s only 6	0.00	0
ura PS4			Comp	ression	Method	Default
-		U				
G WebGL						

Figure 3-26. The Build Settings

In the Build setting menu, first select the Platform you want to build this on, which in our example will be iOS. Also, select the Development Build check box. Finally, it is really important to select only the scene you want to build. If your current scene is not listed, click the Add Open scenes button (Figure 3-26) and uncheck any other scene.

From the Build Setting screen, select the Player Settings icon. This will open the Inspector for the Player Settings where we will enter the Company Name and Product Name (Figure 3-27).

Inspector PlayerSetting	s		- ¢ ټ 👔
Company Name	Rotten Egg	Productions	
Product Name	Hello World	AR	
Default Icon			None (Textur 2D) Select
Default Cursor Cursor Hotspot	x 0	Y 0	None (Textur 2D) Select
current monsport			
<u>+</u>			
Settings for iOS			
Icon			
lcon Resolution and Pi	resentation		

Figure 3-27. The Inspector view of the PlayerSettings

Scroll down the menu to find the Bundle Identifier (Figure 3-26). It is important to note that once you have registered a bundle identifier to a Personal Team in Xcode, the same bundle identifier cannot be registered to another Apple Developer Program team in the future. This means that when you are testing your game using a free Apple ID and a Personal Team, you should choose a bundle identifier that is for testing only - you won't be able to use the same bundle identifier to release the game. The best solution to do this is to add "Test" to the end of the test bundle identifier - for example, com.yourCompanyName.yourAppNameTest. Also note that the bundle identifier is written in what is known as reverse-DNS style. The accepted characters are alphanumeric characters, periods, and hyphens. In my example (Figure 3-28), I have used com. RottenEggProductions.HelloWorldARTest as the bundle identifier (You will need your own name). If you have a signing team ID, you may want to include that as well. But for testing purposes, this is not needed.

Inspector Color Space	Camma	
Auto Graphics API		
Graphics APIs		
= Metal		
		+, -
Color Gamut*		
= sRGB		
Metal Editor Support*		+, -
Metal Restricted Backbuffer Use		
Force hard shadows on Metal*		
Multithreaded Rendering	x	
Static Batching	2	
Dynamic Batching	2	
GPU Skinning*		
Graphics Jobs (Experimental)*	ā	
Virtual Reality moved to XR Settings		
Identification		
Bundle Identifier	com.RottenEggProductions.HelloWorldARTest	
Version*	1.0	
Build	0	
	0	
Signing Team ID	v	
Automatically Sign		
Configuration		
Scripting Runtime Version*	.NET 3.5 Equivalent	,
Scripting Backend	IL2CPP	1
Api Compatibility Level*	.NET 2.0 Subset	4
C++ Compiler Configuration	Release	+
Use on demand resources*		
Accelerometer Frequency*	60 Hz	+
Camera Usage Description*	AR	
Location Usage Description*		
Microphone Usage Description*		
Mute Other Audio Sources*		
Prepare iOS for Recording		
Force iOS Speakers when Recording		
Requires Persistent WiFi*		

Figure 3-28. Setting the Bundle Identifier in the PlayerSettings

Now select the Build and Run icon. Unity will Prompt you to Save the Project. The tradition when learning Introductory Programming courses is to name our first application Hello World (don't ask me why). So, in this tradition, I am going to name my first AR App, Hello WorldAR. Note in Figure 3-29, I am saving this in the same folder as my Unity Project. Some people would argue that this is not good practice, but it's good enough for now.



Figure 3-29. Saving the Hello WorldAR Menu

After saving the file, Unity will start compiling the application (Figure 3-28) and will eventually open Xcode (Figure 3-29). When Xcode opens (Figure 3-31), make sure you have selected the correct device (iPhone or iPad), select the play button to launch your game on your device (Figure 3-30). If Unity reports any errors, be sure to check what the errors are and address these issues before retrying.



Figure 3-30. Unity Compiling our application



Figure 3-31. Xcode

You will be prompted to allow the Unity ARKit to access your camera and if everything works, you should see your amazing cube in the real world. In my example, you can see my amazing cube projected in front of my photo of Mount Aoraki (Figure 3-32).



Figure 3-32. My Hello WorldAR app

Saving the Scene

Now would be a good time to save our scene. From the file menu, select File ➤ Save Scene As and name this scene (Figure 3-33). I have chosen Hello WorldAR as the name of this Scene (Figure 3-34).



Figure 3-33. Save Scene as menu

Save As:	Hello WorldAR	 	<u> </u>
Tags:			
Where:	Assets	 0	

Figure 3-34. Saving the Scene and selecting its location

Understanding Scenes

Now might be a good time to discuss the difference between Unity scenes and projects. A Unity Project contains all the scenes and necessary code that might be used for the game or application. A Scene is an element (or component) of the project. Think of the project as an entire movie and the scenes as parts of that movie. In a game, those scenes could be the menus, levels, credits, and so on.

Introducing Visual Inertial Odometry

Now we are going to look at some more of the important tools used for creating an AR game. In our Hello WorldAR project, we created a cube that was positioned in front of the iPhone's camera and stayed there while we moved the camera position. How does the camera know where it is positioned? As you may already know, the iPhone has some pretty cool ways of knowing where it is positioned. The one I use most frequently is the accelerometer. The accelerometer allows the iPhone to know its position in 3 Axes (X,Y,Z). This is very useful for switching between portrait and landscape mode. The other tool I use is the compass (or magnetometer), and as you probably already know, this is very useful for navigation. The last tool is the gyroscope. The gyroscope tracks the rotation or twist of the iPhone. Although these are great tools for navigation, they do not have the level of precision needed for tracking the movement of the phone in AR. To track the movement of the iPhone needed for AR, Apple recently included some technologies in the phone's camera. Through combining the Visual information (from the camera) and the Inertial information (from the accelerometer and the gyroscope), it is possible to accurately measure the position of the iPhone.

Feature Points

So how does the camera track the position of the phone? Good question! The camera in the iPhone (currently iPhone 8 or higher) is smart enough to identify key points (or feature points) in the real world and when the camera is moved, track where these points are. This process requires some pretty impressive mathematics, but the more recent iPhones have enough processing power to do this.

Point Clouds

The Unity ARKit includes a prefab for helping the phone identify feature points in the physical world. The first one we are going to use is the PointCloud Prefab.

With your Hello WorldAR app open in Unity, we are going to create an empty GameObject. From the file menu, select GameObject ➤ Create Empty (Figure 3-35).

É Unity File Edit Assets	GameObject	Component	Wi
• • •	Create Empt	y û	ЖN
Therearchy Treate + CorAll Create + Co	Create Empty 3D Object 2D Object Effects Light Audio Video UI Vuforia Camera	y Child 🔍	0N
	Center On Cl	hildren	
	Make Parent Clear Parent Apply Chang Break Prefab		
	Set as first si Set as last si Move To View Align With Vi Align View to Toggle Active	bling w で ew 企 o Selected	೫ = ೫ − ೫ F ೫ F ℃ A

Figure 3-35. Creating an empty GameObject

With the Empty GameObject Selected in the Inspector, rename it Point Cloud. Now add a component. In the search bar, search for the Unity Point Cloud Example and add this to the Point Cloud GameObject (Figure 3-36).



Figure 3-36. Searching for the Point Cloud Example

With the Unity Point Cloud Example script added, now set the number of Max Points to Show at 120 (Figure 3-37). You can set as many Point Clouds as you like.

Inspecto	r					1	*≡	
👕 🗹 P	oint	Cloud) Stati	c 🖛	
Tag 🛛	Intag	ged	\$	Layer	Defau	lt	+	
▼↓ Tra	nsfe	orm					! ¢,	
Position	х	0	Y	0	Z	0		
Rotation	х	0	Y	0	Z	0		
Scale	х	1	Y	1	Z	1		
🔻 🖬 🗹 Uni	ty P	oint Clo	oud I	Examp	ole	I	! ₽,	
Script	ce l	JnityPo	ointClo	udExa	0			
Num Point	o Show	120						
Point Clou	d P	refab	No	ne (Ga	me Ob	ject)	0	

Figure 3-37. Setting the Max Points to Show

Now we need to add a Point Cloud Particle Prefab to Point Cloud. Select the small gear to the right of the Point Cloud Prefab box and then search for Prefab (Figure 3-38). Select and drag the PointCloudPrefab to the Point Cloud Particle Prefab box in the Point Cloud Particle Example script (Figure 3-39).



Figure 3-38. Searching for the PointCloud Prefab

Point Cloud							static ¬
Tag Untagged		1	Layer	Default			
▼ 人 Transform							1 7 4
Position	х	0	Y	0	Z	0	
Rotation	х	0	Y	0	Z	0	
Scale	х	1	Y	1	Z	1	
🔻 💀 🗹 Unity Point Cloud	d Exa	mple (So	ript)			1	1 + <
Script		UnityPo	intClou	dExamp	le		0
Num Points To Show	1	20					
Point Cloud Prefab		PointClo	udPref	ab			0

Figure 3-39. The PointCloudPrefab set as the Point Cloud Prefab

Testing

Now we are going to test our Point Cloud. When we tested our Hello WorldAR app, we went through the long (and possibly tedious) task of building the App, launching it in Xcode. and then finally being able to see our App on our iOS device. The wonderful people at Unity have thought about this and have created a way for us to reduce the time of testing our development. In the Unity ARKit, there is a Scene that will enable us to preview the build in the Game tab of Unity. If you want to go through the process of using Xcode every time you want to preview the development, that's fine. However, I will show you a more efficient way that you might value.

Unity ARKitRemote

Because Unity Remote Connection currently does not support AR, we need to build and deploy an App to our iOS device. The fine folk at Unity have included in the Unity ARKit, a scene called ARKit Remote. You can find this in the Project folder using the search bar. In Figure 3-40, I have used the search string remote.



Figure 3-40. Searching for the UnityARKitRemote Scene

Double-click the Scene to open it. If you have not saved any changes to the current scene, you will be prompted to save it before Unity will open another scene. You will see that this is a very simple Scene that consists of a Main Camera and a Directional Light (Figure 3-41).



Figure 3-41. UnityARKitRemote

If you select the Main Camera in the Hierarchy, you will see that the Main Camera has several scripts added (Figure 3-42). These scripts will enable the phone camera to track its position as well as enable us to see the camera view in the Unity Editor.

0 Inspector			_			-	-	•=
Main Camera						Sta	atic	*
Tag MainCamera	_	• L	aye	Defau	lt		_	+
▼ 人 Transform							킕	٥
Position	X 0		Y	1	Z	-10		
Rotation	X 0		Y	0	Z	0		
Scale	X 1		Y	1	Z	1		
🔻 🆦 🗹 Camera							킕	۵
Clear Flags	Dep	th only						0
Culling Mask	Eve	rything	_				_	•
Projection	Per	pective					_	
Field of View	_		_			- 60	(
Clipping Planes	Nea	r 0.3	_					
	Far	30						
Viewport Rect	X 0		Y	0				
	W 1		Н	1				
Depth	-1							
Rendering Path	Use	Graphics S	etti	ngs				\$
Target Texture	Nor	ne (Rende	r T	exture)				0
Occlusion Culling								
Allow HDR								
Allow MSAA								
Allow Dynamic Resolut	tic							
📕 🗹 GUI Layer (Deprecated)								\$
This component is pa future release.	rt of th	e legacy UI	syst	em and v	vill be re	moved i	n a	
👕 🗹 Flare Layer							킕	٥
🧿 🗹 Audio Listener							큐	٥
🔻 💀 🗹 Connect To Edi	tor (S	cript)					큐	٥
Script	20	onnectTo	Ed	itor				0
🔻 🍻 🗹 Unity AR Video	(Scrip	ot)					큐	۵.
Script	a L	nityARVi	deo).				0
Clear Material	۹ Y	UVMateri	al					0
🔻 💀 Unity Remote V	/ideo	(Script)					쿠	٥
Script	e l	InityRemo	ote	Video				0

Figure 3-42. Main Camera Scripts

Just like we did with the Hello WorldAR app that we created, we need to deploy this App to our phone. From the file menu, select File > Build Settings (Figure 3-43).



Figure 3-43. Selecting the Build Settings

In the Build Setting menu, select the Player Settings menu and make changes to the Product Name and the Bundle Identifier (Figure 3-44).

O Inspector				-
PlayerSettings				S # 0
Company Name	Rotten Egg	Productions		
Product Name	ARKitRemot	te		
Default Icon				None (Textur 2D) Select
Default Cursor				None (Textur 2D)
Cursor Hotspot	x 0		Y 0	Select
<u>+</u>				
Settings for iOS				
lcon				
Resolution and Presentation				
Splash Image				
Debugging and crash reportin	9			
Other Settings				
Rendering				
Color Space*	Gamma			1
Auto Graphics API				
Graphics APIs				
\equiv Metal				
Color Gamut*				+, -
= sRGB				
	-			+, -
Metal Editor Support*				
Metal Restricted Backbuffer Use				
Force hard shadows on Metal*				
Multithreaded Rendering				
Static Batching				
Dynamic Batching				
GPU Skinning*				
Graphics Jobs (Experimental)* Virtual Reality moved to XR Setti	ings			
Identification				
Bundle Identifier	com.Rotten	EggProductio	ns.ARKitRemo	teTest

Figure 3-44. The Inspector view of the PlayerSettings

Note, I have changed the Product Name to ARKitRemote and the Bundle Identifier to com.RottenEggProductions.ARKitRemoteTest (Figure 3-45).

0 Inspector				-
PlayerSettings				S = 1
Company Name	Rotten Eg	g Productions	1	
Product Name	ARKitRem	ote		
Default Icon				None (Textur 2D)
Default Cursor				None (Textur 2D)
Cursor Hotspot	X 0		Y 0	Jelec
Ŧ				
Settings for iOS				
lcon				
Resolution and Presentation				
Splash Image				
Debugging and crash reporting	9			
Other Settings				
Rendering				
Color Space*	Gamma			4
Auto Graphics API				
Graphics APIs				
= Metal				
Color Gamut*				+, -
= sRGB				
				+, -
Metal Editor Support*				
Metal Restricted Backbuffer Use				
Force hard shadows on Metal*				
Multithreaded Rendering	N N			
Static Batching	N N			
Dynamic Batching				
GPU Skinning* Graphics Jobs (Experimental)*				
Virtual Reality moved to XR Setti	ngs			
Identification				
Bundle Identifier	com.Rott	enEggProduct	ions.ARKitRemo	teTest

Figure 3-45. Bundle Identifier settings

Make sure you have the correct Scene to build and select Build and Run from the Build Menu. Now Unity will compile our App and run Xcode and Xcode will deploy this to our Device (Figure 3-46).



Figure 3-46. ARKitRemote installed on my iPhone

Now we need to add the ARKit Connection Prefab to our Hello WorldAR project. Open your Hello WorldAR Scene (double-click).

Using ARKit Remote Connection

In the Project Folder, search for a Prefab called ARKitRemoteConnection (Figure 3-47).



Figure 3-47. Searching for the UnityARKitRemoteConnection Prefab

Select this Prefab and add it to the Scene (drag it to the Hierarchy) (Figure 3-48).



Figure 3-48. The UnityARKitRemoteConnection in the Scene

Now we are going to open the ARKitRemote on our iOS device. In Unity, open up the Hello World AR scene and then select the Game tab and press the Play button. Unity will prompt you to connect to player in the console menu (Figure 3-49).

Center 🛛 🕲 Loc	al									
# Scene	C Game	ĝ	Asset Store							1
Free Aspect	0 9	icale —		2x	_		Maximize On Play	Mute Audio	Stats	
						_				
			Pleas		layer in the					
		100								

Figure 3-49. Unity connect to player message

In the Console table, select Editor and select your iOS device (Figure 3-50).

Pro	ject	E Conso	le		
Clear	Collapse	Clear on Play	Error Pause	Editor *	
				✓ Player Logging	
				✓ Editor	
				Unknown: iPhone (pid: 12A8, rev: 1001) (833f39))
				192.168.1.67	
				<enter ip=""></enter>	
				Senter IPS	ļ

Figure 3-50. Selecting the iOS device in the Console menu

Then Unity will prompt you to Start Remote ARKit Session (Figure 3-51). Click the icon on the Game screen in Unity and your application can now run on your iOS device.



Figure 3-51. Start Remote ARKit Session prompt

In Figure 3-52, you can see that I have successfully been able to view the Hello WorldAR app on my iPhone and see the Scene in Unity. If you move your device, you should see the Camera move in the Unity Scene tab and the picture change in the Game tab. I would like to point out that it's going to be a bit slow (lag), but the ARKitRemote is currently the best way to develop and test Unity AR development for iOS.



Figure 3-52. The Cube and the Point Cloud in the Game View 98
While the point cloud system is great for identifying a non-symmetric object (like a sofa). It will be more efficient and more effective if we use another feature provided in the UnityARKit that will help identify a flat plane (like a floor, wall, or table).

Plane Visualization

First, create another empty GameObject that will contain the scripts needed. To create an Empty GameObject, from the menu, select GameObject ➤ Create Empty (Figure 3-53).

Edit	Assets	GameObject	Compone	ent Wi
		Create Emp	ty	企 ℋΝ
ানা (4) m	Create Emp	ty Child	τôΝ
1-1 3		3D Object		•
<u></u>	= # Sce	2D UDIECT		•
) Shaded	Effects		•
	-	Light		•
		Audio		•
		Video		•
		UI		•
ion		Vuforia		•
		Camera		

Figure 3-53. Creating an Empty GameObject

With the GameObject selected, in the Inspector, name this Created Planes (Figure 3-54).

CHAPTER 3 THE UNITY ARKIT

	Creat	ed Pla	nes			Static *
Tag	Untag	ged	\$	Layer	Defau	lt ;
Tra	ansfo	orm				💽 井 (
Position	Х	0	Y	0	Z	0
Rotation	х	0	Y	0	Z	0
Scale	х	1	Y	1	Z	1

Figure 3-54. Naming the new GameObject Created Planes

Now we need to add a component. Select the Add Component button in the Created Planes Inspector and in the search bar, search for the Unity AR Generate Plane script (Figure 3-55).

Inspector						2	+ ≡
👕 🗹 Creat	ed Pla	nes			Sta	atic	+
Tag Untag	ged	\$	Layer	Defau	lt		\$
▼ 🙏 🛛 Transfe	orm					킕	\$
Position X	0	Y	0	Z	0		
Rotation X	0	Y	0	Z	0		
Scale X	1	Y	1	Z	1		
Q Plane	Add C	ompo	onent	_	0		
	S	earch	6		_	1	
Plane Find	der Beh	aviou	ır			1	
G Backgrou	nd Plar	ne Beł	naviou	r			
🛯 Unity AR	Genera	te Pla	ne				
New scrip	t				,		

Figure 3-55. Searching for the Unity AR Generate Plane script

With the Unity AR Generated Plane script included in the Created Planes GameObject, in the Plane Prefab setting of the Unity AR Generated Plane script. select the small gear to the right of the option box and search for and select the DebugPlanePrefab (Figure 3-56).



Figure 3-56. Searching for the debugPlanePrefab

Testing

Now with your iOS device connected to your Mac, run the UnityARKitRemote App. Now in Unity. connect to your device in the Editor and click the Play button. With your iOS device, turn the camera to view a flat surface, and you should see your point cloud and a rectangle in the Unity Game view screen (Figure 3-57).

CHAPTER 3 THE UNITY ARKIT



Figure 3-57. The Point Clouds and Created Plane

Both the Point Clouds and Created Planes will be useful in the game that we create for finding and tracking the reference points from the iOS camera. If you are feeling brave, you might want to try deploying the final build to your iOS device. However, at the moment, our Cube is not quite ready for really using the reference point tracking of the camera.

Summary

In this chapter, we have learned about using the Unity ARKit and configuring our iOS device to preview our applications and games in real time. We also learned some theory of how the Unity ARKit can track the position of the device. Finally, we used some tools to help us accurately track the fine movements of the device.

CHAPTER 4

Hit Testing and Lighting

In our last chapter, we used both Cloud Points and Generated Planes to help the camera track the movement of the device. However, you may have noticed that our amazing cube continued to stay at the point of origin. While this may be okay for our first AR App, I'm sure in time you might want to create virtual objects that appear to be located on a physical object in the real world. To do this, we are going to use a feature of the Unity ARKit called hit testing. You may have also noted that the lighting of the GameObject on the screen of your iOS device is not consistent with the lighting in the real world; we are also going to address this issue in this chapter.

Hit Testing

Hit testing will enable us to place something on the Generated Planes we created in Chapter 3. This will also enable the AR App to place an object to look like it is in a position in the real world that is relative to where the user taps on the screen of their device.

Let's open the Hello WorldAR scene we created in the last chapter. With the Hello World AR Scene open in Unity, now select the Created Planes GameObject in the Hierarchy (Figure 4-1).



Figure 4-1. Selecting the Created Planes GameObject in the Hierarchy

With the Created Planes GameObject selected in the Hierarchy, select Add Component; and in the search bar, search for the Editor Hit test (Figure 4-2). Now select this to add it to our Created Planes Game Object. This script will enable us to test out the basic functionality of Hit Testing in the editor.

O Inspector	r			<u></u>
👕 🗹 C	reated Pla	nes	S	tatic 🔫
Tag U	Intagged	+ Layer	Default	\$
▼↓ Tra	nsform		2	,‡ ¢,
Position	X 0	Y 0	Z 0	
Rotation	X 0	Y 0	Z 0	
Scale	X 1	Y 1	Z 1	
Script Plane Prefa			RGenerat PlanePref	
Q edit	or		¢	0
	s	earch		
c# Editor	Hit Test			
c# Conne	ect To Edit	or		
New s	cript			F

Figure 4-2. Searching for the Editor Hit Test

By now you might be keen to include something in the AR App a bit more interesting than our cube. We could search the Asset Store for an interesting or relevant asset to include, or we could create our own one. As making our own game assets is very time consuming and outside of the scope of this book, for now, let's use one of the existing assets in the Unity ARKit. In the Project folder search for the asset Player (Figure 4-3). If this GameObject is not included in the version of the Unity ARKit you download, it can be downloaded from the Unity Asset Store (https://assetstore.unity.com/packages/essentials/tutorial-projects/survival-shooter-tutorial-40756).



Figure 4-3. Searching for the Player game asset With this asset selected, drag it to the Hierarchy (Figure 4-4).



Figure 4-4. The Player character added to the Hierarchy

Now it's time to say goodbye to our amazing cube. Select the Cube in the Hierarchy and right-click and select delete (Figure 4-5).



Figure 4-5. Deleting the Cube

Scale

You might recall that in Chapter 2, I discussed the importance of scale in AR. If you select the Player GameObject in the Hierarchy, you will see that this asset is 1 meter tall. Now, this may be fine, but I want to make this asset look a lot smaller in the real world. I suspect that this is the intention of the person that created this asset. With the Player GameObject selected, change the scale to .25,.25,.25 (Figure 4-6).



Figure 4-6. The Rescaled Player GameObject

Transformation

If you select the Main Camera and look at the Camera Preview window, you will notice that our Player GameObject is not visible to the player. If you look at the Inspector or both the Main Camera and the Player GameObjects, you will see that the positions of both of these assets are 0,0,0. Let's move the Player GameObject. With the Player, GameObject selected, in the Inspector change the position to 0,0,1 (Figure 4-7).



Figure 4-7. The Player GameObject Repositioned

You will notice in Figure 4-7 that the Player GameObject is facing away from the camera. I think it would be better if the Player GameObject was facing the player. With the Player GameObject selected, using the rotate tool, and rotate the Player Game Object in the Y-axis until it faces the main Camera (Figure 4-8).



Figure 4-8. Rotating the Player GameObject

When rotating a GameObject, it is possible to also unintentionally change another axis. In Figure 4-8, notice how the Transform positions of the X-axis and the Y-axis have also changed. Let's reset the positions of the X-axis to 0 and the Z-axis to 1. I prefer whole numbers, so I am going to set the rotation of the Y-axis to 156 (Figure 4-9).



Figure 4-9. The rotated Player GameObject

The Editor Hit Test Script

Now select the Editor Hit Test script that is in the Created Planes GameObject. The Editor Hit Test script has three changeable parameters: the Hit Transform, the Max Ray Distance, and the Collision Layer Mask (Figure 4-10).



Figure 4-10. Editor Hit Test script

Hit Transform

The Hit Transform parameter box specifies the transform of the GameObject. In our example, this will be the x,y,z of our Player GameObject that will be moved to where the player has selected. The Editor Hit test script does not currently support tap or touch, so in this case, the GameObject will be positioned where the player clicked in the Game tab of the Unity Editor.

Select the Player GameObject in the Hierarchy and drag this to the Hit Transform property box in the Hit Editor Test script (Figure 4-11).

_	_		1	*≡
nes			Statio	-
\$	Layer	Defau	lt	\$
			1	\$
Y	0	Z	0	
Y	0	Z	0	
Y	1	Z	1	
		lanePi	-	0
			1	
or E	ditorH	itTest	<u>.</u>	0
×Ρ	layer (Transf	form)	0
30				
	hing			•
	÷ Y Y Y erate € d t (Scr	Carlot Layer C	Layer Defau Y 0 Z Y 0 Z Y 0 Z Y 1 Z Y 1 Z UnityARGene debugPlanePr t (Script) EditorHitTest APlayer (Transi	Layer Default Layer Default Y 0 Z 0 Y 0 Z 0 Y 1 Z 1 erate Plane (S 2 1 UnityARGeneratePla debugPlanePrefab t (Script) EditorHitTest APlayer (Transform)

Figure 4-11. The Player GameObject Transform set in the Hit Transform property

Max Ray Distance

For this exercise, we are not going to change the Max Ray Distance. If you are interested in learning about this parameter, there is a wealth of information on Ray Casting on the Internet. In summary, it is the process of casting an invisible ray to detect if anything (like a collider) is in the path of the ray.

Collison Layer mask

The Collision Layer Mask drop-down menu has several options (Figure 4-12).



Figure 4-12. The Collision Layer Mask options

We are going to select the ARKitPlane option. The Collision Layer Mask option sets what collision layer mask to take into consideration during hit testing. In our case, we will select the ARKitPlane.

Testing

Now connect your iOS device to your Mac and run the UnityARKitRemote App on your device. In the Console in Unity, select your device from the Editor, and press the Play button. In the Game Screen, click the Start ARKitRemote icon, and then move the device slowly for the camera to find suitable planes. When you see a plan in the Game tab of Unity, click inside that plane, and you will see your Player avatar in the Game view screen (Figure 4-13).



Figure 4-13. The Player GameObject in the Game view screen

Testing On Our Device

Now that we have successfully been able to test our AR App in the editor, it's time to see what it looks like on our device. You may recall during our test build, we added the Editor Hit Testing script. This script is very useful for testing our App in the editor, but as we found, it does not support tap or touch user interaction on our device. If we want to test the App on our device, there is a better option.

Removing a Component

To remove the Editor Hit Testing script component from the Created Plane GameObject, we need to select the Gear on the right (Figure 4-14). Select the Remove Component option.

Inspector	R.				-	•≡
👕 🗹 Created	d Plan	es			Statio	-
Tag Untagge	ed	÷ 1	ayer [Default		\$
▼ 人 Transfor	m	10	3.04			\$
Position X	0	Y	0	Z	0	
Rotation X	0	Y	0	Z	0	
Scale X	1	Y	1	Z	1	
🔻 🕼 🗹 Unity AR	Gene	rate P	ane (S	icr	1	•
Script		Un Un	ityARC	enerat	tePlan	0
Plane Prefab		🗑 del	bugPla	nePref	fab	0
🔻 🖬 🗹 Editor Hi	t Test	t (Scrip	ot)		1	•
Script	F	Reset				
Hit Transform						_
Max Ray Distan	c <mark>i F</mark>	Remove	e Comp	ponent		
Collision Layer	M	Nove U				
		Nove D				
A		Copy C				
		Paste C				
	F	Paste C	ompor	nent Va	alues	
	E	Edit Scr	ipt			

Figure 4-14. Remove Component menu option

Adding a Component

Now let's add a component that will support a fully functional user interaction on our device. In the Inspector of our Created Planes GameObject, select the Add Component button and in the search bar search for hit (Figure 4-15). Now select the Unity AR Hit Test Example Script to add it to our Created Plane GameObject (4-16).

O Inspector						2	•=
👕 🗹 Cr	eated Plan	es			Sta	tic	-
Tag Ur	ntagged	÷ 1	ayer [Default			•
▼↓ Tran	sform					킕	¢,
Position	X 0	Y	0	Z	0		
Rotation	X 0	Y	0	Z	0		
Scale	X 1	Y	1	Z	1		
Script Plane Prefa	-		ityARG bugPla nent]	0
Qhit					0	1	
	S	earch					
ce Editor	Hit Test						
🛤 Unity	AR Hit Tes	t Exam	ple				
New s	cript				۲		

Figure 4-15. Searching for the Unity AR Hit Test Example

Inspector		_	_		-	1	•≡
👕 🗹 Creat	ed Pla	nes			Sta	tic	-
Tag Untag	ged	¢ 1	_ayer (Default			\$
▼ 人 Transfo	rm	20		40		킕	\$,
Position	X 0	Y	0	Z	0		
Rotation	X 0	Y	0	Z	0		
Scale	X 1	Y	1	Z	1		
Plane Prefab	R Hit	Test Exa	ample	inePref (S litTest		;	0 0
Hit Transform		None	(Tran	sform)		1	0
	nce	30					
Max Ray Dista							

Figure 4-16. The Unity AR Hit Test Example script added to the Generated Planes GameObject

Adding the Hit Transform

As we did with the Editor Hit Test Example, we need to add the Hit Transform parameters. To do this, select the Player GameObject and drag it to the Hit Transform properties box in the Unity AR Kit Test Example (Figure 4-17). If the ArKitPlane is not set as the Collision Layer, using the drop-down menu, change this to ARKitPlane.



Figure 4-17. The Player Transform added to the Hit Transform properties

Preparing to Deploy

Before we build and run our new App, we need to change the Build settings. From the menu, select File > Build Settings (Figure 4-18).



Figure 4-18. Select the Build Settings

Changing the Build Settings

In the Build Settings menu, check that you are building the current scene (Hello WorldAR) in the Scenes to Build option (Figure 4-19).

• • •	Build Settings	
Scenes In Build		
UnityARKitPlugin/Examples/U	nityARShadows/UnityARShadows	
UnityARKitPlugin/Examples/U	nityAROcclusion/UnityAROcclusion	
UnityARKitPlugin/ARKitRemote	e/UnityARKitRemote	
	ocusSquare/FocusSquareScene	
UnityARKitPlugin/Examples/Fi		
UnityARKitPlugin/Examples/F		
	aceTracking/FaceBlendshapeScene aceTracking/FaceDirectionalLightEstimate	
Hello WorldAR	ace fracking/raceDirectionalLightEstimate	0
Unity ARKit Remote		
- only radit Kentote		Add Open Scenes
		Add Open Scenes
Platform		
PC, Mac & Linux Standa	alone 👗 🚟 iOS	
1947		
ios	Run in Xcode	Latest version 0
	Run in Xcode as	Release 1
€ty tvOs	Symlink Unity libraries	
	Development Build	v
Android	Autoconnect Profiler	
-	Script Debugging	
Xbox One	Scripts Only Build	ō
PS Vita		
13 114		
P.C.4 PS4	Compression Method	Default 8
WebGL	9	
WebGL	U.	
	•	Learn about Unity Cloud Build
Switch Platform Player Se		Build Build And Run
Switch Platform Player Se	tungs	Build And Run

Figure 4-19. Selecting the Scenes to Build option 116

Select the Player Settings and in the Inspector, change the Product Name and Bundle Identifier (Figure 4-20).

Inspector		
PlayerSettings		S = 1
Company Name	Rotten Egg Pro	ductions
Product Name	ARKit Hello Wo	rld Hit test
Default Icon		None (Textu 2D)
Default Cursor		None (Textu 2D)
Cursor Hotspot	x 0	Y 0
		0
ettings for iOS	2.4	
Icon		
Resolution and Present	ation	
	ation	
Splash Image		
Debugging and crash r	eporting	
Other Settings		
Rendering		
Color Space*	Gamma	,
Auto Graphics API		
Graphics APIs		
- Metal		
		+, -
Color Gamut*		
= sRGB		
	_	+, -
Metal Editor Support*		
Metal Restricted Backbur	13/20.000	
Force hard shadows on		
Multithreaded Rendering	J 🖌	
Static Batching	N	
Dynamic Batching	N	
GPU Skinning*		
Graphics Jobs (Experime	enta 🛄	
Virtual Reality moved to	XR Settings	
Identification		
Bundle Identifier	com.Rotten	Egg.HelloWorldARHitTest
Version*	1.0	

Figure 4-20. PlayerSettings Inspector

Before we select Build and Run, I recommend opening Xcode first and making sure we have selected the target device and have set the Team in Signing menu (Figure 4-21). If you don't select this now, you will encounter a build failed message. Now in the Build Settings menu. select the Build and Run.



Figure 4-21. Xcode Menu Signing Team selection box

After you have successfully built and deployed the App to your iOS device, you should be able to run the App; and when you tap the screen on your device, you should see the Player GameObject on your screen placed in a position in the real world that is relative to the position of where you tapped on the screen (Figure 4-22).



Figure 4-22. The Hello WorldAR App deployed on an iPhone

While our Player GameObject is a lot more interesting than our cube, we can improve this App. If we look at the lighting of the Player GameObject, the lighting is not completely consistent with the lighting in the real world. We are going to change the lighting of the AR image, so it is closer to the lighting in the real world. My children think we should rename our Player GameObject to Nightmare Chaser, so let's also rename our Player GameObject to Nightmare Chaser.

Changing the Player GameObject Name

Changing the Player GameObject name can be done by selecting this GameObject in the Hierarchy and then in the Inspector, select the current name and typing in our new name (Figure 4-23). Another option is to Right-Click the Player GameObject in the Hierarchy and select the Rename option from the drop-down menu (Figure 4-24).

	Nightmare Chas	er					Statie	c 🕶
Tag	Untagged		•	Layer	Default			:
Model	Select	_		Revert			Open	
▼↓ Т	ransform						. 🖸	: 0
Position	n	x	0	Y	0	z	1	
Rotatio	n	x	0	Y	156	z	0	
Scale		x	0.25	Y	0.25	z	0.25	
	nimator							10
Controll			None (Ru	untime	Animator	Contr	oller)	0
Avatar		3	PlayerAv	atar				0
Apply R	oot Motion	C)					
Update	Mode		lormal					
Culling	Mode	0	ull Update 1	Transfor	ms			
000	lip Count: 0 urves Pos: 0 Quat: 0 urves Count: 0 Const							

Figure 4-23. Changing the Player GameObject's name in the Inspector



Figure 4-24. Changing the Player GameObject's name in the Hierarchy

Lighting

Some of you might have noticed that the lighting of the Nightmare Chaser was not consistent with the lighting in the real world. Once again, the fine people at Unity have provided us with a solution (for the record, I have no affiliation with Unity; I do think they did a great job on the Unity ARKit).

Turning Off the Lights

We are going to use a different light source for our App. However, for best results, let's make sure we have turned off all the lights in the scene.

From the Main Menu, select Window ➤ Lighting ➤ Settings (Figure 4-25).



Figure 4-25. Selecting the Lighting Settings

In the Lighting Settings, in the Environment settings change the Intensity Multiplier to zero. In the Mixed Lighting settings, uncheck the Baked Illumination settings (Figure 4-26).

Lighting			00
	Scene Global Maps	Object Maps	
Environment			
Skybox Material	Default-Skyb	ox	0
Sun Source	None (Light)		0
Environment Lighti	ng		
Source	Skybox		•
Intensity Multipl	ier O		0
Environment Reflec	tions		
Source	Skybox		4
Resolution	128		4
Compression	Auto		\$
Intensity Multipl	ier —		0 1
Bounces	0		1
Realtime Global Illu Mixed Lighting Baked Global Illumi	ination	menthe being overridde	n to Rasiltima light
Realtime Global Illu Mixed Lighting Baked Global Illumi (1) All Baked and M modes. Enable	ination I lixed lights in the Scene are cu Baked Global Illumination to al		nd Mixed light modes.
Realtime Global Illu Mixed Lighting Baked Global Illumi	ination		
Realtime Global Illu Mixed Lighting Baked Global Illumi All Baked and M modes. Enable Lighting Mode	ination I Aixed lights in the Scene are cu Baked Global Illumination to al Shadowmask		nd Mixed light modes.
Realtime Global Illu Mixed Lighting Baked Global Illumi All Baked and M modes. Enable Lighting Mode	ination I Aixed lights in the Scene are cu Baked Global Illumination to al Shadowmask		nd Mixed light modes.
Realtime Gobal Illu Mixed Lighting Baked Global Illumi All Baked and M modes. Enable Lighting Mode	Ination Intersection Intersecti		nd Mixed light modes.
Realtime Global Illu Mixed Lighting Baked Clobal Illumi All Baked and M modes. Enable Lighting Mode Lightmapping Setti Lightmapper	ination Intersteen and the scene are cu Baked Global Illumination to al Shadowmask ings Progressive		nd Mixed light modes.
Realtime Global Illu Mixed Lighting Baked Clobal Illumi All Baked and M modes. Enable Lighting Mode Lightmapping Setti Lightmapper Prioritize View	ination intice i		nd Mixed light modes.
Realtime Global Illu Mixed Lighting Baked Clobal Illumi All Baked and M modes. Enable Lighting Mode Lightmapping Setti Lightmapper Prioritize View Direct Samples Indirect Samples Bounces	ination I lixed lights in the Scene are cu Baked Global Illumination to al Shadowmask ings Progressive 32 256 2		nd Mixed light modes. ¢
Realtime Global Illu Mixed Lighting Baked Clobal Illumi All Baked and M modes. Enable Lighting Mode Lightmapping Setti Lightmapper Prioritize View Direct Samples Indirect Samples	ination ination itice lights in the Scene are cu Baked Global Illumination to al Shadowmask ings Progressive 32 256		nd Mixed light modes.
Realtime Global Illu Mixed Lighting Baked Clobal Illumi All Baked and M modes. Enable Lighting Mode Lightmapping Setti Lightmapper Prioritize View Direct Samples Indirect Samples Bounces	ination I lixed lights in the Scene are cu Baked Global Illumination to al Shadowmask ings Progressive 32 256 2		e dight modes.
Mixed Lighting Baked Clobal Illumi All Baked and M modes. Enable Lighting Mode Lightmapping Setti Lightmapper Prioritize View Direct Samples Indirect Samples Bounces Filtering	ination ination into a lived lights in the Scene are cu Baked Global Illumination to al Shadowmask lings Progressive 32 256 2 Auto 2	low the use of Baked at	er unit
Realtime Global Illu Mixed Lighting Baked Clobal Illumi All Baked and M modes. Enable Lighting Mode Lightmapping Setti Lightmapper Prioritize View Direct Samples Indirect Samples Bounces Filtering Indirect Resolution	ination ination into a lived lights in the Scene are cu Baked Global Illumination to al Shadowmask lings Progressive 32 256 2 Auto 2	low the use of Baked at the task of task o	er unit

Figure 4-26. Changing the Lighting Settings

Now select the Directional Light and in the Inspector, change the color to white. There are a number of ways to change the color. First in the Inspector, select the color properties box and a color selector will appear

(Figure 4-27). In the Color selector menu, there is a color selector wheel to select the color. To use this wheel, select and drag the small color selection circle until you find a color that is close to what you want. In the center of the circle, there is a square for selecting the tone. Once you have selected a color close to the one you want, then you can use the small circle in the square to refine your choice. This method may work for some people, but I just type in the RGB or HSV values of the color that I want in the properties box (Figure 4-28).



Figure 4-27. Using the color wheel



Figure 4-28. Typing in the color properties

Setting the Ambient Light Source

Now we can set the ambient light source. With the Directional Light selected, select the Add Component button and search for ambient (Figure 4-29).

Inspector							∂ -≡
👕 🗹 Directio	onal Light						Static 🔻
Tag Untagge	ed	\$	Layer	Default			+
▼ 人 Transfor	m						□ ↓ *
Position	Х	0	Y	3	Z	0	
Rotation	х	50	Y	-30	Z	0	
Scale	х	1	Y	1	Z	1	
🔻 🔵 🗹 Light						1	🗋 🖈 🌣
Туре		Directional					
Color							ß
Mode		Mixed					•
Light mode Illumination	is currently over to use Mixed o	rridden to R r Baked ligh	ealtime r t modes.	node. Enab	le Baked	Globa	u
Intensity					_		
Indirect Multip	Q amb			e			
Shadow Type		Search					•
Baked Shade	unity AR A	mbient				_ [0
Realtime Sh Strength	New script				-	-0	1
Resolutio							•

Figure 4-29. Searching for the Unity AR Ambient Component

You will see that the Unity ARKit has also included a script called Unity AR Ambient. Select this script to add it to our directional light (Figure 4-30).

🍯 🗹 Directional Light	t						Statio	
Tag Untagged		\$	Layer	Default				-
↓ Transform						ŝ	1	
Position	XO)	Y	3	z	0		
Rotation	X 5	50	Y	-30	z	0		
Scale	X 1	1	Y	1	z	1		
🧕 🗹 Light							1	
Туре	Dire	ectional						
Color							-	Ľ
								1
Mode	Mix	ked				_	_	
Indirect Multiplier Shadow Type	1 Sof	t Shadow	5					
÷		t Shadow	5			_		
Baked Shadow Angle	0					-	0	
Realtime Shadows								_
Strength	=					-0	1	
Strength Resolution	Use	e Quality S	ettings		_	-0		
Strength Resolution Bias	Use	e Quality S	ettings			-0	0.05	
Strength Resolution Bias Normal Bias	Use	e Quality S	ettings			-0	0.05	
Strength Resolution Bias		e Quality S	ettings			-0	0.05	
Strength Resolution Bias Normal Bias	0	e Quality S				-0	0.05	
Strength Resolution Bias Normal Bias Near Plane	0	0				-0	0.05	
Strength Resolution Bias Normal Bias Near Plane Cookie		0				-0	0.05	1
Strength Resolution Bias Normal Bias Near Plane Cookie Cookie Size	Noi 10	0	ure)			-0	0.05	
Strength Resolution Bias Normal Bias Near Plane Cookie Cookie Size Draw Halo	Noi 10	ne (Text	ure)			-0	0.05	-
Strength Resolution Bias Normal Bias Near Plane Cookie Cookie Size Draw Halo Flare	Noi 10 Aut	ne (Text	ure)			-0	0.05	
Strength Resolution Bias Normal Bias Near Plane Cookie Cookie Size Draw Halo Flare Render Mode	Noo IO Aut Eve	ne (Text ne (Flare to	ure)				0.05	-

Figure 4-30. The Unity AR Ambient script added to the Directional Light

This script estimates the real-world lighting and will make changes to the lighting in our App. This will make our App look more realistic. Now let's test this app under different lighting conditions. By now, you should already know how to build and run the scene. Before we do this, I would recommend making one small change in the Player Settings.

Build and Run – Version Control

I am a huge fan of version control. I think it is good practice to save our work with a different version number when making any major or minor change. In fact, when writing this book, I have used version control. I have had too many instances of my system crashing and not being able to recover the last version of a project I was working on. Thankfully, most times, I have a prior version that I can use and get back to work relatively quickly.

Because we already have a prior version of our Hello WorldAR Hit test, I am going to save this next test with a different version number. Select Build Settings from the main menu and then select Player Settings (Figure 4-31). In the Inspector of the Player settings, scroll down to see the Identification settings, and under the Version change the version to 2.0. Some people might argue that the version should be 1.1 (as this is only a minor change), but as long as we change the version number, that is what is most important.



Figure 4-31. The Changing the Version Identification in the Inpsector view

Now open Xcode, make sure you are signed in, and connect your iOS device to your Mac and select Build and Run. If your build is successful, you should notice the lighting in the App changing under different lighting conditions.

Positioning the Camera

You may have discovered that even though we carefully positioned our Nightmare Chaser so that he faced the player camera, he does not always face the camera when we run the App on our device. The position of the Nightmare Chaser will depend on where your iOS device is facing when you start the App. Although this is a book for beginners, we are going to have to write some code. Hopefully, this will not be too painful for you. This code is going to automatically rotate our Nightmare Chaser to face the camera every time we start the App.

Editing the Unity AR Hit Test Script

In the Hierarchy, select the Created Planes GameObject; and in the Inspector. select the UnityARHitTestExample in the Script Properties box. This should find and highlight the UnityARHitTestExample.cs script in the Project Folder (Figure 4-32).



Figure 4-32. Selecting the UnityARHitTestExample.cs script

If you do not have a copy of Visual Studio or Mono Develop, I highly recommend downloading a copy and installing this now. Although we won't be writing a lot of code throughout this book, if you are serious about developing AR games for iOS, then you will need an IDE.

With the UnityARHitTestExample.cs script selected, double-click this file, and it should open in your IDE (Visual Studio or MonoDevelop). On Line 18, enter the following code:

```
//Automatically Face the Camera
m_HitTransform.LookAt (Camera.main.transform.position);
m_HitTransform.eulerAngles = new Vector3 (0, m_HitTransform.
eulerAngles.y, 0);
```

Now save the script and test it to see if this runs. The // adds a comment to the code and is ignored when compiled. If you encounter any runtime errors or bugs with the code, simply comment out these three lines, and it should run (although, our Nightmare Chaser will not automatically be positioned so that it faces the camera).

Summary

In this chapter, we have learned about Hit Testing, which helps our App identify surfaces in the real world and "place" the GameObjects on those surfaces. We also learned how to change the lighting so that it is consistent with the lighting in the real world.

CHAPTER 5

Making AR Games

Now that you have learned some fundamentals of using the ARKit and have a grasp of Unity, we are going to start making an AR Game. Along the way, we will also cover some of the more advanced functions of the ARKit.

Fugu BowlAR Game

Now it's time to create an AR Game. I have decided to resurrect the game that we created in our last book, *Learn Unity for iOS Game Development* (Apress, 2017). In case you are one of the few people that didn't get this book, our game was Fugu Bowl, which was a small bowling game for iOS devices. In our last book, we used JavaScript, but for the AR version, we are going to use C#. Although JavaScript is a great programming language, if you are going to continue to use Unity, then learning C# will be much more important and valuable. If you don't know how to program in C#, I would highly recommend learning this language. The focus of this book is on learning to make an AR Game, so I won't focus on teaching how to program in C#. However, I have included comments in the code to try to help anyone who is not familiar with C# understand what the code is going to do.

Creating a New Scene

As we have already downloaded and installed the Unity ARKit package into our AR Project, let's continue to use this. Typically, I prefer (and recommend) starting a new Project for each new game that is created. However, as this would involve downloading the Unity ARKit package, let's pass on doing that this time.

To create a New Scene, from the main menu, select File > New Scene (Figure 5-1). It is probably more efficient to use the shortcut keys (\Re -N), and I will also be including the shortcut keys for frequent commands for those readers who prefer to use them.



Figure 5-1. Creating a New Scene

Let's Save our Scene. Select from the main menu, File > Save Scene as (Figure 5-2).



Figure 5-2. Save Scene as

You will be presented with the Save As Dialog box (Figure 5-3) and type in the name for our Scene. I have decided to name this game Fugu BowlAR (see what I did there?).

Save As:	Fugu BowlAR	~
	r ugu bottiriti	
Tags:		
Where:	Assets	0

Figure 5-3. Saving the Scene As Fugu BowlAR

Select Save to save this Scene. You will note that this file is now saved in the Assets folder. I believe that in software development, it is better to be well organized (some might call this obsessive). Therefore, this Scene should probably be saved in the Scene folder. In the project folder, select the Fugu BowlAR scene (Figure 5-4) and drag it to the Scenes folder (Figure 5-5).

CHAPTER 5 MAKING AR GAMES



Figure 5-4. Selecting the Fugu BowlAR Scene in the Project Assets folder



Figure 5-5. Fugu BowlAR in the Scenes Project folder

Creating AR Assets

You may recall creating our amazing cube, and we are going to repeat this process. First, we are going to create an amazing bowling ball. We could probably find a really amazing one online or possibly in the Unity Asset
Store, but I'm a big fan of creating my own game assets when I have time and don't have the budget for paying someone with more artistic talent than I do to do this for me (I have very limited artistic talent).

In the main menu, select GameObject > 3D Object > Sphere (Figure 5-6).



Figure 5-6. The Sphere GameObject in the Scene

Let's change some of the properties. The first task is to rename this GameObject. I'm going to name this GameObject BowlingBall. With the Sphere GameObject selected, in the Inspector, select GameObject name (Figure 5-7) and select the current text and type in our new name (Figure 5-8).



Figure 5-7. The selected Sphere GameObject

Inspecto	r						2	•=
👕 🗹 🖪	owl	ingBall	_] Sta	tic	-
Tag 🕻	Intag	ged	•	Layer De	fau	lt		+
▼↓ Tra	nsfe	orm					킕	\$
Position	х	0.08173	Y	0.17666	Z	0.0	13	96
Rotation	Х	0	Y	0	Z	0		
Scale	х	1	Y	1	Z	1	_	
Mesh Wesh V Mesh V Mesh V Mesh	h R	enderer		phere			다	\$
Light Pr	obe	es [Blei	nd Probes		_		;
Reflecti	on I	Probes	Blei	nd Probes			_	+
Anchor	Ove	erride 🚺	Noi	ne (Transf	or	m)		0
Cast Sh	ado	ws [On					+
Receive	Sha	adows 💽	2					
Motion	Vec	tors	Per	Object Mot	ion			;
Lightma	ap S	itatic						

Figure 5-8. The Sphere GameObject renamed as BowlingBall

Transform the BowlingBall

You may recall that in Unity we work in metric. This means that our BowlingBall GameObject is going to be 1 meter, by 1 meter, by 1 meter. I haven't spent a lot of time bowling, but even I know that this is going to be a really big bowling ball. Let's resize (scale) it and put the BowlingBall at the origin (0,0,0).

First, select the Scale and type in the following Scale settings 0.25,0.25,0.25. Now let's set the Transform Position to 0,0,0 (Figure 5-9).



Figure 5-9. Repositioned and rescaled BowlingBall

Adding a Rigidbody

When we created our cube, it floated in the air, which was pretty cool. But as we want the ball to roll on a floor in the real world, we need to add a Rigidbody component. The Rigidbody component provides a rigid body simulation that simulates how nonchanging shapes react to forces and collisions. We want our BowlingBall GameObject to react to gravity (stay on the floor, and we are also going to apply some force to it to make it move). Finally, we want it to collide with our bowling pins. So, we need to add a Rigidbody component to our BowlingBall.

With the BowlingBall selected in the Hierarchy view, in the Inspector, select Add Component (Figure 5-10).



Figure 5-10. Adding a Component

In the Add Component menu, there is a search bar. In the search bar, type in Rigid and select the Rigidbody component (Figure 5-11).

Inspector		â - I
👕 🗹 BowlingBall		🗌 Static 🔻
Tag Untagged	+ Layer Defa	ault ‡
▼ 🙏 Transform		🔲 🕸 🖇
Position X 0	Y 0	Z 0
Rotation X 0		Z 0
Scale X 0.25	Y 0.25	Z 0.25
🔻 📃 🛛 Sphere (Mesh	Filter)	🛛 🗐 🖓 🛠
Mesh	Sphere Sphere	c
🔻 🛃 🗹 Mesh Render	er	💽 🕂 K
Lighting		
Light Probes	Blend Probes	\$
Reflection Probes	Blend Probes	*
Anchor Override	None (Transfo	rm) ©
Cast Shadows	On	\$
Receive Shadows		
Q Rigid		0
	earch	ip
🔌 Rigidbody		
N- Rigidbody 2D		
D New script		- F
▼ (: <
l:		
N		1 0
d		P
R		
-		1.0
		1.
		· ·
Add	magnet	
Add C	omponent	

Figure 5-11. Searching for the RigidBody Component

The default settings of the Rigidbody Component are pretty good, but a mass of 1 kilogram is a bit light for a bowling ball. Let's set the Mass to 5, as 5 kg, is about right for a bowling ball. The other settings are fine for now (but we may have to adjust these later on after testing). Figure 5-12 shows the settings for the BowlingBall.

lnspector	1 0.25 2 0.25
Sphere (Mesh Mesh	Filter) 🔯 式 👯
🔻 🛃 🗹 Mesh Rendere	r 🔯 🗐 🖓 🗘
▼ Lighting	
Light Probes	Blend Probes \$
Reflection Probes	Blend Probes \$
Anchor Override	None (Transform) 💿
Cast Shadows	On 🛟
Receive Shadows	
Motion Vectors	Per Object Motion 🔹
Lightmap Static	
	eration of lightmaps for this r, please enable the ic' property.
▶ Materials	
Dynamic Occluded	
🔻 🍚 🗹 Sphere Collide	
	La Edit Collider
ls Trigger	
Material	None (Physic Mater \odot
Center	
X 0 Y 0	
Radius	0.5
🔻 🙏 🛛 Rigidbody	🔯 🗟 🔅
Mass	5
Drag	0
Angular Drag	0.05
Use Gravity	
Is Kinematic	
Interpolate	None ‡
Collision Detection	Discrete +
▶ Constraints	

Figure 5-12. The BowlingBall RigidBody settings

In Figure 5-12, we can see that our BowlingBall has a component called Sphere Collider. A Collider Component provides our GameObject with a collision shape. In this case, when we created our Sphere GameObject, a Sphere-shaped collider was also added. The Collider components will dictate at what point a GameObject will collide. But, a collider does not determine how it will collide (bounce, slide, or not move at all). To set how the GameObject reacts to a Collision, we need to add a Physics Material. To get the physics materials, we need to download the Unity Standard Assets package from the Unity Store (we could have added this to our Project when we first created it). There are other Physics materials available in the Asset Store, some of these are free, and others you need to pay for.

Opening the Asset Store

Select the Asset Store view tab to show the Asset Store (Figure 5-13). In the search bar, type in Standard Assets. If you want to add the filter to only show free assets, that will limit the search results (Figure 5-14).



Figure 5-13. The Unity Asset Store view



Figure 5-14. Searching for Standard Assets (Free)

Select the Standard Assets package and this will open the information screen on this package (Figure 5-15). Select Install (or Update if you have installed this when you created the Project).



Figure 5-15. The package information screen

After a few minutes (depending on your download speed), Unity will open the Import Unity package Menu (Figure 5-16). While we don't need all of these assets, let's just select Import (we can always delete anything we don't need or want later on).



Figure 5-16. The Unity Import Package screen

After a few minutes, the package will be imported, and you will see some additional assets in your Project folder (Figure 5-17).

💼 Project	Console
Create *	
🔻 📩 Favorites	
🔍 All Mate	rials
🔍 All Mode	els
🔍 All Prefa	
🔍 All Conf	licted
V Assets	
▶ ■ SampleS	Scenes
Scenes	
🔻 🚞 Standard	d Assets
Þ 🗾 2D	
🕨 📰 Came	eras
🕨 📰 Chara	acters
🕨 📰 Cross	PlatformInput
🕨 📰 Editor	r
🕨 📰 Effect	ts
🕨 📰 Enviro	onment
🕨 📰 Fonts	i
🕨 📰 Partic	leSystems
Physic	csMaterials
🕨 📰 Proto	
🕨 📰 Utility	
Vehic	
UnityAR	KitPlugin

Figure 5-17. The Unity Standard Assets Package in the project folder

If we select the PhysicsMaterials folder, we can see that now we have a selection of PhysicsMaterials to select from (Figure 5-18).



Figure 5-18. The Unity Standard Assets Package PhysicsMaterials folder

PhysicsMaterials

The Standard Assets Package has given us a base of PhysicsMaterials to use. However, none of them provide the best PhysicsMaterial for our BowlingBall. For now, let's use the Wood PhysicsMaterial. As we may need to use this material for another part of the game, let's duplicate it. From the main menu select Edit ➤ Duplicate (or Command+D). Now in the Project folder, select the duplicate PhysicsMaterial (Wood 1) and rename it Ball (Figure 5-19).



Figure 5-19. Selecting the Ball PhysicsMaterial

Now in select the BowlingBall GameObject and in the Hierarchy, select the small gear next to the properties box of the Material property in the Sphere Collider component and then select the Ball PhysicsMaterial we just created (technically duplicated) (Figure 5-19). In the Project tab double-click the Ball PhysicsMaterial to set the physics properties. Set the Dynamic Friction to 1, the Static Fiction to 1, the Bounciness to 0, the Friction Combine to Maximum, and the Bounce Combine to Minimum (Figure 5-20).



Figure 5-20. Setting the Ball PhysicsMaterial Properties

Creating a (Temporary) Plane

If we were to test our game right now, we would see our ball drop (and never stop). Although, we are going to use real-world surfaces, for now, let's install a temporary Plane GameObject to help us test our game in the Game view.

From the main menu, select GameObject > 3D Object > Plane (Figure 5-21). Select the Plane in the Hierarchy and rename it Plane(t). If you look in the Scene view, you will note that the plane has been created at the Origin and, as a result, cuts through our BowlingBall. Let's reposition our Plane(t) so it sits just under the BowlingBall (Figure 5-22).



Figure 5-21. Creating a Plane

Inspecto	r					∂ •≡
👕 🗹 P	lane	e(t)				Static 🔻
Tag 🛛	Intag	ged	\$	Layer D	efau	lt ‡
▼↓ Tra	nsfo	orm				🔯 🎝 🗘
Position	х	0	Y	-0.124	Z	0
Rotation	х	0	Y	0	Z	0
Scale	х	1	Y	1	Z	1

Figure 5-22. The Plane(t) Transform settings

If we look at the Scene view, the color of Plane(t) and the BowlingBall are the same. Let's change the color of the Plane(t). In the Project folder search for Material (Figure 5-23), you will see there are several assets that we can use; I am going to use the BallMaterial for the Plane(t). There are several ways of changing the Material properties, but the easiest is to select and drag and drop the BallMaterial onto the Plane(t) in the Scene view (Figure 5-24).

Its Project Console							(Q. m	ater			0 4 5 1
Cameras Characters Characters CrossPlatformInput Editor GrossPlatformInput Water	• Search: (Asset Store								
Effects Environment Environment Perforts ParticleSystems PhysicsMaterials Prototyping Unity	Kalikaseral Materials	Broadleaf, De	Breachead, M.	Confer Desk	SetupPlanett	Fore Material Materials	Fort Material Materials	Fort Material Materials	Fore Maserial Materials	Fort Material Materials	Curtherital Material

Figure 5-23. Searching for the BallMaterial

H Scene	€ Game	
ihaded	* 20 🔆 📣 🖬 *	Gizmos * (QrAll
		the second se
		Camera Preview

Figure 5-24. The Plane(t) with the BallMaterial

Now, let's add some Pins (or Skittles depending on where you're from). If we look in the Asset Store for Bowling Pins, we will find that the only options are Paid Assets. However, our good friends at Google have a fantastic library of AR and VR assets on https://poly.google.com/. Open this site with your favorite browser and search for Pins. You will find there are a couple of great choices (Figure 5-25).



Figure 5-25. Searching for Pins in Google Poly

Select the Pins you want to use; I am going to use the Bowling Pin from Poly by Google. If we check the license, we can see that it is available under the Creative Commons License, which allows us to use it (see https://creativecommons.org/ for more detail). Select the Download link and choose OBJ to download this image. While you're on the Google Poly page, check out some of the amazing content.

Importing an OBJ file to Unity

When the file has finished downloading, open the folder it was saved to and right-click (or double-click) to Unzip the folder (Figure 5-26). In the folder, you will see that there is an OBJ file (which is what we need). Now in Unity select from the main menu Assets ➤ Import New Assets and browse to the Unzipped folder with the Pin OBJ file and select the OBJ file and select Import.

•••		wnloads		
< >		<u>1</u>	Q, Search	Q
Favorites	Name		Date Modified	~
Desktop	Bowling_Pin_obj_0ZooEG4LdJF_b	d ²⁴ Open		
Applications		Open With		•
Recents		Move to Trash		
AirDrop		Get Info		
Documents		Rename		
O Downloads		Duplicate		
C iCloud Drive		Make Alias Quick Look "Bowli	ing_Pin_obj_0ZooEG4LdJF_bd	Z4xflirlu.zip"

Figure 5-26. Unzipping the Bowling_Pin.obj folder

After Unity has finished importing this asset, it should appear in the Assets folder (Figure 5-27). I am going to create a new folder to keep any imported Art that I might use. If you don't find this asset in the Assets folder, be sure to search for it in the Project View tab.



Figure 5-27. The Bowling_Pin Asset in the Asset Folder

Creating a new Project Folder

To create a new folder in the Project view, in the Project Folder right-click and select from the menu and select Create > Folder (Figure 5-28).



Figure 5-28. Creating a new Project Folder

Unity will create the folder in the Assets Project folder, and now we need to name it and drag and drop our Bowling_Pin asset to this folder. I am going to name this folder Art Assets (Figure 5-29).



Figure 5-29. The Art Assets folder with the Bowling_Pin asset

Adding the Bowling_Pin to the Scene

With the Bowling_Pin asset selected, drag it to the Hierarchy (or the Scene view) (Figure 5-30). You will note that once again, we need to Transform the position and scale of this GameObject.



Figure 5-30. The Bowling_Pin in the Hierarchy

Transform Settings for the Bowling_Pin and BowlingBall

Let's first scale our Bowling_Pin, as it is currently set at a scale of 1,1,1. However, the correct dimensions 121mm wide (at the widest point) and 380 mm tall. Let's scale the Bowling_Pin to 0.4,0.4,0.4. It's not to perfect scale but looks pretty good. Let's also scale the BowlingBall to a relative scale. According to Wikipedia, A bowling ball may have a circumference between 67.83 cm and 68.59 cm, and a diameter in the range of 21.59 cm to 21.83 cm. Let's set our BowlingBall scale to 0.1,0.1,0.1. It's not quite to scale but good enough for now. Figure 5-31 shows my BowlingBall next to my BowlingPin. They look pretty good (to me).



Figure 5-31. The Game view of the rescaled BowlingBall and Bowling_Pin

Adding a RigidBody to the Bowling_Pin

We are going to follow the same process of adding the RigidBody and PhysicsMaterial to the Bowling_Pin as we did with the BowlingBall. With the Bowling_Pin selected in the Hierarchy, in the Inspector, select Add Component and search for and add a RigidBody component (Figure 5-32).



Figure 5-32. The Bowling_Pin GameObject with the RigidBody component

Adding a Collider to the Bowling_Pin

If we look at the Inspector of our Bowling_Pin, you will note that there is no Collider. That's because it did not come with a Collider as it is a non-convex shape. We are going to Add a Collider, so we can add a PhysicsMaterial. With the Bowling_Pin selected, in the Inspector, select Add Component and search for a mesh (Figure 5-33).

Inspector	a -≡
Bowling_	Pin 🗌 Static 🔻
Tag Untagged	tayer Default +
Model Select	Revert Open
▼ 人 Transform	i 🛛 다 🌣
Position X 0.1	16 Y 0.07 Z 0.0026
Rotation X 0	Y 0 Z 0
Scale X 0.4	Y 0.4 Z 0.4
🔻 🙏 🛛 Rigidbody	
Mass	1
Drag	0
Angular Drag	0.05
Use Gravity	
Is Kinematic	
Interpolate	None +
Collision Detecti	on Discrete +
▶ Constraints	
Add	l Component
Q mes	8
	Search
Mesh Collide	r
Mesh Filter	
Resh Render	er
Mesh Particle	Emitter (Legacy)

Figure 5-33. Searching for the Mesh Collider component

Now, select and add the Mesh Collider component. The Mesh Collider will enable us to create a mesh that will surround a Game Object. In the Mesh Collider component, we just added, there is a properties box for us to set the type of mesh we want to use. The mesh collider component enables us to add a mesh that is a convex shape (cylinder, cube, sphere, or plane). As our Bowling_Pin is closest to a cylinder shape, let's search for a cylinder mesh and add this to the Bowling_Pin GameObject. Select the small gear to the right of the properties box of the Mesh settings of the Mesh Collider and search for Cylinder (Figure 5-34). Select the Cylinder mesh to set this as the shape of the Mesh Collider (Figure 5-35). Also note, I have set the Rigidbody component as a Kinematic.



Figure 5-34. Searching for the Cylinder Mesh

Bowling_Pin							tatic
Tag Untagged		•	Layer	Default			
Model Select			Revert			Open	
▼ 人 Transform							다
Position	х	0.16	Y	0.07	Z	0.002	6
Rotation	х	0	Y	0	Z	0	
Scale	х	0.4	Y	0.4	Z	0.4	
🛚 🙏 Rigidbody							다
Mass	1						
Drag	0						
Angular Drag	0	.05					
Use Gravity		ſ					
Is Kinematic		J					
Interpolate	N	lone					
Collision Detection		Discrete					
Constraints							
🛚 📒 🗹 Mesh Collider							다
Convex		1					
Is Trigger							
Cooking Options	N	lixed					
Material	N	one (Phys	ic Mate	erial)			
Mesh		Cylinder					

Figure 5-35. The Cylinder Mesh set as the Mesh Collider

Adding a PhysicsMaterial to the Bowling_Pin

Just like we did for the BowlingBall, we need to add a physics property to set how our bowling pin reacts to collisions. As the physics properties of a bowling pin are similar to a bowling ball, let's duplicate the Ball PhysicsMaterial and rename it BowlingPin and change the settings. First, select and duplicate the ball PhysicsMaterial and name it BowlingPin (Figure 5-36). Select the BowlingPin PhysicsMaterial and change the settings to the following; Dynamic Friction = 1, Static Friction = 1, Bounciness = 0.5, Friction Combine = Maximum, Bounce Combine = Minimum (Figure 5-37).



Figure 5-36. The BowlingPin PhysicsMaterial

Inspector	<u></u> = -=
BowlingPin	Dpen
Dynamic Friction	1
Static Friction	1
Bounciness	0.5
Friction Combine	Maximum \$
Bounce Combine	Minimum \$

Figure 5-37. The BowlingPin PhysicsMaterial settings

Now add the BowlingPin PhysicsMaterial to the BowlingPin GameObject Mesh Collider (Figure 5-38).

Bowling_Pin							tatic	
Tag Untagged		•	Layer	Default				
Model Select			Revert			Open		
▼ 人 Transform						1	코	
Position	х	0.16	Y	0.07	Z	0.0026	5	
Rotation	х	0	Y	0	Z	0		
Scale	х	0.4	Y	0.4	Z	0.4		
🛚 🙏 Rigidbody						2		
Mass	1							
Drag	0							
Angular Drag	0	0.05						
Use Gravity		1						
Is Kinematic								
Interpolate	None							
Collision Detection		Discrete						
Constraints								
🔻 📕 🗹 Mesh Collider						1	1.2	
Convex)						
ls Trigger								
Cooking Options	N	1ixed						
Material		Bowling	Pin					
Mesh		Cylinder	1					

Figure 5-38. The BowlingPin PhysicsMaterial set as the Material

Making the Bowling_Ball Roll

To make our Bowling_Ball roll based on the Player input, we need to create a script. As I have already indicated, this is not an Introductory Programming book, so I won't spend a lot of time going into the purpose of each line of code. There may be some important parts of the code that I feel are worth noting, and I will include comments in the Script to explain the purpose of those lines of code. Let's first make a folder to keep all our Scripts in. In the Project view, right-click and select Create ➤ Folder. Let's name this Scripts (Figure 5-39). You may want to call this folder something

really funny or cool, but it's good practice to use a file-naming convention so that if someone else needs to edit or modify your game, they can easily identify where to find the assets in your project.



Figure 5-39. The Scripts folder

For now, we are going to create a script that will enable us to test the user input in Unity. As a result, we are going to get our BowlingBall GameObject to move based on Keyboard (or Mouse) input. We will change this later on so that the input is based on Touch, Tap, or Swipe. In the Hierarchy, select our BowlingBall GameObject and select Add Component. In the Add Component, select New Script (Figure 5-40). First, let's name this Script PlayerController and select Create and Add. This option enables us to both create the Script and Add it to our BowlingBall GameObject. Unity will place this Script in the Assets folder. We need to select and move (drag and drop) this script to our Scripts menu (Figure 5-41).



Figure 5-40. Adding a New Script Component



Figure 5-41. The PlayerController Script added to the Scripts folder

Editing the PlayerController Script

Now let's edit the PlayerController Script. If you select the PlayerController Script, you can see the code for this asset in the Inspector. Let's edit this code. Double-click the PlayerController script and this will open your default IDE. I am using Visual Studio. Enter the following code as shown in Listing 5-1.

Listing 5-1. The PlayerController Script

```
using UnityEngine;
using System.Collections;
public class PlayerController : MonoBehaviour {
    public float speed;
    private Rigidbody rb;
    void Start ()
    {
       rb = GetComponent<Rigidbody>();
    }
```

```
CHAPTER 5 MAKING AR GAMES
void FixedUpdate ()
{
    float moveHorizontal = Input.GetAxis ("Horizontal");
    float moveVertical = Input.GetAxis ("Vertical");
    Vector3 movement = new Vector3 (moveHorizontal, 0.0f,
    moveVertical);
    rb.AddForce (movement * speed);
}
```

Now we are ready to see if our code works. If we run and test our game when we press either arrow key, the BowlingBall moves in either direction (which is good, well kind of, as we only really need the ball to move in one direction). However, you will note that the collider on the Bowling_Pin is too big, and the collisions are not realistic. Now, we could edit this collider, but we are going to create our own collider.

Creating Our Own Collider

To create our own Collider, we are going to use a bit of game design magic (also known as faking it). To do this, in the Hierarchy select the Bowling_Pin GameObject and in the Mesh Collider Component select the small gear and right-click and remove the current Collider (Figure 5-42). Now from the Main menu, select GameObject > 3D Object > Capsule (Figure 5-43).

0 Inspector	ò					ii							
😭 🗹 Bo	owli	ing_Pin				Static •							
Tag U	ntag	ged	\$	Layer	Defau	lt \$							
Model Select			Revert Open										
▼↓ Tran	ısfo	orm				D 7 4							
Position	X	0.16	Y	0.07	Z	0.0026							
Rotation	X	0	Y	0	Z	0							
Scale	X	0.4	Y	0.4	Z	0.4							
🔻 🙏 🛛 Rigi	db	ody				D 7 4							
Mass			1										
Drag			0										
Angular Drag			0.05										
Use Gravity Is Kinematic Interpolate			✓ ✓ None ‡										
							Collision Detection			Discrete \$			
							► Constraint	s					
🔻 📕 🗹 Mes	h C	ollider	j.			D 7 4							
Convex Is Trigg	jer	Re	Reset										
Cooking O	oking Optio Remove Component												
Material			ove Up										
Mesh		Move Down Copy Component											
				ompone		- Now							
		А		ompone									
		Fa	ore c	ompone	oute at	anues							

Figure 5-42. The PlayerController Script added to the Scripts folder



Figure 5-43. Creating a 3D Capsule GameObject

You will notice that our Capsule GameObject is a bit big and therefore, we need to Transform the Scale. Also note, that the Capsule has its own Collider. In Figure 5-44, I have Transformed the Scale and Position, so it is about the same height and width as the Bowling_Pin.



Figure 5-44. The Rescaled and repositioned Capsule

Now we add a PhysicsMaterial to our Capsule, so that it can respond to the force of our BowlingBall. For now, let's use the BowlingPin PhysicsMaterial. With the Capsule selected, in the Inspector, select the small gear next to the Material properties box and right-click and add the BowlingPin PhysicsMaterial (Figure 5-45).



Figure 5-45. Adding the BowlingPin Physics Material

With the Capsule GameObject selected, let's give this a meaningful name. I'm going to go with BowlingPinCollider.

Now that we have moved the BowlingPinCollider so it totally covers the Bowling_Pin GameObject, the next step is to make it invisible to the player. To make the BowlingPinCollider GameObject invisible to the player, in the

Hierarchy select the BowlingPinCollider GameObject and in the Inspector, in the Mesh Renderer Component, select the gear to the right and select Remove Component (Figure 5-46).

Inspector	<u>.</u> .=							
👕 🖌 BowlingPinCollider 🗌 Static 🔻								
Tag Untag	ged + Layer Default +							
▼人 Transform [🗐 🖬 🏟								
Position X	0.159 Y 0.0755 Z 0.00259							
Rotation X	0 Y 0 Z 0							
Scale X	0.05791 Y 0.08024 Z 0.04710							
🔻 📃 Capsule (Mesh Filter) 🛛 🔯 🛱 🔅								
Mesh	Capsule O							
🔻 🛃 🗹 Mesh Re	enderer 🛛 🔯 🖈							
▼ Lighting	Reset							
Light Probe	and a second							
Reflection P								
Anchor Ove								
Cast Shadov	Remove Component							
Receive Sha	Move Up Move Down							
Motion Vect	Copy Component							
Lightmap St	Paste Component As New							
To ena								
(1) Mesh Static	Select Material							
► Materials								
Dynamic Occlu	ided 🗹							
🔻 🗑 🗹 Capsule Collider 🛛 🔯 🗐 🗐								
	🔥 Edit Collider							
Is Trigger								
Material	∠ BowlingPin ⊙							
Center								

Figure 5-46. Removing the Mesh Renderer Component

Remembering the Parents

You might recall earlier in Chapter, I discussed Parents and Children in software development. We are going to make the Bowling_Pin a Child of the BowlingPinCollider. This way, whatever happens to the BowlingPinCollider will also happen to the Bowling_Pin.

Making a Parent

Becoming a parent was one of the most exciting and intimidating experiences of my life. Fortunately, Unity makes the process of creating a Parent GameObject a lot less intimidating (and probably a lot less exciting as well). To make our BowlingPinCollider a Parent of the Bowling_Pin GameObject, we simply drag the Bowling_Pin GameObject to the BowlingPinCollider and it will become a child of the BowlingPinCollider (Figure 5-47). If only life was that easy.



Figure 5-47. The BowlingPinCollider as a Parent of the Bowling_Pin

Now let's test our work to see if our Collider does what it should. Phew, my collider worked (Figure 5-48). But the BowlingPinCollider Parent and the Child Bowling_Pin still do not fall over. I'll be really honest with you, this pretty much reflects my bowling ability in real life. However, I think the players are going to get a bit frustrated if they can't knock over the bowling pin. So, let's make a couple of changes to make this a bit more realistic.



Figure 5-48. The Game view of the collision

Making the Bowling_Pin fall Over

If your Bowling_Pin does not fall over, check the Rigidbody Components on each GameObject. In my settings, I have set the Mass of the RigidBody Component of the BowlingBall to 5 (that is the BowlingBall is 5 kg). I have set the Bowling_Pin to 1 kg. Technically, a Bowling Pin should weigh 1.6 kg. So, I'm going to leave my settings as they are. If your BowlingBall does not make the Bowling_Pin fall over, try adjusting the weight. The player will never physically pick up either of them and will never know the exact weight. Plus, in Game Design, it is sometimes fun to overemphasize reality.
Inspector		a .=				
👕 🗹 BowlingBall		Static 🔫				
Tag Untagged	Layer Defaul	t \$				
Transform Position X 0 X Rotation X Scale X 0.1 Sphere (Mesh line)		·	1 Inspector			â •=
Mesh Renderer		■		ulia a Dia		_
► Sphere Collide		□ ;; *,		wling_Pin		Static 🔻
Rigidbody	5	□ ¬! *,	Tag Un Model	tagged Select	Layer D Revert	efault ‡ Open
Drag	0		▼ 人 Tran Position	sform X 0.16	Y 0.07	[] ≓ ‡, Z 0.0026
Angular Drag Use Gravity	0.05		Rotation	X 0	Y 0	Z 0
ls Kinematic			Scale	X 0.4	Y 0.4	Z 0.4
Interpolate	None	\$	🔻 🙏 🛛 Rigid	lbody		🔯 🕂 🐥
Collision Detection	Discrete	\$	Mass		1	
▼ Constraints			Drag		0	
Freeze Position			Angular Dr	ag	0.05	
Freeze Rotation			Use Gravity	/		
🔻 💀 🗹 Player Control	ler (Script)	💽 🕂 🔅	Is Kinemat	ic		
Script	PlayerControl	ler o	Interpolate		None	•
Speed	50		Collision D	etection	Discrete	•
Default-Mate	rial	a .	► Constraints	S.		
Shader Stand				Add Co	mponent	

Figure 5-49. The BowlingBall and Bowling_Pin Rigidbody Components

Summary

In this chapter, we have created a new scene and added GameObjects. We have added RigidBody Components and PhysicsMaterials. We have successfully tested out our game to see if it works in the GameView. In the next chapter, we will test the game in AR to see how it looks.

CHAPTER 6

Introducing Touch

Testing the Game in AR

In the last chapter we were able to test our Game in the Unity Game View; now, let's see what the game will look like in AR. With the FuguBowlAR Game open in Unity, let's add the Unity AR Camera Manager to our Main Camera. In the Hierarchy select the Main Camera and then in the Inspector, select Add Component (Figure 6-1). In the Add Component search bar, search for Camera and select the Unity AR Camera Manager (Figure 6-2).

0 Inspector	
Inspector	ii *≡
Main Camera	a 🔤 Static 🔻
Tag MainCamera	Layer Default
▼↓ Transform	[] 다 수,
Position X 0.035	Y 0.128 Z -0.361
Rotation X 0	Y 0 Z 0
Scale X 1	Y 1 Z 1
🔻 🚭 🗹 Camera	[] 다 *,
Clear Flags	Skybox \$
Background	9
Culling Mask	Everything \$
Projection	Perspective \$
Field of View	60
Clipping Planes	Near 0.3 Far 1000
Viewport Rect	
X 0	Y 0
W 1	H 1
Depth	-1
Rendering Path	Use Graphics Settings 🕴
Target Texture	None (Render Texture O
Occlusion Culling	
Allow HDR	
Allow MSAA	
Allow Dynamic Resol	u
👕 🗹 Flare Layer	💽 🕸 🌣
🦲 🗹 Audio Listene	r 🔯 및 수,
Add Co	omponent

Figure 6-1. Add Component



Figure 6-2. Adding the Unity AR Camera Manager Component

With the Unity AR, Camera Manager Component added, now select and drag the Main Camera from the Hierarchy and add this to the Camera properties box of the Unity AR Camera Manager component (Figure 6-3).



Figure 6-3. Adding the Main Camera to the Camera Properties

Now with the Unity AR Camera Manager component added to the Main Camera, let's preview what the game will look like in the Game view, using the Unity AR Kit Remote App we installed on our device. First, connect your device to your Mac, and then start the Unity AR Kit Remote App on your device. In Unity, select the Console view and select Editor and then select your device (Figure 6-4). Now, select the Play button from the Unity Game view and then in the game view, select (Figure 6-5). You should see the game now working in the Game view of Unity (Figure 6-6).

🗅 Pro	ject	🗄 Conso	le						
Clear	Collapse	Clear on Play	Error Pause	Edit	or *				
				1	Player Lo	gging			
				~ 1	Editor				
					iPhonePl	ayer(fishs-	iPhone):	56000	
					Unknowr 192.168.' <enter if<="" td=""><td>1.67</td><td>oid: 12A8,</td><td>rev: 100</td><td>)1) (833f39</td></enter>	1.67	oid: 12A8,	rev: 100)1) (833f39

Figure 6-4. Connecting to the iPhonePlayer

	I Pivot Dical		Colub ·
₩ Hierarchy	# Scene Came Asset St		
Create * (Q*All	Phone Mide (480x320) # Scale	24	Maximize On Play Mute Audio Stats Gizmos *
⊤ 😴 Fugu BowlAR* -=			
Main Camera			
Directional Light			
BowlingBall		Start Remote ARKit Session	
Plane(t) > BowlingPinCollider			
ARKitWorldTrackingRemoteConi			
ARDINGTOTICKINGREINGLECOTT			
		Connected to ARKit Remote device : -1708956909	

Figure 6-5. Start the Remote ARKit Session



Figure 6-6. Game view of the AR version

Some Challenges

You will note there are a couple of challenges with our game. First, as expected, the Bowling Ball does not move. This is because we initially set the BowlingBall code to respond to keyboard input. We did this intentionally because the Unity Game view does not (currently) enable us to test out user iteration with touch. The other challenge is that our Plane(t) is still visible. Let's first disable the Plane(t). I don't want to delete it right now, because I might want to use it for testing later on.

Disabling the Plane(t)

Disabling the Plane(t) GameObject is relatively straightforward. In the Hierarchy view, select the Plane(t) GameObject and then in the Inspector, select the check box to the left of the GameObject name (Figure 6-7). You will immediately see that the Plane(t) GameObject is no longer visible. The impact of this will be clearly visible when we test our game.



Figure 6-7. The Plane(t) GameObject disabled

Testing

To test our game, there are two ways. The first and most efficient way would be to test it in the Game view. To do this, we need to disable the Unity AR Camera Manager Component that we added to the camera. Select the Main Camera, and then deselect the check box to the left of the file name (Figure 6-8).

Inspector			a .=
👕 🗹 Mair	n Camera	a	🗌 Static 🔻
Tag Mair	nCamera	+ Layer De	fault ‡
▼ 人 Transf	form		💽 🕂 🔅
Position >	0.035	Y 0.128	Z -0.361
Rotation X	(0	Y 0	Z 0
Scale >	(1	Y 1	Z 1
🕨 🤹 🗹 Camer	ra		🔯 🕸 🔅
💣 🗹 Flare I	ayer		🔯 🖈 🖏
🧿 🗹 Audio	Listene	r	💽 🖈 🖏
🔻 🖬 🔲 Unity	AR Cam	era Manager	🔯 🖈 🔅
Script		UnityARCa	meraMar ⊙
Camera		🐟 Main Cam	era (Cam 💿
AR Config O	ptions		
Start Alignme		Unity AR Alignm	ment Gravity ‡
Plane Detecti	on	Horizontal	\$
Get Point Clo	ud		
Enable Light	Estimati	o 🖌	
	Add Co	omponent	

Figure 6-8. The Unity Camera Manager deselected

Now press the play button, and you should see the BowlingBall and the Bowling_Pin fall to infinity (and quite possibly beyond infinity).

The second way to test our game would be leaving the Unity AR Camera manager selected and connecting our device to our Mac and then running the Unity AR Kit Remote App on our device. Then in the Console tab, select our device and select the play button in Unity. After selecting the Play button, you will be prompted with the Start ARKit Remote Session prompt, and the preview of the game will appear in the Unity Game tab. However, once again, the BowlingBall and Bowling_Pin GameObject's fall and keep on falling.

Implementing Touch Controls

Now we are going to try to get the Bowling_Ball to respond to the user touching the screen on their device. Over the years, Unity has made a number of changes on how to manage user input using a device with touch controls. In my example, I am going to use the Unity CrossPlatformInput Manager, which was the way to manage multiple forms of input (including touch), when I wrote this book.

Importing the Unity CrossPlatformInput Package

Let's import the Unity CrossPlatformInput package. From the menu, select Assets ➤ Import Package ➤ CrossPlatformInput (Figure 6-9).



Figure 6-9. Import the Unity CrossPlatformInput Package

The file will download and, when complete, will open the Import Unity Package utility (Figure 6-10). While we don't need all of this content, let's select Import. The Import Unity Package utility will now add the complete package.



Figure 6-10. Importing the Unity CrossPlatformInput Package

Adding Touch Controls

Now we are going to create a graphical user interface (or GUI) so that the player can control the bowling ball by touching the screen. As we are creating an AR version of Fugu Bowl, we are going to need to do things a bit different. We are going to create a Joystick controller and put this on the screen so that the player can move the bowling ball in both the X- and Y- axes. Now, I don't do a lot of bowling, but even I know that this is not how we would typically control a bowling ball.

Download the Joystick Asset Pack

First, we need some good assets, so let's go and get something from the Unity Asset Store. In the Unity Asset store Tab, from the search bar, search for Joystick (Figure 6-11). If you want to add the Free Only filter, that might save you some time.



Figure 6-11. Searching for the Joystick Pack asset pack

Select the Joy Stick Pack asset pack (the one with the green icon) and select Import (Figure 6-12).



Figure 6-12. Importing the Joy Stick Asset Pack

From the Unity Import Package Utility, select Import All (Figure 6-13).



Figure 6-13. Import Unity Package Utility

Creating a Canvas

In Unity to create a UI, we need to create a canvas. In the Hierarchy, right-click and select UI \blacktriangleright Canvas (Figure 6-14).



Figure 6-14. Creating a Canvas

When we created the Canvas, Unity also added the EventSystem GameObject (Figure 6-15). The EventSystem is currently how Unity handles UI events.



Figure 6-15. The EventSystem GameObject added to the Hierarchy

Adding the Joystick UI to the Canvas

Now we are going to move the Fixed Joystick Prefab from the Virtual Joystick Folder in the Project tab to the Canvas. To do this, in the Project tab, search for Fixed (Figure 6-16) and select the Fixed Joystick Prefab and then drag this to the Canvas folder in the Hierarchy (Figure 6-17). Once added, you can actually playtest the Joystick to see it in action. It won't move our BowlingBall; we need to add a script to do this.



Figure 6-16. Searching for the Fixed Joystick Prefab



Figure 6-17. The Fixed Joystick Prefab added to the Canvas

Adding a Script

In the Hierarchy, select the BowlingBall GameObject and in the Inspector, disable or remove the Player Controller Script. To remove the Player Controller Script Component, in the Inspector right-click the small gear to the right of the Player Controller Script Component and select Remove Component (Figure 6-18).



Figure 6-18. Removing the Player Controller Script Component

Now in the Project tab, search for and select the PlayerExample Script (Figure 6-19) and drag this script onto the BowlingBall Game Object (Figure 6-20).



Figure 6-19. Searching for the PlayerExample Script

0				_					
Inspector								2	*=
👕 🗹 BowlingB	all						Sta	tic	-
Tag Untagged		+	L	ayer [Defa	ılt			+
▼↓ Transform								킕	¢.
Position X	0		Y	0.05		Z	0		
Rotation X	0		Y	0		Z	0		
Scale X	0.1		Y	0.1		Z	0.1	5	
🔻 📃 Sphere (Me	sh F	ilter)					킕	۵.
Mesh		Sp Sp	bh	ere					0
Mesh Rend	erer							킕	¢.
▶ 🥥 🗹 Sphere Col	lide	r	_					킕	۵.
Rigidbody			_					킕	۵.
Mass		5					_		
Drag	1	0	_			_			
Angular Drag		0.05	;			-			
Use Gravity		•							
Is Kinematic									
Interpolate		None	9		_		_		\$
Collision Detection	n	Disc	ret	e					+
▼ Constraints									
Freeze Position		🗆 X	C	Y) Z				
Freeze Rotation	ı	🗆 X	C	Y) Z				
🔻 💀 🗹 Player Exar	nple	(Sci	ip	t)				킕	۵.
Script		or Pl	ay	erExar	nple	2			0
Move Speed		0							
Joystick		Non	e	Joystic	:k)				
Default-M	late	rial	_		_			1	ø.
Shader								-	-
- Shauer	stanu	aru		_	_		_		

Figure 6-20. The Player Example Script added to the BowlingBall

Before you do anything else, make sure the speed is set. From the Hierarchy, select the FixedJoysick GameObject (Figure 6-21) and drag this to the Joystick properties box of the Player Example Component of the BowlingBall GameObject (Figure 6-22). I have set the Speed to 5. This may be a bit fast, but we can change this later on.



Figure 6-21. Selecting the Fixed Joystick GameObject

		_	-	_		_	1	•≡
👕 🗹 Bowling	Ball) Sta	tic	•
Tag Untagge	Ь	•	L	ayer De	fault			+
▼↓ Transform	n						킕	\$,
Position X	0		Y	0.05	Z	0		
Rotation X	0		Y	0	Z	0		
Scale X	0.1		Y	0.1	Z	0.1		
🔻 📃 Sphere (M	lesh	Filter)				킕	\$,
Mesh		S	ph	ere				0
🕨 📃 🗹 Mesh Ren	dere	r					킕	\$,
▶ 🥥 🗹 Sphere Co	ollide	er	_			1	킕	\$
Rigidbody	v		_			1	킕	\$,
Mass		5	_					
Drag		0	_					
Angular Drag		0.05	5					
Use Gravity								
Is Kinematic								
Interpolate		Non	e					\$
Collision Detection	on	Disc	ret	e				\$
Constraints								
Freeze Positio	n		C	Y	z			
Freeze Rotatio	on	□ x	C	Y 🗆	z			
🔻 🖬 🗹 Player Exa	ampl	e (Sci	rip	it)			킕	\$,
Script	8	PI	ay	erExam	ple			\odot
Move Speed		5						
Joystick		💽 Fi	xe	d Joysti	ck (F	ixec	IJc	0
Default-	Mate	erial					1	\$,
							-	

Figure 6-22. Setting the Move Speed and Joystick properties

Testing

Now we can test our Virtual Joystick and see if it works. First, I highly recommend you test it in the Game tab. This will save you exporting the build to your device and finding that it does not work (however, just because the game will work in Unity, this does not always mean it will work on our device).

If the game works in Unity, now test it on a device.

On Device Testing

From the Unity menu, select File > Build Settings (Figure 6-23). In the Build Settings select player settings and, in the Inspector, change the version number (Figure 6-24).



Figure 6-23. Build Settings

Other Settings	
Rendering	
Color Space*	Gamma 🛟
Auto Graphics API	
Graphics APIs	
_ Metal	
	+ -
Color Gamut*	
= sRGB	
	+, -
Metal Editor Support*	
Metal Restricted Backbuffe	ar 🔲
Force hard shadows on M	et
Multithreaded Rendering	
Static Batching	
Dynamic Batching	
GPU Skinning*	
Graphics Jobs (Experiment	ta 🔲
Virtual Reality moved to X	R Settings
Identification	
Bundle Identifier	com.rottenegg.FuguBowlAR
Version*	2.0
Build	0
Signing Team ID	
Automatically Sign	
Configuration	
Scripting Runtime Version	* .NET 3.5 Equivalent +
Scripting Backend	IL2CPP \$
Api Compatibility Level*	.NET 2.0 Subset +
C++ Compiler Configurati	io Release \$
Use on demand resources	*

Figure 6-24. Player Settings

Success

After we select Build and Run from the Build menu, Unity will compile the code and open Xcode. After the code has compiled in Xcode, the game will be installed on your iOS device. In Figure 6-25, I have successfully created the App and the Virtual Joystick works. As noted, the BowlingBall speed is too fast, but for now, let's leave it as it is.



Figure 6-25. FuguBowlAR on my iPhone

CHAPTER 7

Adding Plane Detection and Point Clouds

Now we are going to add the Generated Planes to our game, which will help the ARKit camera track the movement of the device.

Creating the Generated Planes GameObject

Just like we did in Chapter 3, create an empty GameObject. From the file menu, select GameObject ➤ Empty (Figure 7-1).



Figure 7-1. Creating an empty GameObject

With the GameObject selected, in the Inspector, name this Created Planes (Figure 7-2).

				🔒 📲 Static 🔻
	•	Layer	Defau	lt +
	Y	0	7	
				0
	Y	1	z	1
 Add C	Compo	nent		
 Hud C	.ompc	ment		
reat Intag nsfo X X X	reated Pla Intagged nsform X 0 X 0 X 1	ireated Planes Jntagged + nsform X 0 Y X 0 Y X 1 Y	reated Planes Jntagged + Layer nsform X 0 Y 0 X 0 Y 0	ireated Planes

Figure 7-2. Naming GameObject Created Planes

194

Now we need to add a component. Select the Add Component button in the Created Planes Inspector; and in the search bar, search for the Unity AR Generated Plane script (Figure 7-3).

Inspecto	r					â -
👕 🗹 🖸	reat	ed Pla	nes			Static '
Tag 🛛	Intag	ged	•	Layer	Defau	lt 4
▼人 Tra	nsfe	orm				💽 井 (
Position	х	0	Y	0	Z	0
Rotation	х	0	Y	0	Z	0
Scale	Х	1	Y	1	Z	1
Q Plar	ne				_	0
		S	earch	l.		
Plane	Find	der Be	haviou	r		
G Backg	rou	nd Pla	ne Beh	naviou	r	
🖙 Unity	AR	Genera	ate Pla	ne		

Figure 7-3. Searching for the Unity AR Generated Plane script

With the Unity AR Generated Plane script included in the Created Planes GameObject, in the Plane Prefab setting of the Unity AR Generated Plane script, select the small gear to the right of the option box and search for and select the DebugPlanePrefab (Figure 7-4).

Inspector				.
👕 🗹 Creat	ted Plan	es	S	tatic 🔻
Tag Untag	ged	+ Layer	Default	+
▼↓ Transfe	orm		2	,‡ ≎,
Position X	0	Y 0	Z 0	
Rotation X	0	Y 0	Z 0	
Scale X	1	Y 1	Z 1	
🔻 🖬 🗹 Unity A	R Gene	rate Plane	e (S 🛛	⊒ ≎,
Script		UnityA	RGenerat	
Sel	ect Gam	eObject	Pref	ab O
Q plane			0	
Assets Scen	e	-0	_	
None	2	collisionPl		
	_			
debugPlan		occlusionP		
shadowPla.				
shadowria	• /			

Figure 7-4. Searching for the debugPlanePrefab

Creating the Point Cloud GameObject

Creat an empty GameObject (Figure 7-5). With the Empty GameObject selected in the Inspector, rename it Point Cloud. Now add a component. In the search bar, search for the Unity Point Cloud Particle Example and add this to the Point Cloud GameObject (Figure 7-6).



Figure 7-5. Creating an empty GameObject

				Stati	
				Jaca	C +
	Layer	Default			•
10					! Ø,
0	Y	0.05	Z		
0	Y	0	Z	0	
1	Y	1	Z	1	
	ponent		٢		
Sear	ch				
Cloud E	xample				
			*		
	dd Com Sear	dd Component	dd Component	x 0 Y 0 z x 1 Y 1 z dd Component Image: Component in the second	x 0 y 0 z 0 x 1 y 1 z 1

Figure 7-6. Searching for the Point Cloud Particle Example

With the Unity Point Cloud Particle Example script added, now set the number of Max Points to Show at 120 (Figure 7-7). You can set as many Point Clouds as you like.

‡ Laye	r Default			
				•
				14
Y	0.05	Z	0	
Y	0	Z	0	
Y	1	Z	1	
mple (Scrip	t)			구 수
nityPointClo	udExamp	le		0
e (Game Ob	ject)			0
	Y Y mple (Scrip nityPointClo	e (Game Object)	Y 0 Z Y 1 Z mple (Script) nityPointCloudExample e (Game Object)	Y 0 Z 0 Y 1 Z 1 mple (Script) nityPointCloudExample e (Game Object)

Figure 7-7. Setting the Max Points to Show

Now add a Point Cloud Particle Prefab to the Point Cloud Prefab properties box. Select the small gear to the right of the Point Cloud Prefab properties box and then search for the Point Cloud Prefab (Figure 7-8). Select and drag the PointCloudPrefab to the Point Cloud Particle Prefab box in the Point Cloud Particle Example script (Figure 7-9).

Tag Untagged			Laye	Default		•
▼ 人 Transform		12			- 22 - 3	💽 🕂 K
Position	х	0	Y	0.05	Z	0
Rotation	х	0	Y	0	Z	0
Scale	х	1	Y	1	Z	1
Context Cl				t) udExamp	le	a a a
NI A		elect G				100
Pc Q Point						
						(3)

Figure 7-8. Searching for the PointCloud Prefab

Point Cloud						🗆 S	tatic 🔻
Tag Untagged	_		Laye	Default			1
▼ 人 Transform						1	140
Position	х	0	Y	0.05	Z	0	
Rotation	х	0	Y	0	Z	0	
Scale	х	1	Y	1	Z	1	
🔻 🍻 🗹 Unity Point Clou	Jd E	xample	(Scrip	t)		6	1 0
Script		UnityP	ointClo	udExamp	le		0
Num Points To Show	1	20					
		Point (loud				0

Figure 7-9. The PointCloudPrefab set as the Point Cloud Prefab

Setting Up the Main Camera

You might recall that in Chapter 3, we needed to set up the game for AR. The first thing we need to do is change the settings of the Main Camera. If you remember how to do this, you can skip this section. However, I will provide a guide to setting this up for those readers who read Chapter 3 some time ago and might need a reminder on how we set this up,

In the Hierarchy, select the Main Camera and in the Inspector, set the Clear Flags to Depth only (Figure 7-10).



Figure 7-10. Set the Clear Flags to Depth only

With the Main Camera selected, in the Inspector select Add Component. Now search for and add the Unity AR Video Script (Figure 7-11).

	ra						Stat	IC T
Tag MainCamera		• La	ye	r Defau	lt			•
▼ 🙏 Transform							2:	14
Position	X 0		Y	0		Z	0	
Rotation	X 0		Y	0		Z	0	
Scale	X 1	1	Y	1		Z	1	
🕫 🍏 Camera							2	44
Clear Flags	Depth	only	_		_	_		
Culling Mask	Every	Everything						
Projection	Persp	Perspective						
Field of View	_	-0-	_			_	- 60	
Clipping Planes	Near	0.3	-				- Longer	
	Far	1000						
Viewport Rect	X 0		Y	0				
	W 1		н	1				
Depth	-1		-			-		
Rendering Path	Use Graphics Settings							
Target Texture	None	(Rende	r T	exture)	2			
Occlusion Culling								
Allow HDR								
Allow MSAA								
Allow Dynamic Reso	luti							
MSAA is requeste	render with	nout MSAA						gs.
This camera will enable it in the q						-	2:	1 4
	er							-
enable it in the q		ompon	ent	2	_	1		
enable it in the q O Audio Listene	Add C	ompon	ent	t	_]		
enable it in the q	Add C	ompon	ent	t	0			
enable it in the q O Audio Listene	Add C	ompon earch	ent	1	0			
enable it in the q O Audio Listene	Add C	earch			0)			
enable it in the q	Add C Sackgrou	earch			٢			
enable it in the q	Add C S Sackgrou	earch			0)			
enable it in the q O Audio Listence Q videc Video E Video F	Add C S Sackgroun Nayer R Video	earch nd Beha			0			

Figure 7-11. Searching for the Unity AR Video Script component

Now select the Unity AR Video Script (single, left mouse click) and this component should be added to the Main Camera (Figure 7-12).

Inspector						â •≡
🎁 🗹 Main Came	ra				Sta	atic 🔻
Tag MainCamera		: Laye	er Defa	ult		:
▼↓ Transform						및 후,
Position	X 0	Y	0	Z	0	
Rotation	X 0	Y	0	Z	0	
Scale	X 1	Y	1	Z	1	
🔻 🚭 🗹 Camera						구 후
Clear Flags	Depth	only				•
Culling Mask	Every	thing				•
Projection	Persp	ective		_		•
Field of View					- 60	
Clipping Planes	Near	0.3				
	Far	1000				
Viewport Rect	X 0	Y	0			
	W 1	н	1			
Depth	-1					
Rendering Path	Use G	raphics Setti	ings			۵)
Target Texture	None	(Render T	exture)	i.		0
Occlusion Culling						
Allow HDR						
Allow MSAA						
Allow Dynamic Reso	oluti					
MSAA is request This camera will enable it in the	render with	out MSAA b				
🧿 🗹 Audio Listen	er					다 야.
🔻 🖬 🗹 Unity AR Vid	eo (Scrip	t)				귀 야,
Script	🛃 Un	ityARVideo	D			0
Clear Material	None	(Material)	X			0
	Add C	omponen	t			

Figure 7-12. The Unity AR Video Script component added to the main camera

Setting the Unity AR Video Script Clear Materials

On the right of the properties box of the Unity AR Video Script component, there is a small gear (Figure 7-12); select this gear, and search for the YUV material (Figure 7-13).



Figure 7-13. Selecting the YUV material for the Clear Material

Adding the Unity AR Camera Manager

With the Main Camera still selected, in the Inspector, select Add Component (Figure 7-14); now search for AR Camera Manager (Figure 7-15), and now add it to the Main Camera.

Main Camera Tag MainCamera Characteria Characteria Cale Clear Flags Culling Mask	X 0 X 0 X 1 Depth		Y Y	0 0		z 0 z 0	Stati	•
Transform Position Rotation Scale	X 0 X 1		Y Y	0			-	0
Position Rotation Scale Clear Flags Culling Mask	X 0 X 1		Y	0			-	
Scale Clear Flags Culling Mask	X 1 Depth				1	7 0		
Clear Flags Culling Mask	Depth		Y					
Clear Flags Culling Mask	-			1		z 1		
Culling Mask	-							: 0
		only						
Dec la chia c	Every	thing	_			_		0
Projection	Persp	ective		_	_	_		
Field of View			_			_	60	
Clipping Planes	Near	0.3						_
	Far	1000						
Viewport Rect	X O		Y	0				
	W 1		н	1				
Depth	-1					_		_
Rendering Path	Use G	raphics Set	ttir	ngs				
Target Texture	None	(Render	T	exture)				0
Occlusion Culling								
Allow HDR								
Allow MSAA								
Allow Dynamic Resolu	uti 🗌							
MSAA is requested This camera will re enable it in the qu	ender with	out MSAA						s.
O Audio Listener	r i						1	0
🗸 🖬 Unity AR Video	o (Scrip	t)						: 0
Script	Un	ityARVid	eo					0
Clear Material	€¥U	VMateria	1					0

Figure 7-14. Add Component



Figure 7-15. Searching for the Unity AR Camera Tracker

Now add the Main Camera as the Tracked Camera. To add the Main Camera to the Camera Properties of the Unity AR Camera Manager, select the Main Camera from the Hierarchy and drag this to the Tracked Camera properties of the Unity AR Camera Manager (Figure 7-16).

O Inspector						<u>a</u>	• 11
Main Camera					St.	atic	*
Tag MainCamera		t Layer	Default				4
▼↓ Transform						규	0
Position	X 0	Y	0	Z	0		
Rotation	X O	Y	0	Z	0		
Scale	X 1	Y	1	Z	1	_	
🔻 🍩 🗹 Camera						구	0
Clear Flags	Depth	only				_	1
Culling Mask	Every	thing		_		_	
Projection	Persp	ective				_	
Field of View					- 60		
Clipping Planes	Near	0.3					
	Far	1000					
Viewport Rect	X O	Y	0				
	W 1	н	1				
Depth	-1					-	
Rendering Path	Use G	raphics Setting	25				1
Target Texture	None	(Render Te	xture)				0
Occlusion Culling							
Allow HDR							
Allow MSAA							
Allow Dynamic Resolution	n 🗌						
MSAA is requested by camera will render with quality settings.						e	
Target Display	Displa	ry 1		_		_	
O Audio Listener	Linnin				6	늰	0
▼ ∽ ✓ Unity AR Video (S	crint)					-1	0
Script		ityARVideo			-	1	0
Clear Material	OYU	VMaterial					0
🔻 🍻 🗹 Unity AR Camera	Manage	er (Script)			0	규	•
Script	Un	ityARCamera	aManager				0
Camera	≪-Ma	in Camera (Camera)				0
AR Config Options							
Start Alignment	Unity	AR Alignment	Gravity				1
Plane Detection	Horiz	ontal					1
Get Point Cloud							
Enable Light Estimation							

Figure 7-16. Setting the Main Camera as the Tracked Camera

Adding the Unity Remote Connection

To test our game in the Game tab, we also need to add the Unity Remote Connection to our Hierarchy. In the Project Tab, search for a Prefab called ARKitRemoteConnection (Figure 7-17).



Figure 7-17. Searching for the UnityARKitRemoteConnection Prefab

Select this Prefab and add it to the Scene (drag it to the Hierarchy) (Figure 7-18).



Figure 7-18. The UnityARKitRemoteConnection in the Scene

Now we need to open the ARKitRemote on our iOS device. First, connect your iOS device to your development computer. In Unity, select the Game tab and press the Play button. Unity will prompt you to connect to the player in the console menu (Figure 7-19).
🛙 Center 🛛 🕲 Local									
# Scene	C Game		@ Asset Store						
Free Aspect		Scale		2x		Maximize On Play	Mute Audio	Stats	
			Disco	-	Harrison and a second				
			Pleas	e connect to player in	the console menu				

Figure 7-19. Unity connect to player message

In the Console table, select Editor and select your iOS device (Figure 7-20).

Pro	ject	E Conso	le		
Clear	Collapse	Clear on Play	Error Pause	Editor	•
				✓ Pla	yer Logging
				✓ Ed	itor
				Ur	known: iPhone (pid: 12A8, rev: 1001) (833f39)
				19	2.168.1.67
				<e< td=""><td>nter IP></td></e<>	nter IP>

Figure 7-20. Selecting the iOS device in the Console menu

Then Unity will prompt you to Start Remote ARKit Session (Figure 7-21). Click the icon on the Game screen in Unity and your application can now run on your iOS device.

Center SLocal								
# Scene Came		🛱 Asset Store						
Free Aspect	Scale		2x		Maximize On Play	Mute Audio	Stats Gize	
			Start Remote ARK	it Session				
		0						
		Conn	ected to ARKit Remo	ote device : 65262				

Figure 7-21. Start Remote ARKit Session prompt

In Figure 7-22 you can see that I have successfully been able to view the Hello WorldAR App on my iPhone and see the Scene in Unity. If you move your device, you should see the Camera move in the Unity Scene tab and the picture change in the Game tab. I would like to point out that it's going to be a bit slow (lag), but the ARKitRemote is currently the best way to test Unity AR development for iOS.



Figure 7-22. The Game View

Houston, We Have a Problem...

If you get a similar result as I have in Figure 7-23, don't panic! The scene is rendering in real time. The BowlingBall and Bowling_Pin are being rendered and so is the Virtual Joystick. We can see the Point Clouds. But... the Pane(t) is still visible.

Plane(t)					Stat	ic 🔻
Tag Untagged	•	Laver	Default			:
		Layer	(0	1.4
V Cransform	X 0.2		-0.3	7	0	5. 2
Rotation	X 0.2	Y			0	
Scale	x 0	Y	-	_	1	
Plane (Mesh Fil				-	-	2 <
Mesh	Plane					10
V Resh Renderer					6.	2 4
V 📑 🔲 Mesn Kenderer						6.7
Light Probes	Blend Probes					
Reflection Probes	Blend Probes					
Anchor Override	None (Tran	sform	1)			70
Cast Shadows	On			_		
Receive Shadows						
Motion Vectors	Per Object M	otion		_	_	
Lightmap Static						
Lightmapping s Illumination or Materials Dynamic Occluded	ettings are currei Realtime Global I	ntly dis Ilumina	abled. Enal tion to dis	ble Bak play th	rse settin	gs.
🔻 📒 🗹 Mesh Collider					2	7⊀
Convex						
ls Trigger						
Cooking Options	Mixed					+
Material	Wood					0
	Plane					G
Mesh						
Mesh Default-Mate	rial				(1

Figure 7-23. The Mesh Renderer de-selected

To fix this challenge, we are going to disable the Mesh Renderer Component of our Plane(t). To do this, in the Hierarchy, select the Plane(t) GameObject and in the Inspector, deselect the Mesh Renderer (Figure 7-24). To do this, left mouse click the check mark in the check box to the left of the Mesh Renderer Component.

Now retest your build and see the result. Your result should be similar to mine (Figure 7-24).



Figure 7-24. The Game View without the Plane(t)

Testing on an iOS device

As we have successfully been able to test the current build in the Game View, now would be a good time to see if this works on our device.

From the Main Menu, select from the Main Menu, File > Build Settings (Figure 7-25). Make sure you have selected iOS as the Platform, and the Development Build check box is selected. Also, be sure to check that you are building the correct scene (Figure 7-26). In the Build Settings Menu, select Player Settings and in the Inspector make sure that the Other Settings options are set correctly. I have set my version to version 3.0. However, you might want to use a different version number (Figure 7-27).



Figure 7-25. Selecting the Build Settings



Figure 7-26. The Build Settings Menu

lcon	
Resolution and Presentati	on
Splash Image	
Debugging and crash rep	orting
Other Settings	
Rendering	
Color Space*	Gamma ‡
Auto Graphics API	
Graphics APIs	
= Metal	
	+, -
Color Gamut*	
= sRGB	
	+, -
Metal Editor Support*	
Metal Restricted Backbuffer	<u> </u>
Force hard shadows on Me	<u> </u>
Multithreaded Rendering	
Static Batching	
Dynamic Batching	
GPU Skinning*	
Graphics Jobs (Experimenta	A CONTRACT OF
Virtual Reality moved to XR	Settings
Identification	
	com.rottenegg.FuguBowlAR
Bundle Identifier	connotteneggii ugubowikit

Figure 7-27. The Other Settings Menu options

From the Build Settings menu, select Build and Run. Unity will compile the code and then open Xcode. Make sure your iOS device is connected and that you have correctly set the Provisioning Profile in Xcode. If everything is set correctly, Xcode will deploy your game to your iOS device, and you can test the build.

Bringing Balance to the Force

When we tested our game in the Game view, we found that the BowlingBall GameObject was probably going a bit too fast. If you were able to test the game on your iOS device, you probably felt that we had a similar situation. The process of making a game fair or balanced is not easy; it requires a lot of planning and testing. In our game we have the BowlingBall GameObject set at 5 m/h. As you might imagine, the average bowler is unlikely to be able to bowl a bowling ball at 5 m/h. However, as this is a game, we have some latitude and creative license. But, we don't want to make the game too hard or too easy. Finding this balance is challenging. Like all the great cooking shows, I am going to test the settings and report on the result. However, if you want to try testing different speeds for the bowling ball, this would be a great experience. I would, however, recommend testing the game in the Game view and not deploying the build to your iOS device.

Slowing Down the Bowling Ball

There are two ways we can slow down the bowling ball. We could increase its mass (make it heavier) or we can slow down its move speed. I prefer the second option. In the Hierarchy, select the BowlingBall GameObject and in the Inspector set the Move Speed in the Player Example component to 0.5 (Figure 7-28).

Inspec	tor		í	1.	• =
	BowlingBall		Stati	c	-
Tag	Untagged	+ Layer Default			;
Prefab	Select	Revert	Apply		
▶ ↓ T	ransform		I	i.	۵
▶ S	phere (Mesh Filter)		2	i.	¢
► 📙 🗹 M	lesh Renderer		2	i.	۵
▶ 🎱 🗹 S	phere Collider		2	i.	۵
▶ <u>À</u> R	igidbody		i 🔝	ł	\$
🔻 🗤 🗹 P	layer Example (Script)		2	i.	\$
Script		• PlayerExample			0
Move S	peed	0.5			
Joystick	K	Fixed Joystick (FixedJoystick)			0
	Default-Material		(1	\$,
> U :	Shader Standard				•
		Add Component			

Figure 7-28. The adjusted Move Speed settings

I am reasonably happy with this setting, but some user testing is going to help us confirm if this speed is too slow.

Lighting

Just like we did in Chapter 4, we are going to adjust our lighting so that the lights in the game are a closer approximation to the lighting in the real world.

Turning Off the Lights

We are going to use a different light source for our App. However, for best results, let's make sure we have turned off all the lights in the scene.

From the Main Menu, select Window ➤ Lighting ➤ Settings (Figure 7-29).



Figure 7-29. Selecting the Lighting Settings

In the Lighting Settings, in the Environment settings, change the Intensity Multiplier to zero. In the Mixed Lighting settings, uncheck the Baked Illumination settings (Figure 7-30).

Lighting	ne Global Maps Obj	ect Maps	6
sce	Global Maps Obj	ect maps	80
Environment			
Skybox Material	Default-Skybox		
Sun Source	None (Light)		
Environment Lighting			
Source	Skybox		
Intensity Multiplier	0		0
Environment Reflections			
Source	Skybox		
Resolution	128		
Compression	Auto		
Intensity Multiplier			1
Bounces	0		1
Realtime Global Illumina Mixed Lighting Baked Global Illuminatio	n 🖸		
Mixed Lighting Baked Global Illuminatio			
Realtime Global Illumina Mixed Lighting Baked Global Illuminatio	n		
Realtime Global Illumina Mixed Lighting Baked Global Illuminatio	n in the Scene are currently i Global Illumination to allow the		light modes
Realtime Clobal Illumina Mixed Lighting Baked Global Illuminatio Content of the second second second modes. Enable Baked Lighting Mode	n in the Scene are currently i Global Illumination to allow the		light modes
Realtime Clobal Illumina Mixed Lighting Baked Global Illuminatio All Baked and Mixed I modes. Enable Baked Lighting Mode Lightmapping Settings	n in the Scene are currently Clobal Illumination to allow the Shadowmask		light modes
Realtime Global Illumina Mixed Lighting Baked Global Illuminatio Mixed I Mixed Lighting Mode Lightmapping Settings Lightmapper	n in the Scene are currently Clobal Illumination to allow the Shadowmask Progressive		light modes
Realtime Global Illumina Mixed Lighting Baked Global Illuminatio Mixed I All Baked and Mixed I modes. Enable Baked Lighting Mode Lightmapping Settings Lightmapper Prioritize View	n in the Scene are currently in Cobal Illumination to allow the Shadowmask Progressive		light modes
Realtime Global Illumina Mixed Lighting Baked Global Illuminatio Mixed I Mixed Lighting Mode Lightmapping Settings Lightmapper Prioritize View Direct Samples	n ights in the Scene are currently i Cobal Illumination to allow the Shadowmask Progressive 22 32		light modes
Realtime Global Illumina Mixed Lighting Baked Global Illuminatio Mixed I All Baked and Mixed I Mixed Lighting Mode Lightmapping Settings Lightmapper Prioritize View Direct Samples Indirect Samples	n ishts in the Scene are currently Global illumination to allow the Shadowmask Progressive 32 256		light modes
Realtime Global Illumina Mixed Lighting Baked Global Illuminatio Mixed Global Illuminatio Mixed Global Illuminatio Mixed Lightmaphics Lightmapping Settings Lightmapper Prioritize View Direct Samples Indirect Samples Bounces	n ishta in the Scene are currently Global Illumination to allow the Shadowmask Progressive 32 256 2		light modes
Realtime Global Illumina Mixed Lighting Baked Global Illuminatio Mixed I All Baked and Mixed I Mixed I All Baked and Mixed I All Baked and Mixed I All Baked and Mixed I Lightmapping Settings Lightmapper Prioritize View Direct Samples Indirect Samples Bounces Filtering	n ishta in the Scene are currently i Gobal Illumination to allow the Shadowmask Progressive 32 256 2 Auto	use of Baked and Mixed I	light modes
Realtime Global Illumina Mixed Lighting Baked Global Illuminatio Mixed Lighting Mode Lighting Mode Lighting Settings Lightmapping Settings Lightmapper Prioritize View Direct Samples Indirect Samples Bounces Filtering Indirect Resolution	n isinghts in the Scene are currently Global illumination to allow the Global illumination to allow the Schadowmask ising the Schado	use of Baked and Mixed I	light modes

Figure 7-30. Changing the Lighting Settings

Now select the Directional Light and in the Inspector, change the color to white. And type in the RGB or HSV values of the color you want in the properties box (Figure 7-31).



Figure 7-31. Typing in the color properties

Setting the Ambient Light Source

Now we can set the ambient light source. With the Directional Light selected, select the Add Component button and search for ambient (Figure 7-32).

O Inspector							à •≡
Directional	Light					St	atic 🔻
Tag Untagged		+	Layer	Default			+
▼ 人 Transform		454				. 0	국 🖗
Position	х	0	Y	3	Z	0	
Rotation	х	50	Y	-30	Z	0	
Scale	х	1	Y	1	Z	1	
🔻 🧕 🗹 Light						2	7. 0.
Туре		Directional					•
Color							1
Mode	I	lixed			_		•
Light mode is cu Illumination to u					le Baked	Global	
Intensity							
	amb			6			_
Shadow Type		Search	h				•
Baked Shad	nity AR Ar	nbient			_	- 0	
Realtime Sh N	ew script			3	*		
Strength					-	01	
Resolutio							:

Figure 7-32. Searching for the Unity AR Ambient

You will see that the Unity ARKit has also included a script called Unity AR Ambient. Select this script to add it to our Directional Light (Figure 7-33).

Directional Light							Sta	inc	1
Tag Untagged	_	•	Layer	Default		_			
↓ Transform								킕	
Position	х	0	Y	3	Z	2 0			
Rotation	х	50	Y	-30	Z	2 0			1
Scale	x	1	Y	1	Z	2 1			1
🗕 🗹 Light								킕	
Туре		Directional							i
Color	Г					_		٦	
								_	
Mode	L	Aixed				_	_	_	ļ
Shadow Type	S	oft Shado	ws			_			
Intensity	1							_	l
Indirect Multiplier	1								
	S	oft Shado	NS			_	-		
Baked Shadow Angle	0					-	0		
Realtime Shadows									
Strength	Ξ					-C	1		
Resolution	L	Ise Quality	Settings			_	_		ļ
Bias	~)			_	-	0.0	_	
Normal Bias	-	-0-				-	0.4	ł	
Near Plane	0					-	0.2	2	
Cookie	N	one (Te)	(ture)						
	1	0							1
Cookie Size]							
Cookie Size Draw Halo		one (Fla	re)						
	N								ĺ
Draw Halo		uto							i
Draw Halo Flare		wto verything				_	_	_	
Draw Halo Flare Render Mode	E	verything				_		킕	

Figure 7-33. The Unity AR Ambient script added to the Directional Light

Summary

In this chapter, we added the Plane Detection and Point Clouds to our Game. We also improved the lighting to make the lighting in the game look closer to the lighting in the real world. In our next chapter, we will look at adding Sound to our game.

The more experienced developers that read this chapter will probably realize that we still have the Plane(t) GameObject in the Game. If we remove the Plane(t) GameObject completely, the BowlingBall and the Bowling_Pin will keep on falling. This is because these GameObjects are instantiating before the Created Plane is. In Chapter 8, we will cover how to instantiate these GameObjects in Unity after the Created Planes are created. For now, we have a reasonably solid test environment.

CHAPTER 8

Final Steps

In the previous chapter, we found that in order to stop the bowling ball and pin to stop falling through our generated plane, we needed to keep the Plane(t) GameObject in the scene. The reason for this is that Unity creates (or instantiates) the bowling ball and pins GameObjects before generating the generated plane. In this chapter, we are going to make some changes to our project to be able to do this

Creating Prefabs

The first step we need to take is to change our BowlingBall and Bowling_ Pin GameObjects into prefabs. To do this, we need to create a Prefabs subfolder in the Assets folder. To do this, select the Assets folder in the Project Tab and right-click and select Create Folder (Figure 8-1).

CHAPTER 8 FINAL STEPS



Figure 8-1. Creating a subfolder in the Assets folder

With the new subfolder selected, rename this to Prefabs (Figure 8-2).



Figure 8-2. Creating a Prefabs folder

First, I am going to rename my BowlingPinCollider GameObject to BowlingPin. To do this in the Hierarchy tab, select the BowlingPinCollider GameObject and right-click the game object and select Rename (you can also select the GameObject in the Hierarchy and then left click the file name). Now rename this file BowlingPin. This will not only keep our filenaming convention consistent, but it will also help in identifying the prefab when it is created.

Now in the Hierarchy tab, select the BowlingBall and BowlingPin GameObjects and drag these to the Prefabs folder (Figure 8-3).



Figure 8-3. The BowlingBall and Bowling Pin prefabs

Now Unity has nicely converted these GameObjects to Prefabs, and now we can include them to instantiate these newly created assets at runtime. To check if these assets are now prefabs, select the BowlingPin in the Hierarchy and in the Inspector, you will see that the properties have changed (Figure 8-4).

CHAPTER 8 FINAL STEPS

Inspec	tor		∂ •≡
	BowlingBall		🗌 Static 🔻
Tag	Untagged	+ Layer Def	ault 🛟
Prefab	Select	Revert	Apply
▶ 人 T	ransform		🚺 🗐 🕸
S	phere (Mesh Filter)		🔯 🎝 🌣
▶ 📙 🗹 м	lesh Renderer		🔯 🎝 🌣
🕨 🎱 🗹 S	phere Collider		🔯 🕸 🌣
▶ <u>À</u> R	igidbody		💽 🕸 🌣
🕨 🖬 🗹 P	layer Example (Scri	pt)	🔯 🕸 🌣
	Default-Material		🛐 🌣,
	Shader Standard		*

Figure 8-4. The properties of the BowlingBall prefab

In Figure 8-4, look at the top of the Inspector (just below the Tag properties), and you will see that we now have Prefab Properties (Select, Revert, Apply). This confirms we have successfully changed this GameObject into a Prefab. Now, we can instantiate these prefabs at runtime. The added benefit is that we can also instantiate as many prefabs as we wish. To instantiate these game objects at runtime, we are going to need to create some code.

Adding More Bowling Pins

The first step is that we are going to add more bowling pins. To do this, we are going to update our BowlingPin Prefab. In the Hierarchy, select the Bowling_Pin GameObject and duplicate it nine times. Now we are going to rename these duplicates and transform their starting position. If you look in the Scene view or the Game View, you will note that all of the copies we made are nicely positioned at the same transform position. While this might be great for the player, we want to make this a little more challenging.

While there are correct dimensions for setting the placement for the Pin Rack, we are going to place the pins in an inverted triangle but will add a bit of artistic flair to our design.

In the Hierarchy, select the first Bowling_Pin GameObject and rename this BowlingPin 5, and in the Inspector on the Prefab settings, select Apply. Although not completely necessary in this instance, we are going to make changes to all of the Bowling_Pin GameObject's, so it is good practice to do this on all of them.

In the Hierarchy, select the second Bowling Pin GameObject and rename it BowlingPin 4. Now in the Inspector set the X transform position to -1.12 and then select Apply to apply all the changes to this Prefab. We will follow the same steps for the remaining Bowling Pins. However, to save repeating these steps on every Pin, I have summarized them in Table 8-1. When completed, you should have a similar view to what I have in Figure 8-5.

BowlingPin Number	X	Y	Z	
BowlingPin 1	-2.40	0	0	
BowlingPin 2	-0.50	0	-1.24	
BowlingPin 3	0.50	0	-1.24	
BowlingPin 4	-1.12	0	0	
BowlingPin 5	0	0	0	
BowlingPin 6	1.12	0	0	
BowlingPin 7	1.72	0	1.12	
BowlingPin 8	0.60	0	1.12	
BowlingPin 9	0.60	0	1.12	
BowlingPin 10	-2.40	0	1.12	

Table 8-1. BowlingPin Settings

CHAPTER 8 FINAL STEPS



Figure 8-5. The final Pin Rack view

For the final touch, rename the Parent BowlingPin GameObject to Pin Rack (which is technically the correct term for our inverted triangle of Bowling Pins).

Instantiating GameObjects at Runtime

As we are going to instantiate the BowlingBall and BowlingPin Prefabs at runtime, we can disable the relevant assets in the Hierarchy. Select the BowlingBall GameObject and in the Inspector, deselect the check box next to the name of the Prefab (Figure 8-6).

Inspect	tor			a
	BowlingBall			🗌 🗌 Static 🔻
Tag	Untagged	\$ Layer	Default	\$
Prefab	Select	Revert		Apply

Figure 8-6. Deselecting the BowlingBall from the Scene

You will note that the BowlingBall Prefab is no longer visible in the Scene view. Repeat this same step for the Pin Rack.

Creating an Instantiate_GameObjects Script

In case, you might have forgotten how to create a script, I'm going to repeat these steps here. If you already know, then feel free to skip the next few paragraphs.

In the Project view, select the Scripts folder and right-click and select Create ➤ C# Script (Figure 8-7).



Figure 8-7. Creating a C# Script

CHAPTER 8 FINAL STEPS

With the new Script selected, rename this script Instantiate_ GameObjects (Figure 8-8).



Figure 8-8. The Instantiate_GameObjects Script file in the Scripts folder

Now we are ready to enter our script for instantiating our Prefabs in the game at runtime. Double-click the new Instantiate_GameObjects script file we just created an in your IDE, and enter the code in Listing 8-1.

Listing 8-1. The Instantiate_GameObjects script

```
using System.Collections;
using System.Collections.Generic;
using UnityEngine;
public class Instantiate_GameObjects : MonoBehaviour
{
    public GameObject bowlingBallPrefab; //Used to store the
    bowling ball prefab and create an object based on that.
```

```
public GameObject bowlingPinPrefab; //Used to store the
bowling pin prefab and create an object based on that.
public Transform terrain; //Here just to easily double
check if we are finding the correct plane object.
public bool once = false;
// Update is called once per frame
void LateUpdate()
{
    //Look for a plane with the tag "Terrain" that will
      be generated based off another script and a prefab
      attached to it.
    terrain = GameObject.FindWithTag("Terrain").transform;
    if (once && (terrain != null))
    {
        once = false;
        InstantiateGameObjects(terrain.position);
    }
}
//Create a Bowling Ball and Pin Rack slightly above the
  plane/terrain/bowling lane.
//Called from the ARGeneratePlane script, so that
  immediately after the plane is created, the game objects
  are too with minimal resource usage.
public void InstantiateGameObjects(Vector3 plane)
{
    once = false;
    plane.y += 0.5f;
    //Make sure that the objects appear above the plane.
```

```
CHAPTER 8 FINAL STEPS
//Make sure the the objects appear towards the middle
    of the plane.
    if(plane.x >= 0)
    {
        plane.x += 2;
    }
    else
    {
        plane.x += -2;
    }
    Instantiate(bowlingBallPrefab, plane, Quaternion.
    identity); //Create the Pin Rack
    }
}
```

Disabling a GameObject from the Scene

Just in case you're not sure how to disable a GameObject, select the Plane(t) GameObject in the Hierarchy, and in the Inspector, deselect it by clicking the check box just next to the name of the GameObject (Figure 8-9).

Plane(t)						🗌 Static 🤜
Tag Untagged	_	\$	Laye	r Default		\$
▼ 人 Transform						🔯 🕂 🛠
Position	Х	0	Y	-0.3	Z	0
rosition			1000	0		0
Rotation	х	0	Y	0	Z	0

Figure 8-9. A disabled GameObject

Creating a Game Manager

We are now going to create a Game Manager. Game Managers are great places to hold assets like Scoring Systems, Audio managers, and they will be a good place to contain the Instantiate_GameObjects script we created.

In the Hierarchy, create an Empty GameObject and name it GameManager. From the Scripts Folder in the Project view, drag the Instantiate_GameObjects script onto this GameObject (Figure 8-10).

Inspector	<u>a</u>	-=
👕 🗹 GameManager	🗌 Static	-
Tag GameManager	Layer Default	+
▼ 人 Transform	🗐 🕂	\$,
Position	X 0 Y 0 Z 0	
Rotation	X 0 Y 0 Z 0	
Scale	X 1 Y 1 Z 1	
🔻 🖬 🗹 Instantiate_Game	e Objects (Script) 🛛 🔯 🗐	\$,
Script	Instantiate_GameObjects	\odot
Bowling Ball Prefab	💗 BowlingBall	0
Bowling Pin Prefab	💗 BowlingPin	0
Terrain	None (Transform)	0
Once		
	Add Component	

Figure 8-10. The GameManager with the Instantiate_GameObjects script

In Figure 8-10, I have added the BowlingBall and the BowlingPin Prefab to the GameManager.

CHAPTER 8 FINAL STEPS

FindWithTag

The astute reader will notice that in our Instantiate_GameObjects Script, we referred to the FindWithTag function. We need to update our Created Planes GameObject to add this tag.

In the Hierarchy, select the Created Planes GameObject and in the Inspector, select the drop-down menu of the Tag Properties and Select the Tag Terrain (Figure 8-11).



Figure 8-11. Selecting the Terrain Tag for the Created Planes GameObject

As we are no longer using the Hit Testing Component, we can disable this (Figure 8-12).

👕 🗹 Created Planes						🗌 🗌 Sta	tic "
Tag Terrain		\$	Layer	Default			
▼ 人 Transform				~			隶
Position	х	0	Y	0	Z	0	
Rotation	х	0	Y	0	Z	0	
Scale	х	50	Y	50	z	50	
🔻 😼 Unity AR Generat	e Plane	(Script)					: :
Script	UnityARGeneratePlane						
Plane Prefab	河 debug Plane Prefab						
🔻 🖬 🗌 Unity AR Hit Test	Exampl	e (Script)				귀
Script	UnityARHitTestExample						0
Hit Transform	None (Transform)						0
Max Ray Distance	3	0					
Collision Layer	ARKitPlane						

Figure 8-12. The Created Planes GameObject settings

For our game, we really don't need the Point Clouds, so I'm going to also disable them from the scene.

Now would be a good time to save our game.

Testing

In the world of game development (and application development), we can't avoid testing and retesting. However, this time, I am going to build and try to run my awesome game on my device. The first thing we need to do is disable the ARKitRemote GameObject in the scene. I'm not going to remove it just yet, as I feel we might have some more testing and development to do.

In the Hierarchy, select the ARKitRemote Game Object and deselect it.

Now would be a good time to save our game. I have decided to use version control for my scene file name. This way, if anything goes wrong, I can go back to the scene that worked. Therefore, from the menu, I selected File > Save As and I choose to call my Scene file name FuguBowlAR Test, and I saved this in the Scene folder.

Now from the Main menu, select Build settings. Make sure you have the current scene selected and in the Player Settings, change the version number.

Now select Build and Run.

Well, it worked. Now we can remove all the GameObjects and components that we are not using and test it again. If it does not work, check your settings and try again. It worked for me, and I'll admit, it's far from a fully developed shippable game, but it's a great place to start.

Final Words

In an earlier chapter, I indicated I would explain what the YUV Material does in the properties box of the Clear Material settings in the Unity AR Video Script. The YUV Material is a shader that fills the background buffer with real-world video. In this case, we are using the shader to "project" real-world video from the camera onto the game. YUV is a color-encoding system typically used as part of a color image pipeline. It encodes a color image or video taking human perception into account. For a detailed explanation of the YUV color-encoding system, there is a very good explanation here: https://docs.microsoft.com/en-us/windows/desktop/medfound/about-yuv-video.

There is a lot more to game development than what we covered in this book. The next step would be adding a user interface, and when fully polished, we might want to publish our game on the Asset Store. There are already a number of great books and tutorials on publishing on the Asset Store (for example: https://unity3d.com/learn/tutorials/topics/ mobile-touch/how-submit-ios-app-store-overview, or https:// developer.apple.com/app-store/resources/). I recommend that you check these resources out and hope you will let me know when you have published your AR game. Ganbatte kudasai (good luck)!

Summary

In this chapter, we converted our two GameObjects into prefabs. Then we created and updated our BowlingBall Prefab. We then added a script to Instantiate the GameManager Script that will add these prefabs to the game at runtime.

Index

A, **B**

ARKit installation. 19 requirements, 17 scene (*see* Scene View) scene folder, 20–21 unity asset store, 19-20 ARKitRemoteConnection console menu. 96-97 Game View. 98-99 iOS device. 97 prefab search, 95 session prompt, 97–98 UnityARKitRemote Connection, 95–96 **ARKitRemote scene** build selection. 92 bundle identifier. 94 Inspector View, 92-93 main camera scripts, 91 search of, 90 UnityARKitRemote, 90 Xcode. 95 Asset store import package screen, 143 package information screen, 142 PhysicsMaterials folder, 145

project folder, 144 standard assets (free), 142 view tab, 141 Augmented Reality (AR), 15

C, D

Collison layer mask, 110-111

Ε

Editor layout default layout, 22 Game View, 23 preset layout 2-by-3 layout, 24 layout menu, 24 4-split layout, 25 tall layout, 25 wide layout, 26 workspace customization, 26-27 Scene View, 21-22 workspace customization add and remove views. 28 close tab. 28 deletion menu. 29 detach view, 27

© Allan Fowler 2019 A. Fowler, *Beginning iOS AR Game Development*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-1-4842-3618-5

INDEX

Editor layout (*cont.*) layout name, 29 move views, 26 resize areas, 26 restore settings and layout, 30

F, G

FindWithTag function, 234 Fugu BowlAR game, 131

H, I, J, K, L

Hit testing camera position, 128-129 character adding, 105 delete cube, 106 editor hit test, 104 hierarchy, 103–104 lighting ambient light source, 125 color properties, 124 color wheel, 123 directional light, 126 Inspector View, 127 turning off, 121 version control, 127 player game asset, 105 scale, 106 script testing AR Hit test, 114 build menu, 116 collision layer mask, 110-111 deploy, 115

device testing, 112 editor, 109 GameObject name, 120 Hello WorldAR App, 119 hit transform, 109 inspector, 117 max ray distance, 110 planes GameObject, 114 properties of transform, 115 remove component menu, 113 testing, 111-112 Xcode Menu, 118 transformation camera preview window, 107 GameObject, 107-108 rotate tool, 108-109

M, N, O Mixed Reality (MR), 15

P, Q, R

Plane detection (GameObject) debugPlanePrefab, 196 empty menu, 193–194 name option, 194 search bar, 195 Point Cloud GameObject creation, 197 max points, 198

particle, 197 Prefab properties box, 199 lighting ambient source, 219-221 closer approximation, 216 color properties, 219 turning off, 217-219 main camera clear flags, 200 script component, 201-202 unity AR video script balance-force, 215 bowling ball, 215-216 camera manager, 204 component, 204 console menu, 208 Game View, 210 iOS device testing, 212-214 mesh renderer component, 211-212 player message, 208 properties box, 203 remote connection, 206-207 session prompt, 209 tracked camera, 205-206 UnityARKitRemote Connection, 207 Prefabs creation BowlingBall and Bowling Pin deselect, 228 final pin rack view, 227-228 instantiate, 228 properties of, 225-226 touch and rename folder, 228 disabled GameObject, 232 FindWithTag, 234 hierarchy tab, 225 folder selection and rename, 224 game manager, 233 Instantiate_GameObjects script C# script, 229 scripts folder, 230 source file, 230–232 Project tab, 223 properties of, 226 sub-folder, 223–224 testing and re-testing, 235 YUV material tool, 236

S

Scene View AR asset creation, 134 ARKitRemote prefab, 71 assets folder, 134 asset store (see Asset store) BowlingBall, 137, 171 Bowling_Pin adding, 153 BowlingBall, 154 component, 162 fall over, 170 mesh collider, 155–158 PhysicsMaterial, 158–159 Rigidbody components, 154, 171 roll, 160 script folder, 161, 163

INDEX

asset store (cont.) Bowling_Pin.obj folder, 151 build and run options bundle identifier, 81 Hello WorldAR menu, 82 Inspector View, 80 My Hello WorldAR app, 84 selection, 78-79 unity compiles, 83 Xcode, 83 cameras Game View, 64 preview, 62-63 collider creation, 164 **BowlingPin physics** material, 167 3D Capsule GameObject, 166 mesh renderer component, 168 PlayerController script, 165 rescaled and repositioned capsule, 166 component menu build and run, 78 main camera, 74 phone movement tracking, 76 save option, 84 search bar, 72-73 understand level, 85 YUV material selection, 75 creation, 132 cube, 58, 62 3D GameObject, 58 Fugu BowlAR game, 133

inspector, 60–61 main camera, 72 OBJ file, 150-151 parents and children BowlingPinCollider, 169 Game View, 170 **PhysicsMaterials** project folder, 145-146 properties, 147 plane visualization debugPlanePrefab, 101 empty GameObject, 99 plane name, 99 search of, 100 PlayerController script, 163–164 project folder art assets folder, 153 creation, 151 Fugu BowlAR scene, 133-134 Rigidbody BowlingBall setting, 140 component, 137-139 save option, 132-133 sphere GameObject, 135-136 temporary plane BallMaterial, 149 Google Poly, 150 plane creation, 147-148 transform settings, 148 text and type selection, 135-136 transformation GameObject, 64-65 icons transforms, 66 main camera, 70

move Gizmo, 66–67 position reset, 69 reset option, 65 rotate Gizmo, 68 scale Gizmo, 68 testing, 70 UnityARKitRemote Connection, 207 Visual inertial odometry (*see* Visual inertial odometry)

Т

Touch controls canvas creation, 184 EventSystem Game Object, 185 Joystick UI, 185-186 FuguBowlAR, 192 game testing adding menu, 182 AR camera manager component, 175 camera properties, 176 challenges, 178 component, 173-174 CrossPlatformInput package, 180-181 Game View, 177 implementation, 180 import option, 180 Joystick asset pack, 182–183 Plane(t) GameObject, 178

remote ARKit session, 177 testing, 178 script adding BowlingBall, 187 fixed Joystick Game Object, 188 player controller script component, 186 PlayerExample script, 187 properties of, 189 testing, 189 unity menu build settings, 190 player settings, 191 testing, 190

U

Unity game engine application download, 4 assistant icon, 5 community sites, 13 cross-platform development tool, 2 2D and 3D, 2 folder installation, 6 installation, 5 iOS development requirements, 13 Mac, 3 registration process, 4 requirements, 3 skins (Pro version) bug reporter window, 11

INDEX

Unity game engine (*cont*.) preferences menu, 9-10 reporting problems, 11-12 unity editor, 10 Website, 13 Welcome screen Hello! screen, 7-8 license management screen, 9 Xcode, 4 Unity tour ARKit (see ARKit) blank screen, 19 Console View, 53 editor(see Editor layout) Game View, 49-50 Gizmos, 52 play button, 50 stats, 51 game viewStats, 51 **Hierarchy View** child GameObjects, 41 GameObject, 40 game object/entity, 39 Inspector View, 40, 42 parent GameObjects, 41 scene graph, 41 Inspector View edit menu, 30-31 locking option, 34 version control mode, 31-32 Mac console app, 54 project screen, 17-19 **Project View**

assets search, 36-37 filtering asset search, 38 Inspector View, 36 level of, 35 operations, 38 scale icons, 34-35 switching (one and two column), 35 resources manual, 55 tutorials, 55 version controls, 55 Scene View, 41 camera controls, 44 camera view, 42 GameObject selection, 46 Gizmos, 48 navigation of, 41 options, 46 tilted perspective, 43 tooltips, 47 wireframe display, 47

V, W, X, Y, Z

Virtual Reality (VR), 15 Visual inertial odometry ARKitRemote, 90–95 ARKitRemoteConnection, 95-99 empty GameObject, 87 feature points, 86-89 Hello WorldAR project, 86 plane visualization, 99–101 point clouds, 87 testing, 89–90, 101–102